# **Descendants of NICHOLAS ZAHM**

### Generation No. 1

**1.** NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup> ZAHM (*PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born April 02, 1787 in OLSBURG, WOLMINSTER COUNTY, GERMANY, and died April 02, 1874 in SOMERSET, READING TOWNSHIP, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO. He married (1) ELIZABETH GARHART in OLDENBERG, daughter of MATTHIAS GARHART and CATHERINE WIESS. She was born Abt. 1790 in URBACH, LORRAINE, and died April 21, 1842 in PERRY COUNTY, OHIO. Notes for NICHOLAS ZAHM:

WILL OF NICHOLAS ZAHM

I, NICHOLAS ZAHM OF THE COUNTY OF HUNTINGTON, STATE OF INDIANA, DO MAKE AND PUBLISH THIS, MY LAST WILL AND TESTAMENT TO WIT.

I GIVE, BEQUEATH, AND DEVISE TO MY BELOVED CHILDREN OR THEIR HEIRS ALL MY PERSONAL PROPERTY, OR THE PROCEEDS AT TIME OF REMAINING UNCONSUMED AND UNEXPENDED AT MY DEATH, AFTER PAYING MY JUST DEBTS, TO BE DIVIDED AS FOLLOWS.

ITEM 1. TO MY DAUGHTER ANNIE OR HER HEIRS I GIVE AND BEQUEATH ONE DOLLAR TO BE PAID BY MY OTHER CHILDREN CONJOINTLY AFTER MY DEATH.

ITEM 2. TO MY OTHER CHILDREN NICHOLAS, MARGARET, CATHERINE, PETER, JACOB, MARY, GEORGE, AND THE HEIRS OF MY SON JOHN, FOR HIS SHARE, I GIVE AND BEQUEATH THE REST OF MY PERSONAL PROPERTY TO BE DIVIDED AMONG THEM IN EQUAL SHARES; MY SONS JACOB AND GEORGE TO BE EXECUTORS OF THIS WILL.

I HEREBY SO MAKE WELL AND VOID ANY AND EVERY FORMER WILL AND TESTAMENT, OTHER INSTRUMENT REGARDING MY LAST WILL AND TESTAMENT.

IN TESTIMONY WHERE I HAVE HEREUNTO SET MY HAND AND SEAL THIS 26TH DAY OF AUGUST 1870.

NICHOLAS ZAHM

NICHOLAS ZAHM WAS SAID TO HAVE BEEN A SOLDIER IN NAPOLEON'S ARMY. One source says Nicholas moved to the United States in 1829, stopped in PA and moved on to Wooster, Ohio before moving on to Perry County, Ohio near Somerset in 1839. In 1864 He was said to have moved to Huntington, IN., remaining there for 9 years before returning to Perry County, Ohio where he died on his birthday on April 2, 1874.

Somerset Press

Friday, April 10, 1874 Page 3

DIED, after a lingering illness, on Thursday morning, at half past 8 o'clock, at the residence of Mr. George Green, near St. Joseph's Perry Co., Ohio. Mr. Nicholas Zahm, aged 87 years.

The subject of this notice was born at Olsburg, in Wolminster County, Germany, on the 2nd day of April, 1787, and moved to this country at the age of 42 years. After landing at New York City, he purchased a horse and wagon and in his humble way, he moved his little family across the mountains to Wayne County, Ohio, where he resided till the year 1838, when he moved to Perry County, Ohio, where he purchased a small farm near St. Joseph's, on which he lived for many years. Becoming old and feeble, he sold his farm to his daughter, Mrs. Beber, and chose his home with his son-in-law Mr. George Green, where he died, as will be seen, on the morning of his 87th birthday. Mr. Zahm was a quiet, inoffensive man; honest and industrious; a strict member of the Catholic church; without an enemy on earth, he has left an example worthy of imitation. He left four sons and four daughters together with one hundred grand and great grand children to mourn his loss.

More About NICHOLAS ZAHM: Burial: ST. JOSEPH'S CEMETERY, SOMERSET, OHIO Notes for ELIZABETH GARHART: also Elizabeth Capart poss. More About ELIZABETH GARHART: Burial: ST. JOSEPH'S CEMETERY, SOMERSET, OHIO

## More About NICHOLAS ZAHM and ELIZABETH GARHART: Marriage: OLDENBERG

### Children of NICHOLAS ZAHM and ELIZABETH GARHART are:

2. i. NICHOLAS<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, b. November 15, 1815, OLSBERG, COMMUNITY OF BREIDENBACH MOSELLE, FRANCE; d. January 08, 1893, SHIRLAND, WINNEBAGO COUNTY, ILLINOIS.

ii. SOPHIA ZAHM, b. 1816; d. Unknown; m. -----JOHNSON.

3. iii. MARGARET ZAHM, b. 1818, GERMANY; d. Unknown.

4. iv. CATHARINE CECELIA ZAHM, b. July 17, 1821, ALSACE, FRANCE; d. April 05, 1898, NEWARK, OHIO. v. PETER D. ZAHM, b. August 16, 1825; d. April 27, 1900; m. ANN ELIZABETH BRADDOCK, April 26, 1846, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO; b. February 09, 1829; d. Unknown. Notes for PETER D. ZAHM:

EVENING HERALD -- HUNTINGTON, INDIANA - TUESDAY OCTOBER 24, 1905 Page 8 PETER ZAHM 50TH ANNIVERSARY MR. and MRS. PETER ZAHM CELEBRATE GOLDEN ANNIVERSARY Mrs. Nicholas Fisher, the Bridesmaid, Present--Another Couple to Observe Happy Event

Fifty years ago today, October 24, Mr. and Mrs. Peter Zahm were united in Marriage in this city. Today surrounded by their family, relatives and their friends, the fiftieth anniversary was celebrated in an auspicious manner. Peter Zahm was born in Hessendarmstadt, Germany, October 3, 1826; he came to this country in 1846 and soon afterwards located in this city where he engaged at his trade of a merchant tailor. His good wife is a native of Bavaria, Germany. She came to this country in 1853, making the journey alone. She met Peter Zahm and on October 24, 1855, they were married here in the old St. Peter and Paul's Church, then a log structure. They continued as residents of Huntington, living most respectable lives, raising a happy family, and advanced in age with the development of the city. The officiating clergyman at their wedding fifty years ago was, Father Faller, of Fort Wayne, when the Huntington church was then on that circuit. The groomsman was Nicholas Fisher, now deceased, and the bridesmaid was Mrs. Nicholas Fisher.

Golden wedding ceremony services were conducted at the St. Peter and Paul's Church this morning, beginning at 8 o'clock mass by Father Heusen. A novel feature was the appearance of Mrs. Fisher who officiated as an attendant to Mr. and Mrs. Zahm as she had done a half century before. After the services, the bridal party received many congratulations.

At the age of 79 and 70 respectively, Mr. and Mrs. Zahm are in comparatively good health, and may see many years ahead of them. An all-day affair was held at the Zahm home at 33 Oak Street today, at which were present many of the immediate family, relatives, neighbors and friends. Among the out-of-town guests in attendance were: Mrs. George and Mrs. Hertie, of Antwerp, Ohio, Mr. and Mrs. Jacob Zahm and two sons, Mr. and Mrs. Limbach and son, and Joseph Auer, of Delphos, Ohio, Mrs. Elizabeth Guethler, of Laporte, Mr. and Mrs. Frank Knecht and Miss Lizzie Zahm, of Fort Wayne; Mr. and Mrs. Mote Doughitt, of Indian Territory. Mr. Zahm's only sister, Mrs. Sophia Johnson, aged 89, of Clear Creek Township, was among the guests; Andrew Zahm, and family and Mrs. Peter Bauer and family, of this city, were children present. George Zahm, of Grand Rapids, was the only member of the family absent. The aged couple were the recipients of many fine presents.

Buried in Mount Calvary Cemetery, Huntington County, Indiana, Section D Lot 78W.

More About PETER D. ZAHM:

Burial: MOUNT CALVARY CEMETERY, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA

More About PETER ZAHM and ANN BRADDOCK:

Marriage: April 26, 1846, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO 5. vi. JOHN T. ZAHM, b. 1827; d. November 26, 1856.

6. vii. JACOB MICHAEL ZAHM, b. March 04, 1828, OLSBERG, FRANCE; d. June 03, 1907, HUNTINGTON. INDINIA

7. viii. ANN ELIZABETH ZAHM, b. February 09, 1829, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO; d.. January 02, 1910, LAGRO, INDIANA.

8. ix. MARY ELIZABETH ZAHM, b. November 01, 1836, PERRY COUNTY, SOMERSET, OHIO; d. December 17, 1921, FAIRFIELD COUNTY, LANCASTER, OHIO,

9. x. GEORGE JOSEPH ZAHM, b. October 07, 1838, SOMERSET, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO; d. February 07, 1924, LAGRO, IN...

### Generation No. 2

2. NICHOLAS<sup>6</sup> ZAHM (*NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>*, *PIERRE<sup>4</sup>*, *JEAN<sup>3</sup>*, *JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>*, *NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>*) was born November 15, 1815 in OLSBERG, COMMUNITY OF BREIDENBACH MOSELLE, FRANCE, and died January 08, 1893 in SHIRLAND, WINNEBAGO COUNTY, ILLINOIS. He married SUSAN CORMONEY September 04, 1838 in PORTAGE COUNTY, OHIO, daughter of JACOB CORMANY and JANE HALL. She was born March 17, 1823 in MARYLAND, and died August 24, 1896 in SHIRLAND, IL.

Notes for NICHOLAS ZAHM:

DRIVING OVERLAND BY OX-TEAM FROM OHIO, NICHOLAS ZAHM CAME TO WINNEBAGO COUNTY IN 1845 TO BUILD A FLOUR MILL ON A LITTLE DIRT AND ROCK FILL DAM ON ROCK RIVER IN ROCKFORD. A FRESHET WASHED OUT THE DAM SO WHILE WAITING FOR IT TO BE REBUILT HE EXPLORED THE RIVER AS FAR NORTH AS JANESVILLE, WIS. IN LATER YEARS HE BUILT FLOUR AND PAPER MILLS AT JANESVILLE, BELOIT, AND ROCKTON.

ZAHM'S GRANDSON, FRED, LIVES AT 1002 N. ROCKTON AVE. ROCKFORD, IL (1964)

Nicholas Zahm is the brother of Jacob M., George and Peter Zahm, and the grandfather of Fred Zahm.

"History of Winnebago County, IL, Its Past and Present .... containing .... Portraits of Early Settlers and Prominent Men ..... Illustrated. Chicago: H. F. Ketty Company, Corner of 5th Avenue and Washington Street, 1877, page 667. ZAHM, NICHOLAS, farmer Sec. 36; P. O. Shirland; born in Lorraine, France, November 15, 1815. Came from there to Ohio in 1828; this city in 1845; owns 157 acres of land; has been town collector 3 years; had

other Township and church offices. Married SUSAN CORMONEY in Ohio on September 4, 1838; born in Maryland on March 17, 1823.

8 CHILDREN: Eliza Jane born in 1840; Horace born Dec. 24, 1842 who enlisted in the 3rd Col. V..C. and died while serving on Nov. 14, 1864; Sanford born Sept. 4, 1845; John W. born Jan. 4, 1848 who married Emma Clover in Rockton on Dec. 24, 1874. She was born in Rockton on Feb. 17, 1855; Mary Allice was born on Aug. 28, 1850 and died on Nov. 15, 1860; Hettie Ann born Sept. 4, 1853 and died on Dec. 21, 1865; Frank Emory born April 22, 1856; and Willie Foster born Sept. 28. 1865.

More About NICHOLAS ZAHM and SUSAN CORMONEY:

Marriage: September 04, 1838, PORTAGE COUNTY, OHIO

Children of NICHOLAS ZAHM and SUSAN CORMONEY are:

10. i. ELIZABETH JANE<sup>7</sup> ZAHM, b. August 21, 1840, OHIO; d.. 1912.

ii. HORACE B. ZAHM, b. December 24, 1842, OHIO; d. November 14, 1864, WHILE SERVING IN THE CIVIL WAR.

Notes for HORACE B. ZAHM:

Horace B. Zahm is buried in Shirland Cemetery, Shirland, ILL and was a member of the U. S. Cavalry. He enlisted 3rd Col. V. C. Died while serving in the American Civil War.

11. iii. SANFORD WESLEY ZAHM, b. September 04, 1845, OHIO; d. April 14, 1928.

12. iv. JOHN WESLEY ZAHM, b. January 04, 1848, ROCKTON, WINNEBAGO COUNTY, ILLINOIS; d. October 03, 1926, HALLOWELL, CHEROKEE COUNTY, KANSAS. v. MARY E. ZAHM, b. August 28, 1850, ILLINOIS; d. November 15, 1860, WINNEBAGO COUNTY, ILINOIS.

v. MART E. ZARIN, O. August 28, 1850, ILLINOIS, d. November 15, 1800, with BAGO COUNTT, ILINOIS, vi. HETTIE ANN ZAHM, b. September 04, 1853, ILLINOIS; d. December 21, 1865, WINNEBAGO COUNTY, ILLINOIS.

vii. FRANK EMORY ZAHM, b. April 22, 1856, ILLINOIS; d. December 11, 1916; m. MARY E. RECKHOW, October 12, 1881, WINNEBAGO COUNTY, ILLINOIS; b. December 01, 1860; d. June 11, 1945. More About FRANK ZAHM and MARY RECKHOW:

Marriage: October 12, 1881, WINNEBAGO COUNTY, ILLINOIS

viii. WILLIS FOSTER ZAHM, b. September 28, 1865.

Notes for WILLIS FOSTER ZAHM:

William moved "out West" with no dates available as of 12-15-2001.

**3.** MARGARET<sup>6</sup> ZAHM (*NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>*, *PIERRE<sup>4</sup>*, *JEAN<sup>3</sup>*, *JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>*, *NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>*) was born 1818 in GERMANY, and died Unknown. She married GEORGE GREEN. He was born 1818 in MARYLAND. Notes for MARGARET ZAHM:

1860 United States Federal Census Name: George Green Age in 1860: 42 Birth Year: Abt 1818 Birthplace: Maryland Name: Margaret Green Age in 1860: 42 Birth Year: Abt 1818 Birthplace: Germany Home in 1860: Reading, Perry, Ohio Post Office: Somerset Household Members: George Green Margaret Green Wm James Green (born Abt 1843) Elizabeth Green (born Abt 1845) Thomas Green (born Abt 1847) Francis Green (born Abt 1849) Vincent Green (born Abt 1851) Hyacinth Green (born Abt 1854) Mary C Green (born Abt 1855) Lewis Green (born Abt 1858)

Children of MARGARET ZAHM and GEORGE GREEN are: i. WILLIAM JAMES<sup>7</sup> GREEN, b. 1843. ii. ELIZABETH GREEN, b. 1845. iii. THOMAS GREEN, b. 1847. iv. FRANCIS GREEN, b. 1849. v. VINCENT GREEN, b. 1854. vi. HYASINTH GREEN, b. 1854. vii. MARY C. GREEN, b. 1855. viii. LEWIS GREEN, b. 1858.

**4.** CATHARINE CECELIA<sup>6</sup> ZAHM (*NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born July 17, 1821 in ALSACE, FRANCE, and died April 05, 1898 in NEWARK, OHIO. She married WILLIAM DANIEL ANDERSON January 06, 1840 in ST. JOSEPH'S CHURCH, SOMERSET, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO, son of DANIEL ANDERSON and ANNA HENDRICKSON. He was born March 05, 1819 in PICKAWAY COUNTY, OHIO, and died September 18, 1880 in PIKE TOWNSHIP, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO. Notes for CATHARINE CECELIA ZAHM:

BIOGRAPHICAL SKETCH: "The History of Perry County, Ohio - 1883"

ANDERSON, CATHARINE C., Pike Township, Maholm post office, Ohio; farmer's wife; was born July 17, 1821, in Germany, daughter of Nicholas Zahm and Elizabeth (Coheart) Zahm. Mrs. Anderson lived in Germany until she was eight years of age, when she came with her parents to America, taking ship at Havre De Grace and landing in Philadelphia, where they bought a horse and wagon and drove to Wooster, Ohio, and from thence to East Union, Wayne County, Ohio, where her father entered eighty acres of land, upon which he lived for ten years, when he moved within five miles of Somerset, this county, where he bought fifty acres of land and lived twenty-five years. At this time he went to Indiana, where he spent about nine years with his sons, Peter, Jacob, and George, after which he returned, and lived with Mrs. George Green up to the time of his death, dying at the age of eighty-seven years, and upon his birthday, near St. Joseph's Academy. Mrs. Anderson was married, January 6, 1840, to William D., son of Daniel and Anna (Hendrickson) Anderson, who was born March 5, 1819, in Pickaway County, Ohio, but was living at St. Joseph's Academy at the time of his marriage. After their marriage they lived for two years one mile south of the above named Academy; from thence they moved to Hocking County, Ohio, where they lived six years, and again returned to about the same place they removed from, remaining this time about two years, when they came to where Mrs. Anderson still lives, at Bristol Station, in April of 1854, where he bought eighty acres of land, upon which he made all the improvement; supplanting the log house be a neat frame dwelling, and gave most of his attention to farming. He, in his life, gave considerable attention to the running of a saw mill, having owned one about seventeen years; and after running a portable mill about five years, he sent it to Indiana, where his sons are now using it. He also owned eighty acres east of the present home, but sold forty acres of that tract, which leaves one hundred and twenty acres in all. He was station agent on the Baltimore and Ohio Railroad, and postmaster at Bristol Station, and kept a dry-good and grocery store at the same place and same time, up to the time of his death. Mrs. Anderson has opened a grocery store at Bristol Station, in co partnership with her daughter, Agusta Irene, who is, at this time, station agent and postmaster at the above place. Sarah A. is assistant postmaster, and France A. C. is general assistant at both the store and post-office. Mr. and Mrs. Anderson became the parents of thirteen children, viz.: Philamon A., Mary E., (deceased), Adrian C., Daniel S., Emily H., (deceased), Thomas Mc., Agnes P., Margaret A. (deceased), Cecily C. (deceased), William N. (deceased), Augusta I., Sarah A., and France A. C.

New Lexington Herald April 28,1898 page 5

### OBITUARY

Died at her home after an illness of two years, Mrs. Catherine C. Anderson, aged 76 years, 8 months and 18 days. Mrs. Anderson was born in Germany, July 17, 1821.

She lived in Germany until about 8 years old when she came with her parents to America taking ship at Havre De Grace and landing in Philadelphia, she came by wagon to Wooster, Ohio, thence to East Union, Wayne County, where she lived with her parents 10 years; then came to St. Joseph's, Perry County and lived on what is known as Martin Bletzacker's place where she met, loved and wedded W. D. Anderson, on January 6, 1840. After their marriage they lived two years one mile south of St, Joseph's, from thence they moved to Hocking County, where they lived 6 years and again returning to about the same place they removed from, remaining this time about two years when she moved to Bristol Station, where she spent the rest of her life, about 46 years. She was the mother of

thirteen children, eight of whom has gone to their eternal place. Her husband preceded her to his eternal resting place, about 18 years. All these years she has been a true and faithful servant of her Maker so that she would be prepared to meet her beloved husband and children. She was a devoted mother, a true and faithful Christian, a kind neighbor always ready to lend a helping hand in time of sickness and need. Two daughters, three sons, two sisters and three brothers is left to mourn their loss.

Her daughter, Mrs. H. Beach, has been constantly by her bed side for several months, also A. C. Anderson, and her daughter, Mrs. A. J. Bennett and sister, Mary Bletzacker, besides friends and neighbors. About three weeks previous to her death she planned her funeral, selected her pall bearers as follows: Pat Hennes Wm. Duffy, John McGrevey, J. D. Forquer, Dan Clark and J. T. Moore.

She was laid to rest in St. Patrick's Cemetery, on Holy Thursday, April 7th, by the side of her husband and children. May her soul rest in peace.

More About CATHARINE CECELIA ZAHM: Burial: ST. PATRICK'S CHURCH CEMETERY, PERRY COUNTY, JUNCTION CITY, OHIO Notes for WILLIAM DANIEL ANDERSON: Perry County Democrat Thursday, October 14, 1880 page 3 OBITUARY

Died, Saturday evening, September 18, 1880, Mr. William D. Anderson, aged 61 years, 6 months and 13 days. He was the father of 13 children, eight daughters and five sons; four daughters and one son have gone before him to the grave. They left this world of false joys and happiness to join the choir of angels and saints to enjoy eternal happiness forever. He, too, has followed them, and is placed in earth's cold bed, to be no more in the torments of this world, but he bore his troubles with patience, for the love of God. He was a devoted and loving husband and parent, a kind neighbor and friend, the idol of his household, and a generous, charitable citizen, loved and respected by all who knew him. Heavy and grievous to be borne is the hand of affliction laid upon the surviving wife and children. God knows best. He giveth and he taketh away, and blessed are they that fear not the Lord. May the Angels of Peace and Hope pour the oil of consolation into their troubled hearts, and may they find comfort in the knowledge that he whom they loved and who loved them so well, has gone to dwell at last in his heavenly home.

He's gone, a tender chord is riven, But he is happier there, Nor would I call him back from Heaven. To breathe ever this bright air. His earthly work forever done, And on his brow so white The starry crown he's proudly won, Gleams 'mid the cypress bright.

From the Perry County Democrat.

More About WILLIAM DANIEL ANDERSON: Burial: ST. PATRICK'S CHURCH CEMETERY, PERRY COUNTY, JUNCTION CITY, OHIO More About WILLIAM ANDERSON and CATHARINE ZAHM: Marriage: January 06, 1840, ST. JOSEPH'S CHURCH, SOMERSET, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO Children of CATHARINE ZAHM and WILLIAM ANDERSON are: 13. i. PHILIP A.<sup>7</sup> ANDERSON, b. 1841, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO; d. May 19, 1900, LAGRO, INDIANA. ii. MARY ELIZABETH ANDERSON, b. 1842; d. April 09, 1864, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO. iii. ADRIAN CLARKSON ANDERSON, b. October 20, 1843, HOCKING COUNTY, OHIO; d. April 22, 1925,

WESTERVILLE, OHIO, FRANKLIN COUNTY.

Notes for ADRIAN CLARKSON ANDERSON: OCCUPATION - FARMER

BURIED IN JUNCTION CITY ON APRIL 24, 1925

Columbus Citizen

Thursday, April 23, 1925 page 19

Funeral services for Adrian C. Anderson, 81, who died Wednesday from heart trouble at the home of Mrs. Coon in Westerville, will be held at 10:30 a. m. Friday at St. Patrick's Church at Junction City. The body was taken to the chapel of the Egan Co., 26 W. Naghten St., where it can be viewed by friends until Friday morning. Burial will be made at Junction City. He leaves two sisters, who reside at Junction City.

FUNERAL SERVICE HELD Funeral services for Adrian C. Anderson, age 81 years who died at Westerville, from heart trouble were held at the Hibernian Hall at Junction City, in charge of Rev. Father Dunne. Burial was made by Birkimer and Son in St. Patrick's Cemetery. Mr. Anderson is survived by two sisters, Mrs. A. J. Bennett and Mrs. Hadley Beach of Junction City. ANDERSON -- Adrian C., aged 81 years, died Wednesday, in the home of Mrs. Coon, in Westerville, following a week's illness of heart disease. He was a retired farmer and lived at the Coon home. Two sisters, Mrs. Agusta Bennett and Mrs. Hadley Beach of Junction City, survive him. Funeral services will be held in St. Patrick's Church, Junction City, at 10:30 a.m., Friday, and burial will be made in St. Patrick's Cemetery. Friends may view the body at the Egan Chapel, 26 West Naghten Street, until Friday, when it will be sent to Junction City. 14. iv. DANIEL S. ANDERSON, b. August 14, 1847, MONROE COUNTY, OHIO; d. January 26, 1888, LAGRO, INDIANA, WABASH COUNTY. v. EMILY H. ANDERSON, b. 1848, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO; d. October 22, 1864, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO. 15. vi. THOMAS ANDERSON, b. 1850; d. October 11, 1898, LAGRO, IN. 16. vii.. AGNES P. ANDERSON, b. February 23, 1852, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO; d. June 06, 1927, JUNCTION CITY OHIO. viii. MARGARET A. ANDERSON, b. 1854. 17. ix. WILLIAM T. ANDERSON, b. 1857, OHIO; d. Bef. 1936. 18. x. AUGUSTA IRENE ANDERSON, b. April 06, 1858, OHIO; d. December 31, 1940, JUNCTION CITY, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO. 19. xi. SARAH ALICE ANDERSON, b. July 22, 1861, PIKE TOWNSHIP, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO; d. September 02, 1887, NEWARK, OHIO. xii. FRANCIS ANN ANDERSON, b. August 17, 1865, PIKE TOWNSHIP, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO; d. August 14, 1884, MAHOLM, OHIO PIKE TOWNSHIP. Notes for FRANCIS ANN ANDERSON: From: Perry County, Ohio Jackson Township Cemeteries Published by The Perry County Chapter of the Ohio Genealogical Society, 1995 St. Patrick Catholic Church Cemetery ANDERSON, FRANCE A. d/o W. D. & C. C. Anderson d. Aug 14, 1884 aged 18y 11m 27d NEW LEXINGTON TRIBUNE THURSDAY, AUGUST 21, 1884 PAGE 3 Miss Anderson, a young lady, about eighteen years of age, died suddenly at her home, near Bristol station, last Thursday. She had been well and buoyant, until a few minutes before her death.

Newspaper Article

Through an oversight we failed to notice last week, the sad and very sudden death of Miss Francis Anderson, a young lady at Maholm, and sister-in-law of Mr. H. Beach, of our town. This deplorable monster visitor comes when least expected, is never welcome, though inevitable sooner or later. We may as well be resigned and prepare ourselves. This young lady was nineteen years of age, had many rare accomplishments, was entertaining, social, harmless, charitable, and above all a faithful Christian. To be cut off from her friends and relations so suddenly is almost an unbearable shock. But let the Lord's will be done. Her remains were interred at St. Patrick's Cemetery.

Notes from scrapbook of Agusta Irene Anderson-Bennett, sister of Francis: Francis Anderson was born Aug. 17, 1865. Died Aug. 14, 1884 age 18 yrs., 11 months & 27 days. Photo on file xiii. EMMA ANDERSON, b. 1868. xiv. CECILY C. ANDERSON.

**5..** JOHN T.<sup>6</sup> ZAHM (*NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born 1827, and died November 26, 1856. He married JANE SARAH ACKERMAN October 03, 1852 in SHIRLAND, IL, daughter of WILLIAM ACKERMAN and MARGARET. She was born December 06, 1835 in CHATHAM, ONTERIO, CANADA.

More About JOHN ZAHM and JANE ACKERMAN:

Marriage: October 03, 1852, SHIRLAND, IL

Child of JOHN ZAHM and JANE ACKERMAN is:

i. MARGARET ELIZABETH<sup>7</sup> ZAHM, b. July 18, 1853, WINNEBAGO COUNTY, ILLINOIS.

**6.** JACOB MICHAEL<sup>6</sup> ZAHM (*NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born March 04, 1828 in OLSBERG, FRANCE, and died June 03, 1907 in HUNTINGTON, INDINIA. He married (1) MARY ELLEN BRADDOCK April 06, 1849 in NEW LEXINGTON, OHIO, daughter of JOHN BRADDOCK and MARY STORM. She was born February 27, 1827 in LORETTO, CAMBRIA COUNTY, PENNSYLVANIA, and died December 18, 1884 in HUNTINGTON, INDINIA. He married (2) AGNES BRADDOCK January 29, 1889 in LICKING COUNTY, OHIO, daughter of JOHN BRADDOCK.

Notes for JACOB MICHAEL ZAHM: Articles from a scrapbook of Father. John Zahm #2

### ZAHMHOMEISBURNED

House and Farm Buildings are Consumed Loss is Almost \$10,000.00

Insurance Amounting to \$3,500.00 is Carried--Fire Catches From Chimney

With a good start and no opposition, fire made fast inroads among the buildings on the Jacob Zahm farm, three miles northwest of the city, Sunday morning, consuming everything in sight. At a rough estimate the loss is figured between \$8,000.00 and \$10,000.00 with \$3,00.00 insurance.

The fire was discovered by Mr. Zahm at about 9:45 o'clock Sunday morning. It had been raging some time before being discovered. The crackling noise made by the flames was heard for some time before the true cause was realized. Mr. Zahm thinking that the noise was made by the family dog in another part of the house. The fire was located in the roof of the west wing of the house, and when discovered the roof was ready to fall in. A strong breeze was blowing and the fire had such a good start that the residence was doomed before the discovery was made. Among the buildings destroyed was the large residence of fifteen rooms, together with the contents. From the residence the fire spread to the large barn, 40 x 64 feet, and from that to the stables, sheds, pig pens, etc.

Very fortunately no one was hurt, neither was there any live stock burned. A young team of horses was rescued from the stable just in the nick of time. Two minutes later and they would have perished. The contents of the barn, such as hay, feed, etc. were a loss.

Frank P. Scheiber is a tenant on the farm, but he was not at home at the time. Mr. Zahm and two young boys were at home. He is a man seventy-five years old. He is just convalescing from an attack of the grip, which affected his hearing and accounts for the fire not being discovered sooner. the supposition is that the fire originated from a spark from the chimney.

The fire continued in its westward course and leaped the stream and in the afternoon was burning in a woods to the west.

Articles from the scrapbook of father John Zahm #3

J A C O B Z A H M P A S S E S A W A Y

Aged Father of Noted Sons in Roman Catholic Church

C A M E F R O M C O U N T R Y

Children Gathered Around Bier of Father and See His Form Laid Away --- Death is Victor

Jacob Zahm, a retired farmer and the father of noted Catholic church people in various parts of the United states, died at his home on North Jefferson Street Monday evening at 5:20, after an illness of about ten days. Neuralgia of the heart was the cause. He had been a resident of this city since 1903.

One week ago last Friday Mr. Zahm was suddenly stricken while in bed and felt severe pains in the chest. The next day he was able to be out in the yard, but grew worse in the evening. From that time on his condition was on the decline. Members of the family were called home and several were here at the time of the father's demise. Four years ago, when the farm house and all the other buildings at the Zahm place north of the city were burned to the ground, the aged man, who was then too old to engage in the active work of the farm, moved to this city and built a home on the corner of North Jefferson and Madison streets. The old farm place was nicely arranged and well improved. The loss of the entire group of buildings caused the family to move to this city.

Mr. Zahm was born March 3, 1828, in Germany, in a small place called Oldsberg, near the border of France. When only six weeks old he came to this country and located in Wayne County, Ohio. Later his parents moved to Perry County, Ohio, where he grew to manhood. Later he learned the carpenter's trade and followed it several years. May 6, 1849, he was married to Miss Mary Braddock, and in 1863 come to this country and settled in the country just north of the city. He followed the vocation of a farmer until a few years ago, when his health and age caused him to retire and lease his land, still remaining on the farm until the time of the fire. In 1884 Mrs. Zahm died and he was left to care for the family.

Articles from the scrapbook of Father John Zahm #4

### WELLKNOWNMANISDEAD

Mr. Jacob Zahm Dies at His Home in Huntington After Long Illness

Word was received in Wabash Monday evening of the death of Jacob Zahm, of Huntington. Mr. Zahm has been ailing for sometime but last Wednesday became so low that his relatives were sent for. He lingered until Monday, at times conscious and at other time not knowing those nearest to him. Death was not unexpected as his age made it impossible for him to recover.

He was the father of a large family, and leaves to mourn their loss a wife and eight children as follows: Louis and Pius, of Huntington; Mrs. George Moore, of Michigan; Albert of Washington D. C.; Rev. John A. Zahm, of Notre Dame; and three daughters teaching in the convent, namely Sisters Teresina, Angeline and Angelita. Besides these he leaves one brother, and two sisters George Zahm of Wabash County, Mrs. Anne Beaver of Wabash County and Mrs. Mary Bletzacker, of Ohio, besides a host of other relatives and friends.

Buried in Mount Calvary Cemetery, Huntington County, Indiana, Section H Lot 60.

More About JACOB MICHAEL ZAHM:

Burial: MOUNT CALVARY CEMETERY, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA

Notes for MARY ELLEN BRADDOCK:

Died December 18, 1884, age 57y, 9m, 21d. Buried in Mount Calvary Cemetery, Huntington County, Indiana, Section H Lot 60.

More About MARY ELLEN BRADDOCK:

Burial: MOUNT CALVARY CEMETERY, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA

More About JACOB ZAHM and MARY BRADDOCK:

Marriage: April 06, 1849, NEW LEXINGTON, OHIO

More About JACOB ZAHM and AGNES BRADDOCK:

Marriage: January 29, 1889, LICKING COUNTY, OHIO

Children of JACOB ZAHM and MARY BRADDOCK are:

i. MARY E<sup>7</sup> ZAHM, b. March 19, 1850, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO; d. March 22, 1850, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO. ii. JOHN AUGUSTINE ZAHM, b. June 11, 1851, NEW LEXINGTON, OHIO; d. November 11, 1921, MUNICH, GERMANY.

Notes for JOHN AUGUSTINE ZAHM:

Notre Dame Archives Index JZA001

"John Augustine Zahm, born 14 June 1851 in New Lexington, Ohio, entered the University of Notre Dame in 1867, received his A. B. in 1871, and his M. A. in 1873. Ordained a priest of the Congregation of Holy Cross in 1875, Zahm served as a professor of physics and administrator at Notre Dame until 1892. Intensely interested in upgrading the academic programs, Zahm also helped introduce the electric lighting and private residence hall systems to the campus. In 1892 he began writing about the problem of dogma and science, his most famous work being "Evolution and Dogma" published in 1896.

In 1896 Zahm became Procurator General of the Congregation of Holy Cross and spent the next two years in Rome, where he took an active part in the Americanist controversy, procured papal approval of Holy Cross College as a House of Studies for Holy Cross seminarians, and participated in the spirited debate over theories of evolution, particularly as they concerned his own book.

In 1898 he returned to Notre Dame as Provincial. He was active in building up the physical plant at Notre Dame, encouraging a higher level of scholarship, and attempting to smooth out relations with the Holy Cross Brothers while expanding the Congregation as a whole. Opposition, apparently both to this policies and to his personality, gained enough strength by 1906 to account for his failure to gain election as Provincial in the General Chapter.

Zahm spent the next fifteen years traveling, making two extended trips to South America, and writing about the people and places that intrigued him. His 1907 journey led to his two volumes, "Up the Orinoco and Down the Magdalena" and "Along the Andes and Down the Amazon," published under the H. J. Mozans. In 1913 his traveling companion was the former president, Theodore Roosevelt. His subsequent book, "Through South America's Southland," completed his trilogy on South America.

Among his other published works was "Women in Science" (1913), a popular history of women's struggle for intellectual freedom and their accomplishment in the various scientific fields. Zahm's last work, "From Berlin to Baghdad and Babylon" was in manuscript form when he left for Europe in 1921 on a journey from Germany to the Middle East during which he hoped to verify some of his data. he contracted bronchial pneumonia and died in a hospital in Munich November 10, 1921."

Rev. Father Zahm.

From The History Of Perry County

"The log school house, the puncheon floor, "the rude desk of the jack-knife's carved initial " have sent forth many a successful graduate into the post-graduate course of actual life. Pigeon Roost School on the Logan road may justly be proud of two of her alumni ---MacGahan and Father Zahm. Both have been enlisted in the same cause---that of Liberty. The one for political, the other for intellectual. One fought to

free people's bodies, the other to free their minds. One with pen and sword, the other with pen and microscope. One studied the hearts of the people, the other the great heart of nature. Both fought against enemies of the Christian religion---the one, the Turk, the other, the agnostic. Both were victorious.

Rev. Dr. Father Zahm, priest, scientist and author, is of German origin on the paternal side, while his mother belonged to the famous English family of General Bradock of pre-Revolutionary fame.

He was born in the southern part of Jackson township, in a log house which stood on land now owned

by Mr. James Gordon.. He worked on the farm in summer and in the winter attended school at Pigeon Roost, where MacGahan was also a pupil at the same time. It is said that he was a very industrious student, a trait that has clung to him throughout life. In 1866 at the age of sixteen he went to Notre Dame University, where he graduated five years later with high honors. "After his ordination to the priesthood, which took place at the completion of his theological studies, Father Zahm, who had thus early shown a special fondness and capacity for scientific work, was placed in charge of the university's scientific department.

"To him, perhaps, more than to any other single individual is the scientific school of Notre Dame indebted for the high renown which deservedly attaches to it; for in behalf of it and the university museum, of which he was for several years the curator, Dr. Zahm traveled far and wide in quest

of materials wherewith to equip more fully these departments; and on these journeys he made many valuable scientific researches.

"The doctor's reputation as a scientist is by no means confined to this country. He is a member of more than one European scientific society; and his published works, 'Sound and Music,' 'Bible, Science and Faith,' and 'Evolution and Dogma,' are as well known on the other side of the Atlantic as on this, where they are to be found in almost every public library in the land. He is an accomplished linguist, speaking and writing several European languages with facility; and because of his scientific researches, his extensive travels and his recent residence in Rome, he is well and very favorably known to the leading ecclesiastics in this and other countries." "The doctor's attitude in regard to science is that faith and reason are harmonious. In other words, that the teachings of science are not incompatible with revealed religion."

"The doctor has never forgotten Perry County and the little log school house at Pigeon Roost, where the first foundations of his present profound and comprehensive learning were laid. Journeying to the Pacific slope some years ago, he had as traveling companions the late Judge Huffman and

wife, and in the course of conversation he learned that the Judge hailed from Perry County. Whereupon the doctor jubilantly exclaimed that that was his native county, and proceeded to ask the latest news from New Lexington and Somerset and all the adjacent places; and when his curiosity had been in a measure satisfied, he spoke affectionately of the days when he studied under Master Gordon in the little log building that stood on the Logan Road."

iii. SIMON S. ZAHM, b. October 16, 1852, OHIO; d. April 08, 1883.

Notes for SIMON S. ZAHM:

photographer

iv. MARY ANN ZAHM, b. July 09, 1855, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO; d. April 28, 1861, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO. v. MARTHA E. ZAHM, b. October 31, 1856, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO; d. March 14, 1861, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO.

vi. TERESA E. ZAHM, b. February 19, 1857, JUNCTION CITY, OHIO; d. October 21, 1918, NOTRE DAME, INDIANA.

Notes for TERESA E. ZAHM:

BECAME SISTER M. TERESINA ON 8-15-1884 FIRST ENTERED 9--8--1889 FROM HUNTINGTON, INDIANA--WAS AN ART TEACHER FOR YEARS IN IN, UT, AND TX -- DIED AT ST. MARY'S CONVENT, NOTRE DAME, IN -- BURIED AT OUR LADY OF PEACE CEMETERY, ST. MARY'S NOTRE DAME, IN IN SECTION 3 ROW 7 LOT 28

AUNT SISTER M. PRAXEDES--BRADDOCK

SISTERS---SISTER M. ANGELINE--ZAHM

SISTER M. ANGELITA

NIECE PAULINE ZAHM

BROTHER--REVEREND JOHN ZAHM CSC

vii. GEORGE J. ZAHM, b. September 04, 1860; d. July 31, 1884.

Notes for GEORGE J. ZAHM:

china store merchant

viii. ALBERT FRANCIS ZAHM, b. June 05, 1862, NEW LEXINGTON, OHIO; d. July 24, 1954, SOUTH BEND, IN..

Notes for ALBERT FRANCIS ZAHM:

Herald - Press, Huntington, Indiana, July 23, 1954

Dr. Albert F. Zahm, 92, brother of Pius Zahm and the late Louis Zahm of Huntington, and a pioneer in aeronautical science who built a wind tunnel for experimental purposes 20 years before the Wright brothers' famous flight, died Friday in the student infirmary of the University of Notre Dame campus. Zahm, a retired member of the Notre Dame faculty, had been bedfast since his hip was fractured in a fall a year ago.

Dr. Zahm built the wind tunnel at Notre Dame in 1882. He conducted many flight experiments at the school where he was associated for 70 years as a student, faculty member, advisor and friend. In 1925 Dr. Zahm was awarded the Notre Dame's Leatare Medal, an annual presentation to a Catholic distinguished in his profession. He also has received the John Hopkins University medal in aeronautics, and the degree of doctor of science in aeronautics from that university. He also served as director of the U. S. Navy's aerodynamics laboratory.

From 1929 to 1946 he was chief of the aeronautical division of the Library of Congress in Washington. He lived in retirement in Washington until last year when he returned to the Notre Dame campus. Dr. Zahm was graduated from Notre Dame in 1883, and remained on the campus to teach and conduct experiments in flying. Veteran professors at the university recall how he suspended a cable from the dome of the administration building. On the cable he would dangle a volunteer student whose arms were attached to a crude set of wings. Dr. Zahm also constructed gliders that flew off the roof of the science hall on the campus. Among his inventions are a three-torque control for airplanes, the wire tensometer, the vectorgraph protractor and the three component umenograph.

Dr. Zahm was born in Lexington, Ohio in 1862 and moved with his parents to Huntington County to live on the Zahm farm, now the home of Eugene F. Zahm, a nephew. Another brother, John A. Zahm, was a priest of some prominence in the field of Catholic education, and was the author of a book on "Evolution and Dogma," as well as other writings. Three sisters became nuns and were teachers and a fourth sister, Mrs. Ida Moore, now deceased, lived near Midland, Mich.

Nieces and nephews of Dr. Zahm include Eugene F. Zahm, William Zahm, the late George Zahm, Mrs. Dave Roberts of Evansville, and Mrs. John Lacey, of Wheaton, ILL., all the children of the late Louis Zahm, and Miss Florence Zahm, Paul Zahm Sr., and Harmon Zahm, Akron, children of Pius Zahm.

Funeral services will be conducted on the Notre Dame campus at 10:30 a.m. Tuesday, and burial will be in the Notre Dame Cemetery.

Dr. Albert Zahm Dies at Notre Dame July 24, 1954

South Bend -- (AP) -- Dr. Albert F. Zahm, 92, a pioneer in American aeronautical science, died today at the University of Notre Dame where, as a student and later a faculty member, he conducted many of his experiments. Dr. Zahm built a wind tunnel on the campus about 20 years before the Wright brothers made their first flight at Kitty

Hawk, N. C.

Dr. Zahm was born in New Lexington, Ohio. He was graduated from Notre Dame in 1883 and received his master's degree two years later.

Dr. Zahm told this story of how he became interested in the possibility of flying:

"One day in a Greek class the professor told the story of Daedalus and Icarus, the two mythological characters who fashioned wings for themselves so they could fly. I decided then and there to find a method of flight.

In 1925, Notre Dame awarded its Laetare Medal to Dr. Zahm. At that time he was director of the U.S. Navy Aerodynamical Laboratory and from 1929 to 1946 was chief of the aeronautical division of the Library of Congress. Dr. Zahm never married.

FORMALPRESENTATION Laetare Medal to Dr. Zahm, an Aeronautical Engineer

Washington, D. C., Jul. 20, 1925. -- Notre Dame University's Laetare Medal, awarded each year to a distinguished Catholic layman in the country, was formally presented to Dr. Albert Francis Zahm, United States Navy aeronautical engineer, on Monday, at a ceremony at Holy Cross College.

Rev. Louis M. Kelly, C. S. C., superior of the college, made the presentation, reading the university's citation of the medalist, as "a pioneer in the theory of aerial navigation". Admiral William S. Benson and Charles P. Neill, who preciously have won the medal: Msgr. Paul Marella, auditor of the Apostolic Delegation, and several other, were among the notable guests.

The medal bears a likeness of the great Notre Dame dome, about which an airplane is circling.

Introduction to Notre Dame Research - Since the early days of Notre Dame, research has been an important part of the academic life of the University. The faculty's long-standing commitment to research has yielded many significant firsts: Professor Albert Zahm built the first wind tunnel for comparing lift to drag of aeronautical models (1882).

"A History and Philosophy of Fluid Mechanics" by G. A. Toksty - "Zahm was the first man in the history of aerodynamics to undertake a program of study of the nature and quantitative laws of air friction on wind-tunnel walls." 20. ix. LOUIS V. ZAHM, b. June 12, 1863, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO; d. April 04, 1929, HUNTINGTON, INDINIA. 21. x. PIUS JOSEPH ZAHM, b. March 11, 1866, HUNTINGTON, INDINIA; d. March 14, 1963, HUNTINGTON, INDINIA

xi. EMMA PRAXEDES ZAHM, b. June 16, 1868, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA; d. March 18, 1952, NOTRE DAME, INDIANA.

Notes for EMMA PRAXEDES ZAHM:

BECAME SISTER M. ANGELINE ON 8-15-1894 TEACHER ALSO DID FANCY NEEDLEWORK BURIED IN OUR LADY OF PEACE CEMETERY, ST. MARY'S, NOTRE DAME, INDIANA SECTION 3 ROW 7 LOT 30 CSC RELATIVES -- AUNT -- SISTER M. PRAXEDES--BRADDOCK

SISTER -- SISTER M. TERESINA -- ZAHM

SISTER M. ANGELITA -- ZAHM

BROTHER -- REV. JOHN A ZAHM, CSC

NIECE --- PAULINE ZAHM -- POSTULANT

OTHER RELATIVES LIVING AT THE TIME OF DEATH-- MRS. G. A. MOORE

SISTER AND SISTER M. BRENDAN SCN--BARDSTOWN, KY

xii. RAYMOND ZAHM, b. January 25, 1869, HUNTINGTON, INDINIA; d. February 09, 1869, HUNTINGTON,

INDINIA

Notes for RAYMOND ZAHM:

Age at death was 17 days. Buried in Section H Lot 60.

More About RAYMOND ZAHM:

Burial: MOUNT CALVARY CEMETERY, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA

22. xiii. IDA FRANCIS ZAHM, b. June 04, 1870; d. March 05, 1953.

xiv. JULIA SOPHIA ZAHM, b. June 19, 1873, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA; d. March 09, 1928, WASHINGTON D. C

Notes for JULIA SOPHIA ZAHM:

BECAME SISTER M. ANGELITA 8-15-1898

BURIED AT OUR LADY OF PEACE CEMETERY, ST. MARY'S, NOTRE DAME, INDIANA

GRAVE SITE SECTION 3: ROW 7 LOT 29

DIED HOLY CROSS ACADEMY--WASHINGTON D. C.

ENTERED 8-14-1892 - TEACHER

EDUCATION-- SAINT MARY'S ACADEMY--SAINT MARY'S COLLEGE--CATHOLIC UNIVERSITY--UNIVERSITY OF NOTRE DAME

AUNT--SISTER M. PRAXEDES --BRADDOCK SISTERS ------ SISTER M. TERESINA --- ZAHM

SISTER M. ANGELINE---ZAHM

Z A H M, SR. M. ANGELITA

Tuesday, March 13, 1928

L. V. Zahm, 920 Cherry Street, and P. J. Zahm of north of Huntington will leave today for South Bend, Ind., where they will attend the funeral services of their sister, Sister M. Angelita, who was formerly Miss Julia Zahm, of this city, which will be held at Notre Dame.

Besides the two brothers in this city the deceased is survived by another brother, A. F. Zahm, of Washington, D. C.; and two sisters, Mrs. George A. Moore, of Midland, Mich., and Sister Angeline, of St. Mary's at Notre Dame. Miss Zahm died at the Holy Cross academy at Washington, D. C., and the remains are being brought to South Bend for interment. She was born in 1873 and was the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Jacob M. Zahm of this city. She entered the Holy Cross Academy in 1898.

**7.** ANN ELIZABETH<sup>6</sup> ZAHM (*NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born February 09, 1829 in PERRY COUNTY, OHIO, and died January 02, 1910 in LAGRO, INDIANA. She married WILLIAM BEAVER February 13, 1844 in SOMERSET, OHIO, son of CHRISTIAN BEVER/BEVERTZ and MARY MAGDALEN. He was born Abt. 1820 in BADEN BADEN, GERMANY, and died Unknown. Notes for ANN ELIZABETH ZAHM:

Birth date is not confirmed. One source noted the 1850 U. S. Census shows a birth date as 8-24-1824 Oldenburg, Baden-Wyrlennberg, Germany.

Pauline Graff, 5 Royal Oak Drive, Cream Ridge, NJ 08514

Notes for WILLIAM BEAVER:

IMMIGRATED TO THE UNITED STATES NEAR SOMERSET, OHIO ABOUT 1840. One source (Mary Lou Godleski) says he was born in 1818 in Cambria, County, PA

More About WILLIAM BEAVER and ANN ZAHM:

Marriage: February 13, 1844, SOMERSET, OHIO

Children of ANN ZAHM and WILLIAM BEAVER are:

23. i. WILLIAM HENRY<sup>7</sup> BEAVER, b. 1845, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO; d. February 16, 1916, SOMERSET, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO.

24. ii. GEORGE BEAVER, b. 1846. 25. iii. MARY BEAVER, b. 1847, READING TOWNSHIP, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO; d. December 08, 1873,

LOGAN CITY, OHIO.

26. iv. JOHN VINCENT BEAVER, b. 1849; d. January 26, 1924.

v. SARAH BEAVER, b. 1852; m. PATRICK GRIFFIN.

**8.** MARY ELIZABETH<sup>6</sup> ZAHM (*NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born November 01, 1836 in PERRY COUNTY, SOMERSET, OHIO, and died December 17, 1921 in FAIRFIELD COUNTY, LANCASTER, OHIO. She married JOHN J. BLETZACKER November 23, 1858 in ST. JOSEPH'S CHURCH, SOMERSET, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO, son of ENGLEBERT BLETZACKER and MARGARET SMITH. He was born September 05, 1834 in ALSACE LORAINE, PROVINCE, FRANCE, and died March 01,

1903 in LANCASTER, FAIRFIELD COUNTY, OHIO.

Notes for MARY ELIZABETH ZAHM:

Lancaster Daily Eagle

Monday, December 19, 1921 Page 5

FINALSUMMONS

C O M E S T O M R S. M A R Y E L I Z A B E T H B L E T Z A C K E R

A F T E R 4 Y E A R S I L L N E S S

HastendbyFracturedHipReceivedinFall

fromHerBedTwoWeeksAgo

The death of Mrs. Mary Elizabeth Bletzacker, 85, widow of the late John Bletzacker, passed away Saturday night at 10:40 o'clock from the immediate effects of a fall from her bed two weeks ago in which she suffered a fractured hip. She had been a patient invalid for four years, two of which were spent in bed.

She is survived by two sons, Edward and William Bletzacker, and two daughters, Misses Ella and Clara Bletzacker. One brother, Mr. George Zahm of Lagro, Ind., also survives to mourn, and he accompanied by his daughter, Mrs. John McGuire arrived Sunday evening from Indiana.

The funeral will be conducted on Tuesday morning at 8:30 o'clock from St. Mary's Church by Rev. Father J. B. Mattingly and interment will take place in St. Mary's Cemetery south of the city.

More About MARY ELIZABETH ZAHM:

Burial: December 20, 1921, ST. MARY'S CEMETERY, FAIRFIELD COUNTY, LANCASTER, OHIO Notes for JOHN J. BLETZACKER: Lancaster Daily Eagle

Monday, March 2, 1903 Page 5

QUICKLYTHESUMMONSCAMETOMR.

JOHNBLETZACKER

# SUNDAY MORNING, CALLING HIM TO HIS LONG HOME ---- PROMINENT IN BUSINESS FOR YEARS ----- FUNERAL WEDNESDAY MORNING

Mr. John Bletzacker, the vererable furniture dealer, of the firm Bletzacker & Sons, died very suddenly Sunday at his home on East Main Street, of an attack of neuralgia of the heart. He had been felling quite well during the early morning and had been sitting at a front window watching the people pass on their way home from church, when his son George and his wife called in to see the family a moment. About nine o'clock he complained of feeling sick and was assisted to his bed and his physician was called, but he got rapidly weaker and died in a few minutes with his family gathered about him.

Mr. Bletzacker was born in Alsace Loraine, France, Sept. 5th, 1834, and came with his father and two brothers, Joseph, of North Columbus Street, and Martin, of Somerset, to the United States in 1847, landing in New York on July 4th.

They proceeded to Buffalo by boat and from there they went to Perry County, Ohio and settled near Somerset where he resided till he was of age when he came to Lancaster and went to work in the railroad shops. Later, he in partnership with Henry Shugart, opened up a cabinet making business which they very successfully operated for some time, after which he opened a furniture business with David Foster on North Columbus Street. After dissolving partnership with Foster he opened a furniture store on Main Hill where he continued to prosper until June of 1893, when his business had grown too large for the building and he and his sons, Ed and Will purchased a block on South Broad Street and opened a much larger store under the firm name of Bletzacker & Sons and the business has grown to extensive proportions.

On November 23, 1858, he and Miss Mary Zahm were united in marriage at St. Joseph's Church, Perry County. To this union eight children were born, three dying in infancy. His devoted wife and five children, Edward, William, and George, Ella and Clark survive to mourn.

The funeral will be conducted Wednesday morning at 8:30 o'clock from St Mary's Church by Rev. N. E. Pilger. Interment in Oakholie Cemetery.

ST. JOSEPH'S BENEVOLENT ASSOCIATION, CATHOLIC BROTHERHOOD. The brotherhood was constituted on the second of July, 1861, with a large membership.

The officers of the association are: L. C. Butch, President; George

E. Blaire, Vice President; Gerhardt Miller, Treasurer; John Weigle,

Recording Secretary; Charles F. Fuchs, Corresponding Secretary;

Leo. Noles, Messenger; Thomas O. Connor, Banner Bearer; Charles

Baumeister, Joseph Kurtzman and John Bletzacker, Committee to visit the sick.

More About JOHN J. BLETZACKER:

Burial: March 04, 1903, FAIRFIELD COUNTY, LANCASTER, OHIO More About JOHN BLETZACKER and MARY ZAHM: Marriage: November 23, 1858, ST. JOSEPH'S CHURCH, SOMERSET, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO Children of MARY ZAHM and JOHN BLETZACKER are: i. ELIZABETH AMELIA<sup>7</sup> BLETZACKER, b. October 17, 1859, FAIRFIELD COUNTY, LANCASTER, OHIO; d. February 19, 1863, FAIRFIELD COUNTY, LANCASTER, OHIO. More About ELIZABETH AMELIA BLETZACKER: Burial: LANCASTER, FAIRFIELD COUNTY, OHIO ii. EMILY BLETZACKER, b. September 03, 1861, LANCASTER, FAIRFIELD COUNTY, OHIO; d. February 28, 1864, LANCASTER, FAIRFIELD COUNTY, OHIO, More About EMILY BLETZACKER: Burial: LANCASTER, FAIRFIELD COUNTY, OHIO 27. iii. EDWARD RAYMOND BLETZACKER, b. January 12, 1865, LANCASTER, FAIRFIELD, OHIO; d. October 14, 1948, FRANKLIN COUNTY, COLUMBUS, OHIO. iv. WILLIAM PATRICK BLETZACKER, b. March 17, 1867, LANCASTER, FAIRFIELD, OHIO; d. July 20, 1941, LANCASTER, FAIRFIELD COUNTY, OHIO, More About WILLIAM PATRICK BLETZACKER: Burial: LANCASTER, FAIRFIELD COUNTY, OHIO v. MARGARET VIOLA BLETZACKER, b. April 14, 1869, LANCASTER, FAIRFIELD COUNTY, OHIO; d. August 17, 1869, LANCASTER, FAIRFIELD COUNTY, OHIO. vi. MARY ELLEN BLETZACKER, b. December 20, 1870, LANCASTER, FAIRFIELD, OHIO; d. April 10, 1944, LANCASTER OHIO Notes for MARY ELLEN BLETZACKER: Lancaster Eagle Gazette (Ohio)

Tuesday, April 11, 1944

M I S S E L L A B L E T Z A C K E R Miss Mary Ellen 'Ella' Bletzacker, 73. of 139 East Main St., died Monday, 3:45 p.m., in Lancaster Hospital where she had received treatment for several weeks. She had been ill for three years. She is survived by one brother, Edward Bletzacker of near the B. I. S., who formerly conducted the Bletzacker undertaking establishment, and one sister. Mrs. Leo Vagnier. The body was removed to the Sheridan Funeral Home where friends may call at any time. The funeral will be conducted Thursday, 9 a.m., in St. Mary's Catholic Church and burial made in St. Mary's Cemetery. Miss Bletzacker was a former member of St. Mary's Altar Society.

More About MARY ELLEN BLETZACKER: Burial: April 13, 1944, LANCASTER, FAIRFIELD COUNTY, OHIO 28. vii. GEORGE VINCENT BLETZACKER, b. 1874, LANCASTER, FAIRFIELD, OHIO; d. March 02, 1913, LANCASTER, FAIRFIELD, OHIO. vii. CLARA MAY BLETZACKER, b. May 17, 1877, LANCASTER, FAIRFIELD, OHIO. ix. ELLA BLETZACKER, d. 1944.

**9.** GEORGE JOSEPH<sup>6</sup> ZAHM (*NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born October 07, 1838 in SOMERSET, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO, and died February 07, 1924 in LAGRO, IN.. He married MARY M. CLARK June 14, 1864 in PERRY COUNTY, OHIO. She was born 1839 in SOMERSET, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO, and died May 01, 1915 in LAGRO, INDIANA.

Notes for GEORGE JOSEPH ZAHM:

Articles from the scrapbook of Fr. Johm A. Zahm - #1

FIFTYYEARSOFWEDDEDLIFE

Mr. and Mrs. George Zahm Celebrate Golden Wedding Anniversary Sunday

Day A Memorable One

The 50th wedding anniversary of Mr. and Mrs. George Zahm of Wabash County was fittingly observed Sunday, June 14 by more than 100 relatives and friends from northeastern Indiana and Ohio who gathered at the attractive Zahm farm home, three miles north of Lagro, to partake of a bounteous golden wedding dinner and offer their congratulations to the aging couple. the day was a memorable one in many ways.

The Zahm home lawn was attractively decorated with flags and bunting under which were spread the long tables with the best things to eat from city and country. The bride's table had it's own decorations and it's bride's cake. Following the feast the quests grouped themselves about the honored host and hostess, after which all listened to the speeches by Fr. Sullivan and Mutch extending congratulations and good wishes for prosperous years to come, and the expressed hope of Mr. Zahm that all might continue to enjoy life for years to come.

In addition to these good wishes, Mr. and Mrs. Zahm were recipients of several showers of gold pieces and silver together with three gold rosaries presented by relatives as tokens of lasting esteem, while many who were unable to be present sent from a distance their letters of felicitation. Among these was a letter read from Omer D. Green a nephew, formerly of Lagro, and now of Nocoma, Texas.

The bride of 50 years ago was born in Perry County, Ohio in 1839; the grey-haired groom in the same County in 1838, and they were married - she as Miss Mary M. Clark on June 14, 1864. They lived in Ohio a year and moved to Huntington, Ind., in the fall of 1868 they moved to Wabash County, settling on a farm near their present home. The next year they purchased of Judge Conner, of Wabash, the 80 acre home where they have resided ever since and where the golden wedding day was celebrated. With the exception of one child which died in infancy, the entire family is living although Mrs. Zahm for three years has been an invalid as a result of a stroke of paralysis sustained about five years ago. Mr. Zahm is hale and hearty and does much of his own farm work despite his 76 years, not a few of which he put in clearing his present home which was woodland when the young couple moved upon it 45 years ago.

Besides Mr. and Mrs. George Zahm, among those present at the golden wedding celebration were Mrs. Mary Bletzacker, the only remaining sister of Mr. Zahm, who lives in Lancaster, Ohio, and the following sons and daughters - Clem Zahm, wife and daughter, Marie of Wabash County, Edward Zahm, wife and daughter Virginia, of Elkhart; Clara McGuire, husband and daughter, Pearl, of Lagro, and Rose Zahm, living at home. Another son Lew Zahm of Palestine, Texas, was unable to attend.

Others present at the gathering were Mrs. Agusta Bennett and daughter Marie, of Junction City, Ohio; Jerome Anderson, of East Fultonham, Ohio; D. Bletzacker and family, Mrs. George Schwartz, son and daughter, Mrs. James McManigal, Miss Mary Scherschel, Bertha Banister, Leslie Alexander and Ed Bruns all of Fort Wayne; Lewis V. Zahm and family, Pius Kraig and wife, Jerome Zahm, Mrs. Pius Zahm, son and daughter, C. W. Zahm and family, Pius Clark and family, and George Zahm Jr., all of Huntington; Thomas Alber, wife and daughter, Marie, Arlie Fearnow and family, Lewis Horner and family, Bruce W. Ulsh and family, P. J. Griffin and wife, Richard Griffin,

Eva Elward and Rev. Father Sullivan, all of Wabash; W. H. Green and family, John Beaver and family, George Noonan and family, Mrs. John Noonan son and daughter, John McGuire and family, Ed Anderson and family, Guy Anderson and wife, Mrs. N. Scherschel and daughters, Rev. Father Mutch, Miss Eva Mutch, Maggie McGuire, Maurice Regan, Frank Scherschel, and S. J. Tyner, all of Lagro; James Beaver and family of Spiker.

### Zahm George

Saturday, February 9, 1924 Huntington, Indiana Press

GEORGEZAHMDIESATHOMEINLAGRO

George Zahm, pioneer resident of Wabash County, died Wednesday at his home in Lagro as a result of an illness of paralysis. He suffered a light stroke last Spring and last Friday, suffered a more severe stroke.

He had lived in Wabash County since 1865 and was the last of ten children. He was born in Perry County, Ohio in 1838 to Nicholas and Elizabeth Zahm. He married Mary M. Clark in 1864 after which he moved to Wabash County. Mrs. Zahm died nine years ago.

Surviving are the children; L. G.. Zahm of Texas; E. J. Zahm of Elkhart; Mrs. T. J. McGuire of Lagro; C. W. Zahm of Wabash; and Rose Zahm at home.

The funeral will be held at St. Patrick's Church. Saturday morning at 9:30 o'clock. The Rev. Father Fisher will have charge of the services and burial will be at the Catholic Cemetery at Lagro.

Source from Michael Anderson (St. Patrick's Cemetery Records show a birth date for George J. Zahm as 10-7-1838) History of Wabash County Page 793

GEORGE JOSEPH ZAHM. About forty-five years ago George Joseph Zahm began his activities as a farmer and citizen in Wabash County. He undertook the pioneer work of clearing off a tract of land and converting its acres into cultivated fields, and the result of those labors are now witnessed in his beautiful country home of eighty acres in Lagro Township, about two miles east of the Village of Speiker, on the south side of the road. Mr. Zahm and his family have always been known for their quiet prosperity and solid integrity, and such has been the record of his past years that he can rest content with his accomplishments and enjoy the prosperity won through long years. Mr. Zahm has lived in Wabash County since the fall of 1868.

He was born in Perry County, Ohio on October 7, 1838, and has already rounded out more than three-quarters of a century of human life. His parents were Nicholas and Elizabeth (Garhart) Zahm. The parents were born in Germany and were married in Oldenberg. While living in the Fatherland, Nicholas Zahm practiced the trade of shoemaker, but after his marriage and after six children had been born they emigrated to the United States, where three other children subsequently came into their household. For ten years their home was in Wayne County, Ohio, where the father bought a farm, and, selling that place, he moved to Perry County, Ohio, and bought a place containing sixth-two acres. Both he and his wife passed away on that old homestead, she in 1857 at the age of sixth-five, and he in 1874 on his eighty-seventh birthday. Their children were named as follows: Nicholas, Margaret, Catherine, Ann, Peter, Jocob, John, all of whom are now deceased; Mary, widow of John Bletzacker of Lancaster, Ohio, and George J., the youngest.

George J. Zahm spent his early boyhood in Perry County, Ohio. When he was six or seven years of age he began walking back and forth to the district school, which was kept in a log building, and he spent many weary hours sitting on the rough log benches, made from split chestnut trees, smoothed off on the upper side, and supported by wooden pins driven into the underside.. The work on a pioneer farm was never ending, and consequently the boys of that generation found more practical training in plowing and planting and in swinging an ax than they got in the schools. George Zahm from an early age took his place in the woods and in the fields, helped clear the land and assisted his father with the cultivation until he was about sixteen years of age. At that time he began

working at the carpenter's trade, under his brother Jacob, and for about ten years that was the source of his livelihood.

One June 14, 1864, he married Mary M. Clark, a daughter of Francis and Rebecca (Flowers) Clark. This family had earlier settled in Perry County, and their home was about one mile

from the Zahm farm. Mary Clark was born there, and she and George Zahm were children together, and were thus married out of the same neighborhood and had the same early associations.

In the fall of 1865 Mr. and Mrs. Zahm moved to Huntington Indiana, which was then a comparatively small village, though a hustling business place. In Huntington Mr. Zahm spent about three years in the carpenter's trade and was gradually getting a little bit ahead in the world. His wife's parents had come to Huntington at the same time, buying a farm near the

county seat, where they lived until their death. All made the trip from Ohio with horses and wagons, very much after the pioneer style.

In 1868 Mr. Zahm took a contract to cut timber for his brother-in-law, William Anderson, who had bought a large tract of timber land from John Roach of Huntington. After about one year with Anderson, Mr. Zahm bought his present farm in Wabash County. Its former owner was Judge J. D.. Connor of Wabash. Nearly every acre of the land was at the time covered with heavy timber, and there was not a building or improvement on the farm. Mr Zahm put up a little cabin, which is now used as a kitchen of his more commodious home, and from time to time as his means and time allowed, he added to his residence, until it is now both an attractive and comfortable home, As situated behind the trees and well back from the public highway. As soon as he had provided for the simplest living necessities, Mr. Zahm undertook the clearing of the timber from his land. He cut and hauled the logs to the canal at Lagro, which was then an important shipping point, and thus practical all the merchantable timber on his land went by water route to market. In this way he gradually cleared off his fields, tiled it and otherwise improved the land, and for many years followed general farming with increasing prosperity. About three years ago he began renting out his fields, and has since retired from active business.

Mr. and Mrs. Zahm are now living comfortably at their old homestead, which represents their joint labors and economy, and their children are all married and have left home, except Miss

Rose, the youngest, who lives at home and looks after her parents with admirable fifial devotion. Mr. Zahm is a selfmade man in the fullest sense of the term, and everything that has come to him is the result of hard and honest toil. He is a man of his word, which once given is never broken; is fair and just in all his dealings, and has a host of friends in Wabash County.

Mr. and Mrs. Zahm are the parents of the following children: William Clement, who married Cora Hamilton and has one child, Marie; Pius Francis, the second child of Mr. and Mrs. George J. Zahm, died aged about one year; Louis, who married Melinda Hamilton, a sister of Mrs. William C. Zahm, and she died in August, 1909; Clara, who is now Mrs. John T. McGuire and has one child, Pearl; Edward, who married Bessie Frushure, has a daughter, Virginia, and Miss Rose. The Zahms are members of St. Patrick's Catholic Church at Lagro, and Mr. Zahm was for twenty-five years honored with the position of trustee in the church. On Sunday, June 14, 1914, Mr. and Mrs. Zahm celebrated their golden wedding.

Notes for MARY M. CLARK:

Buried in St. Patrick's Cemetery, Lagro, Indiana on May 3, 1915 More About GEORGE ZAHM and MARY CLARK: Marriage: June 14, 1864, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO Children of GEORGE ZAHM and MARY CLARK are: 29. i. CLEMENT W.<sup>7</sup> ZAHM, d. April 13, 1951. 30. ii. EDWARD ZAHM. 31. iii. CLARA ZAHM. iv. ROSE EMMA ZAHM, b. 1880; d. February 12, 1933, LAGRO, INDIANA.. Notes for ROSE EMMA ZAHM: Buried in St. Patrick's Cemetery, Lagro, Indiana. v. LEW ZAHM. Notes for LEW ZAHM: L. G. ZAHM OF TEXAS

Generation No. 3

**10.** ELIZABETH JANE<sup>7</sup> ZAHM (*NICHOLAS*<sup>6</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born August 21, 1840 in OHIO, and died 1912. She married ------DONNER. Notes for ELIZABETH JANE ZAHM: Elizabeth Zahm is buried in the Shirland Cemetery, Shirland, ILL. Child of ELIZABETH ZAHM and ------DONNER is: 32. i. EMMA<sup>8</sup> ZAHM.

**11.** SANFORD WESLEY<sup>7</sup> ZAHM (*NICHOLAS*<sup>6</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born September 04, 1845 in OHIO, and died April 14, 1928. He married JULIA SYLVIA SIMMONDS. She was born February 27, 1851, and died March 14, 1927. Notes for SANFORD WESLEY ZAHM: One source offers a DOB as 4-9-1845 and DOD as 4-10-1926...need obit Children of SANFORD ZAHM and JULIA SIMMONDS are: i. FLORA M.<sup>8</sup> ZAHM, b. July 1875.
ii. FAYETTE ZAHM, b. October 1876, ILLINOIS; m. FLORA MONKS.
iii. JOHN ZAHM, b. August 11, 1878; d. August 11, 1878.
Notes for JOHN ZAHM:
One source offers a DOD as 9-11-1890 in South Dakota
iv. EUGENE RICHARD ZAHM, b. October 1883; m. MABEL MARTHA FISKE.
v. SUSAN ZAHM, b. December 18, 1885; d. November 05, 1897.
Notes for SUSAN ZAHM:
One source offers the DOB AS 12-18-1886

**12.** JOHN WESLEY<sup>7</sup> ZAHM (*NICHOLAS<sup>6</sup>*, *NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>*, *PIERRE<sup>4</sup>*, *JEAN<sup>3</sup>*, *JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>*, *NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>*) was born January 04, 1848 in ROCKTON, WINNEBAGO COUNTY, ILLINOIS, and died October 03, 1926 in HALLOWELL, CHEROKEE COUNTY, KANSAS. He married EMMA LOUISE CLOVER December 24, 1874 in ROCKTON, WINNEBAGO COUNTY, ILLINOIS, daughter of JOSEPH CLOVER and MARY CLARKE. She was born February 17, 1855 in SHIRLAND /ROCKTON, WINNEBAGO COUNTY, ILLINOIS, and died December 17, 1917 in HALLOWELL, CHEROKEE COUNTY, KANSAS.

Notes for JOHN WESLEY ZAHM:

John and Emma left Shirland, Illinois and moved near Agra, Philips County, Kansas

(1878 - 1896) and purchased a farm and later returned to Shirland. U. S. Census records for Phillips County, Kansas 1880, 1885, and 1890 list them in Plum Township. They appear back on the 1900 Winnebago County, Illinois census.

In 1910 John and Emma purchase a farm near Hollowell, Kansas in the Lola Township, Cherokee County, Kansas where they live until their deaths. Both are buried in Shirland Cemetery, Winnebago County, Illinois. Notes for EMMA LOUISE CLOVER:

Emma's parents immigrated from England in 1844. The 1850 United States Census of Winnebago County, Illinois, lists her parents as next door neighbors of Nicholas Zahm.

More About JOHN ZAHM and EMMA CLOVER:

Marriage: December 24, 1874, ROCKTON, WINNEBAGO COUNTY, ILLINOIS

Children of JOHN ZAHM and EMMA CLOVER are:

 I. FLORENCE<sup>8</sup> ZAHM, b. September 05, 1875; d. March 1968; m. EDWIN A. ALLEN, February 22, 1899, WINNEBAGO COUNTY, ILLINOIS.
 More About EDWIN ALLEN and FLORENCE ZAHM: Marriage: February 22, 1899, WINNEBAGO COUNTY, ILLINOIS
 33. ii. FRED ZAHM.
 34. iii. RAY E. ZAHM, b. July 05, 1877; d. May 1967.
 35. iv. CLARK HENRY ZAHM, b. May 27, 1885, AGRA, KANSAS; d. November 10, 1967, HALLOWELL, KS..
 v. MERLE CLOVER Z AHM, b. July 20, 1888, PHILIPS COUNTY, KANSAS; d. January 1967, COLUMBUS, KANSAS.
 Notes for MERLE CLOVER Z AHM: Merle is buried in Park Cemetery, Columbus, Kansas. He never married.

**13.** PHILIP A.<sup>7</sup> ANDERSON (*CATHARINE CECELIA*<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born 1841 in PERRY COUNTY, OHIO, and died May 19, 1900 in LAGRO, INDIANA. He married (1) MARY ANN CARNEY October 23, 1866 in PERRY COUNTY, OHIO, daughter of JOHN CARNEY. She was born June 30, 1850 in PERRY COUNTY, OHIO, and died March 30, 1877 in LAGRO, INDIANA. He married (2) ELIZABETH WINFRID DIAMOND May 14, 1878 in PERRY COUNTY, OHIO. Notes for PHILIP A. ANDERSON:

(Philemon)

Marriage Record, State of Ohio, Perry County, Book 4, page 417 - married on October 23, 1866 by Reverand Leo Adams, Catholic Priest.

Morning Journal-Gazette, Saturday May 20, 1900 DEATHS AND FUNERALS

Mr. P. A. Anderson, a postal clerk on the Findlay, Fort Wayne and Western and other railroads for the past sixteen years, died Friday forenoon at the residence of his son-in-law, Mr. George Schwartz, at 100 Broadway, aged fifty-nine years, seven months and seven days. Death was due to heart disease.

The deceased was a native of Ohio, having been born in Perry County, that state, and later removed to Lagro, Ind. He was appointed to the railway mail service during President Cleveland's first term. For three months he had been confined to his bed.

Surviving him are four sons and one daughter -- Frank and Edward Anderson, of Wabash; William and Philip Anderson, of Lima, and Mrs. George Schwartz, of this city. Mr. Anderson had been a resident of this city about twelve years.

The funeral announcement will be made later.

### Notes for MARY ANN CARNEY:

Obit of Mary Ann Carney Anderson OBITUARY

Died at her residence in Lagro Township on the 30th of March, 1877, Mary Ann, wife of Philamon A. Anderson. The deceased was born in Perry County, Ohio, on the 30th day of June, 1850, and was united in marriage with Mr. P. A. Anderson on the 23rd day of October, 1866. She immigrated to Lagro, Ind., in December, 1868, where she remained until her death, when God called her to the enjoyment of a better and happier life. She was noted through life for kindness of heart and strict adherence to the Christian Faith. Her undying faith in God and His tender mercies rendered her death a peaceful and happy one and was highly edifying to those who witnesses the last moments. She was kind and affectionate to her husband, tender and devotional to children, agreeable to her neighbors and in every way an exemplary woman. Her funeral took place from the St. Patrick's Church at Lagro on Sunday, April 1st when the Rev. Father Grogan in his remarks expressed himself that she had entered upon the rest promised to the " weary and heavy laden." The large concourse of people assembled, announced the feeling with which she was regarded throughout the community. She leaves behind five little children -- may they imitate her worthy example.

## Somerset Press

April 19, 1877

Mrs. P. A. Anderson died at Lagro, Indiana March 30, 1877. Mrs. Anderson, formerly Mary Ann Carney, was well known here ... More About PHILIP ANDERSON and MARY CARNEY: Death of one spouse: March 30, 1877, LARGO, INDIANA Marriage: October 23, 1866, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO Notes for ELIZABETH WINFRID DIAMOND: Perry County, Ohio Probate Office Marriage Licenses: Book 6 Page 4 "P. A. Anderson to Lizzie Diamond, May 14, 1878 by P. H. Merhn, M. G." More About PHILIP ANDERSON and ELIZABETH DIAMOND: Marriage: May 14, 1878, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO Children of PHILIP ANDERSON and MARY CARNEY are: i. FRANK<sup>8</sup> ANDERSON, b. April 20, 1867. 36. ii. CATHERINE ROSE ANDERSON, b. April 20, 1870. iii. JOHN WILLIAM ANDERSON, b. July 15, 1872. Notes for JOHN WILLIAM ANDERSON: Baptismal Records, St. Patrick's Church, Lagro, Indiana - Anderson, Philip A. and Mary Ann Carney - John William Anderson born on July 15, 1872 and baptized on July 21, 1872 - sponsors - J. J.. Campion and Susan Cramer. iv. MICHAEL EDWARD ANDERSON, b. April 06, 1875. Notes for MICHAEL EDWARD ANDERSON: Baptismal Records, St. Patrick's Church, Lagro, Indiana - Anderson, Philip A. and Mary Ann Carney - Michael Edward Anderson born on April 6, 1875 and baptized on April 11, 1875 - sponsors - Michael and Mary Ann Hogan - Rev. John Grogan. v. PHILIMEN JOSEPH ANDERSON, b. March 23, 1877. Notes for PHILIMEN JOSEPH ANDERSON: Baptismal Records, St. Patrick's Church, Lagro, Indiana - Anderson, Philip A. and Mary Ann Carney - Philemon Joseph Anderson born March 23, 1877 and baptized on April 3, 1877 - sponsors - Frank Zahm and Mary McGuire -Rev. J. Grogan. Children of PHILIP ANDERSON and ELIZABETH DIAMOND are: vi. ANDREW PAUL<sup>8</sup> ANDERSON, b. February 12, 1879, LAGRO, INDIANA; d. August 21, 1952. Notes for ANDREW PAUL ANDERSON: Rev Paul A Anderson

Father Anderson was born February 12, 1887, in Lagro, IN. He prepared for the priesthood at St. Patrick's Seminary, Menlo Park, California, and was ordained June 22, 1909 by the late Archbishop P.W. Riordan at San Francisco. From 1909 until 1926 Father Anderson served various parishes in the Archdiocese of San Francisco. From December, 1926 until December, 1927, he did relief work at Victory Noll, Peru, Kokomo, and Wabash. On July 15, 1928, Father Anderson was named assistant at Sacred Heart Church, Whiting, and from October 1929 to February 1930, served as assistant at Holy Angels, Gary. His first pastorate was at Sacred Heart Church, Wanatah, where he remained from February 6, 1930 until September 22, 1933, when he was appointed chaplain at St. Joseph's Hospital, Logansport. His next appointment was the pastorate of St. Joseph's Church, Bluffton, September 12, 1935. Place of Birth: Lagro, IN Date of Birth, February 12, 1879 Date of Ordination: January 22, 1909 By: Bishop P.W. Riordan Pastor of Bluffton: September 12, 1935-July 8, 1943 Education: St. Patrick's Seminary, Menlo Park, CA Date of Death: August 21, 1952 Appointments: 1909 Served in various parishes in Diocese of San Franciso December 23, 1926 Entered Fort Wayne Diocese and did relief work at Victory Noll, Peru, Kokomo and Wabash December 1, 1927 Appointed Pastor at Wabash July 15, 1928 Appointed Assistant at Sacred Heart Church, Whiting October 3, 1929 Appointed Assistant at Holy Angels Church, Gary, IN February 6, 1930 Appointed Pastor of Sacred Heart Church, Wanatah September 2, 1933 Chaplain at St. Joseph's Hospital, Logansport September 12, 1935 Appointed Pastor St. Joseph's Church, Bluffton, IN July 8, 1943 Appointed Pastor St. Joseph's Church, Delphi, IN August 21, 1952 (Deceased)

vii. MARY BLANCHE ANDERSON, b. October 08, 1880. viii. BEATRICE ANDERSON, b. January 22, 1882.

**14.** DANIEL S.<sup>7</sup> ANDERSON (*CATHARINE CECELIA*<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>, PIERRE<sup>4</sup>, JEAN<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>) was born August 14, 1847 in MONROE COUNTY, OHIO, and died January 26, 1888 in LAGRO, INDIANA, WABASH COUNTY. He married (1) BRIDGET JANE FORQUER July 21, 1867 in PERRY COUNTY, OHIO, daughter of MICHAEL SR. and REBECCA BECKWORTH. She was born December 1844 in PERRY COUNTY, OHIO, and died May 03, 1869 in PERRY COUNTY, OHIO. He married (2) SARAH A. O'ROURKE 1872, daughter of PATRICK O'ROURKE and MARY NOLAN. He married (3) MARIA JANE O'ROURKE July 25, 1875 in ST. PATRICK'S CHURCH, LAGRO, IN., daughter of PATRICK O'ROURKE and MARY NOLAN. She was born September 20, 1850 in LAGRO, INDIANA, and died 1902. Notes for DANIEL S. ANDERSON:

Marriage Record, State of Ohio, Perry County, Book 4, page 467 - married on July 21, 1867 by Reverand Leo Adams, Catholic Priest.

------

\_\_\_\_\_

Wabash County, Indiana Marriage Records - Daniel Anderson married Maria O'Rourke, July 25, 1871, by M. E. Champion, Page 472, Book 7.

\_\_\_\_\_

Daniel is buried in the Catholic Cemetery in Lagro, IN.

Notes for BRIDGET JANE FORQUER:

New Lexington Weekly Democratic Herald

May 7, 1869 Page 3

Died on Monday last, at Lagro, Wabash County, Ind., Mrs. Jane Anderson, wife of Daniel Anderson and daughter of M. D. and Rebecca Forquer, of this place, aged 25 years.

Mrs. Anderson leaves to mourn her loss an affectionate husband, two infant children (one something more than a year old and the other some three weeks) and a large circle of friends and acquaintances.

Her remains were brought here on Wednesday last and were on the same day conveyed to the Jackson cemetery, followed by a large number of bereaved friends and sympathizing citizens of this place and vicinity.

We sincerely sympathize with the bereaved husband and his dear little motherless innocents.

More About DANIEL ANDERSON and BRIDGET FORQUER:

Marriage: July 21, 1867, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO

More About DANIEL ANDERSON and SARAH O'ROURKE:

Marriage: 1872

More About DANIEL ANDERSON and MARIA O'ROURKE:

# Marriage: July 25, 1875, ST. PATRICK'S CHURCH, LAGRO, IN.

### Child of DANIEL ANDERSON and BRIDGET FORQUER is:

i. GEORGE AUGUSTINE<sup>8</sup> ANDERSON, b. March 10, 1869, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO; d. July 15, 1869, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO.

Notes for GEORGE AUGUSTINE ANDERSON:

Died at age 3 months and 5 days - Baptismal Records, May 24, 1846 - Aug. 1973 St. Patrick's Church, Lagro, Indiana, Anderson, Daniel S. and Bridget Forquer - George Augustine Anderson - born March 10, 1869 - baptized April 18, 1869 - sponsors - P. A. Anderson and Mary Ann Carney, his wife - Rev. M. E. Campion.

Child of DANIEL ANDERSON and SARAH O'ROURKE is:

ii. LOIUS AUGUSTINE<sup>8</sup> ANDERSON, b. July 17, 1873.
 Notes for LOIUS AUGUSTINE ANDERSON:
 Baptismal Records, St. Patrick's Church, Lagro, Indiana
 Anderson, Daniel and Sarah A. O'Rourke - Louis Augustine Anderson born July 17, 1873 and

baptized on July 27, 1873 - sponsors - Mr. and Mrs. John Robinson - Rev. M. E. Campion.

Children of DANIEL ANDERSON and MARIA O'ROURKE are:

iii. JAMES OSCAR<sup>8</sup> ANDERSON, b. July 15, 1876.

Notes for JAMES OSCAR ANDERSON:

Baptismal Records of St. Patrick's Church, Lagro, Indiana - Anderson, Daniel and Mary Jane O'Rourke - James Oscar Anderson, born on July 15, 1873 and baptized on August 6, 1876 - sponsors - James O'Rourke and Rose McDonald -Rev. J. Grogan.

iv. MARY CATHERINE ANDERSON, b. June 28, 1879, LAGRO, INDIANA; d. February 07, 1939, PORT ANGELES, CLALLAM COUNTY, WASHINGTON; m. NEAL SWEENEY.

Notes for MARY CATHERINE ANDERSON:

Baptismal Records, St. Patrick's Church, Lagro, Indiana - Anderson, Daniel and Mary Jane O'Rourke - Mary Catherine Anderson born June 28, 1879 and baptized on July 6, 1879 - sponsors - Anthony and Mary O'Rourke - Rev. J. Grogan. v. DANIEL FRANCIS ANDERSON, b. January 29, 1883. Notes for DANIEL FRANCIS ANDERSON:

Baptismal Records, St. Patrick's Church, Lagro, Indiana - Anderson, Daniel and Mary Jane O'Rourke - Daniel Francis Anderson born on January 29, 1883 and baptized on February 11, 1883 - sponsors - Thomas Anderson and Joanna Nolan - Rev. M. F. Kelly.

vi. BERNARD JAMES EARL ANDERSON, b. September 12, 1884, LAGRO, INDIANA; d. July 12, 1913, DETROIT, MICHIGAN.

Notes for BERNARD JAMES EARL ANDERSON:

Baptismal Records, St. Patrick's Church, Lagro, Indiana - Anderson, Daniel and Mary Jane O'Rourke - Bernard James Earl Anderson born on September 12, 1884 and baptized on October 11, 1884 - sponsors - Patrick O'Mara and Mary O'Mara - Rev. P. F. Roche.

BERNARD IS BURIED IN THE CATHOLIC CEMETERY, LAGRO, IN LOT 34 37. vii. EDWARD WILLIAM "TED" ANDERSON, b. May 29, 1887, LAGRO, INDIANA; d. March 15, 1963, LAGRO. INDIANA.

**15.** THOMAS<sup>7</sup> ANDERSON (*CATHARINE CECELIA*<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born 1850, and died October 11, 1898 in LAGRO, IN. He married CATHERINE MCNALLY November 26, 1872. She died 1896 in LAGRO, IN.

Notes for THOMAS ANDERSON:

Wabash County, Indiana Marriage Records - Thomas Anderson married Catharine McNally, November 26, 1972, by M. E. Campion, Page 95, Book 8

### Newspaper Obit

OBITUÂRY

Died, at his home in Lagro, Ind., Oct. 11, 1898, Thomas Anderson, aged 48 years. He leaves 2 sons and two daughters to mourn his death.

His wife having died about two years ago. He was a son of the late W. D. and Catherine Anderson, of Bristol Station; and went to Indiana with his brothers Phil and Daniel, when about 20 years old and has ever since been in the sawmill business. His remains were interred in the cemetery at Lagro, followed by a large course of sorrowing friends. Our heartfelt sympathy is with the orphan children.

More About THOMAS ANDERSON and CATHERINE MCNALLY:

Marriage: November 26, 1872

Children of THOMAS ANDERSON and CATHERINE MCNALLY are:

i. CHARLES WILLIAM<sup>8</sup> ANDERSON, b. September 10, 1876.

ii. JEROME A. ANDERSON, b. August 31, 1879; m. BESSIE L. GARRETT, November 12, 1899, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO. Notes for IEROME A. ANDERSON Perry County, Ohio Marriage Licenses - Vol. 10 Page 68 - Jerome A. Anderson, son of Thomas & Katie McNally Anderson, married Bessie L. Garrett, daughter of G. & Alice Edgell Garrett, November 12, 1899 - by W. H. O'Sullivan, Catholic Priest. More About JEROME ANDERSON and BESSIE GARRETT: Marriage: November 12, 1899, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO iii. MARY ELLEN ANDERSON, b. May 15, 1882.

**16.** AGNES P.<sup>7</sup> ANDERSON (*CATHARINE CECELIA*<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>, PIERRE<sup>4</sup>, JEAN<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>) was born February 23, 1852 in PERRY COUNTY, OHIO, and died June 06, 1927 in JUNCTION CITY OHIO. She married HADLEY BEACH July 27, 1872 in PERRY COUNTY, OHIO. He was born July 18, 1848 in FAIRFAX VA, and died March 03, 1933 in JUNCTION CITY, OHIO.

Notes for AGNES P. ANDERSON:

Agnes Anderson married Hadley Beach July 26, 1872 - by P. V. Keogh, Catholic Priest, Volume 5, Page 260 of the Perry County, Ohio Marriage Licenses.

-----

Somerset Press

Wednesday, June 8, 1927 Page 1

MRS. AGNES BEACH, 75, DIES IN JUNCTION CITY

Mrs. Agnes Beach, 75, wife of Hadley Beach died at her home in Junction City Monday evening, after a several months illness. Death was due to complications. She is survived by her husband, three sons, two daughters and one sister, 17 grandchildren and six great-grandchildren. John R. and Edward A. of Junction city; William D. of Columbus; Mrs. Ada Marlowe and Gertrude Smith of Columbus and Mrs. Agusta Bennett of Junction City. Funeral services will be held Thursday morning at 9 o'clock from St. Patrick's Catholic Church. Rev. Father D. J. Dunn, officiating. Burial will be made in the church cemetery.

BURIED IN ST. PATRICK'S CHURCH CEMETERY, JUNCTION CITY, OHIO ON JUNE 9, 1927 Notes for HADLEY BEACH:

Somerset Press

Wednesday, March 8, 1933 Page 8

HADLEY BEACH FUNERAL MONDAY AT JUNCTION CITY

Mr. Hadley Beach aged 84, died at his home in Junction City Friday morning at 8:15, after a long illness. He was a resident of Junction City for the past 50 years.

He leaves to mourn his death 3 sons and 2 daughters, John of the home, Edward of Junction City, William of Columbus, Mrs. Charles Marlowe and Gertrude Smith also of Columbus. Sixteen grandchildren, twelve great-grandchildren and a host of relatives and friends.

Funeral services were held Monday morning at 9:30 at St. Patrick's Church with burial in the church cemetery, Rev. Fr. Owens officiating. Burial by Donald Birkimer and son.

New Lexington Herald,

January 24, 1884

Mr. H. Beach's brother, of Alexandria, Md., is visiting him, at present.

Marriage Notes for AGNES ANDERSON and HADLEY BEACH:

Married by P. V. Keough, Catholic priest, as reported in Vol. 5, page 260 of the Perry County, Ohio Marriage Records, 1858-1878, Vols. 4 and 5 published in 1991

More About HADLEY BEACH and AGNES ANDERSON:

Marriage: July 27, 1872, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO

Children of AGNES ANDERSON and HADLEY BEACH are:

38. i. ADA<sup>8</sup> BEACH, b. December 25, 1875.

ii. GERTRUDE BEACH, m. -----SMITH.

iii. MADALINE BEACH.

iv. MARCELLA BEACH.

v. EMMA V. BEACH, b. September 05, 1873; d. October 26, 1877.

vi. WILLIAM D. BEACH, b. June 04, 1874, PIKE TOWNSHIP, PERRY COUNTY OHIO.

Notes for WILLIAM D. BEACH: Photo on file

vii. CATHERINE C. BEACH, b. August 17, 1877, PIKE TOWNSHIP, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO.

39. viii. JOHN R. BEACH, b. July 29, 1879, PIKE TOWNSHIP, PERRY COUNTY OHIO; d. February 25, 1962, COLUMBUS, FRANKLIN COUNTY, OHIO.

ix. UNKNOWN FEMALE BEACH, b. March 29, 1881, PIKE TOWNSHIP, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO.

40. x. EDWARD A. BEACH, b. November 02, 1885, JACKSON TOWNSHIP, PERRY COUNTY OHIO; d. 1947.

xi. GEORGE A. BEACH, b. August 05, 1887, JACKSON TOWNSHIP, PERRY COUNTY OHIO.

xii. SYLVESTER BEACH, b. November 23, 1892, JACKSON TOWNSHIP, PERRY COUNTY OHIO; d. December 12, 1892, JUNCTION CITY, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO.

17. WILLIAM T.<sup>7</sup> ANDERSON (CATHARINE CECELIA<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>, PIERRE<sup>4</sup>, JEAN<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>) was born 1857 in OHIO, and died Bef. 1936. He married AMANDA EVALINE OGG September 14, 1882 in PERRY COUNTY, OHIO, daughter of SYLVESTER OGG and MARY YAKEY. She was born October 23, 1859 in SAYER, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO, and died December 28, 1936 in BEARFIELD TOWNSHIP, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO. More About WILLIAM ANDERSON and AMANDA OGG: Marriage: September 14, 1882, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO Children of WILLIAM ANDERSON and AMANDA OGG are: i. ANNA8 ANDERSON, d. 1981; m. ORVILLE R. MULLEN; b. February 14, 1898, MORGAN COUNTY. OHIO; d. March 03, 1982, SAYER, OHIO. Notes for ORVILLE R. MULLEN: The Times Recorder (Zanesville) Thursday, March 4, 1982 page 2 - A OR VILLER. MULLEN CROOKSVILLE -- Orville R. Mullen, 84, of Sayre, died at 8:40 a.m. Wednesday, March 3, at Ketcham's Nursing Home in Sayre, where he had be a patient for several years. He was born Feb. 12, 1898, in Morgan County, a son of Jefferson and Lillie Mullen and was a retired farmer. His wife, the former Anna Anderson, died in 1981. Surviving are a sister, Mrs. Bill (Ginnie) Warren of Philo; and a brother, Kenneth of McConnelsville Friends may call 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 today at Goebel Funeral Home in Crooksville where services will be held at 1 p.m. Friday with Rev. Raymond Anderson officiating. Burial will be in Tatmen Cemetery in Sayre. More About ORVILLE R. MULLEN: Burial: March 05, 1982, TATMAN CEMETERY, SAYRE, OHIO ii. JEFF ANDERSON. iii. ARTHUR ANDERSON, b. Aft. 1882; d. Aft. 1936. iv. EARNEST ANDERSON, b. Aft. 1882; d. Aft. 1936. v. GALBRETH M. ANDERSON, b. July 04, 1883, PLEASANT TOWNSHIP, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO; d. May 12, 1962, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO. Notes for GALBRETH M. ANDERSON: Perry County Tribune Wednesday, May 16, 1962 Section 2 page 1 GALBRETHM. ANDERSON Funeral services for Mr. Anderson, 78, of Sayre, near Corning, were held Tuesday p.m. at the Carl W. Hermey Funeral Home, Corning, with Rev. Aubrey Mitchell officiating. Burial was made in the Tatman's Gap Cemetery. Mr. Anderson died Sat. p.m. at his home after a lingering illness. He was born July 4, 1883, the son of William and Amanda Ogg Anderson. He was a member of the Pleasant Grove Church at Tatman's Gap near Sayre. Survivors are three sisters, Mrs. O. R. Mullen, with whom he made his home; Mrs. Pleasant Eva Adams, Zanesville, and Mrs. Carrie Hodgson, Sayre; two brothers, Jesse, Zanesville, and Arthur of Clinton, Oh., and a number of nieces and nephews vi. PLEASANT EVA ANDERSON, b. April 09, 1886, SAYER, OHIO; d. December 28, 1975; m. MARK ADAMS; d. 1946. Notes for PLEASANT EVA ANDERSON: The Times Recorder (Zanesville) Monday, December 29, 1975 page 8 - A ADAMS Mrs. Pleasant Eva Adams, 89, formerly of 842 Dryden Road, died at 1:55 p.m. Sunday at Bethesda Hospital. She had been a resident of the ODC Rest Home on the East Pike for two years. Mrs. Adams was born April 9, 1886, at Sayre in Perry County. She was a member of the Brighton Presbyterian Church. Her husband, Mark Adams, died in 1946. She is survived by two sisters, Mrs. Carrie Hodgson of Route 1 and Mrs. Anna Mullen of Sayre; a brother, Jesse Anderson of Mount Vernon, and three grandchildren. The body was removed to the Bryan Funeral Home where friends may call from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 Monday and where services will be held at 10 a.m. Tuesday. Burial will be in Memorial Park. More About PLEASANT EVA ANDERSON: Burial: December 30, 1975, MEMORIAL PARK 41. vii. CARRIE ANDERSON, b. July 12, 1889, SAYRE, OHIO; d. February 02, 1986. 42. viii. JESSE ANDERSON, b. July 10, 1891, SAYER, OHIO; d. January 26, 1981, ZANESVILLE, OHIO MUSKINGUM COUNTY. 43. ix. WILLIAM ANDERSON, b. September 22, 1899, SAYRE, OHIO; d. February 06, 1965, DRAKES, OHIO. x. WESLEY ANDERSON, b. Unknown, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO; d. November 18, 1952. Notes for WESLEY ANDERSON: Morgan County Herald Thursday, November 20, 1952 page 1 WESLEY ANDERSONSUCCUMBSTOHEAR TATTACK Funeral services in charge of Rev. H. B. Mason, will be held Saturday afternoon at 1:30 at the Miller Undertaking parlors for Wesley Anderson, who died at 8:30 Tuesday evening, following a heart attack. While he had been having some trouble from his heart, it was not considered serious until the fatal attack of Tuesday evening.

Mr. Anderson spent most of his life in Bristol Township, where for the last 25 years he had been employed on the farm near Mt. Carmel Church, owned by Misses Debbie and Dicie Wilson. His parents were William and Amanda Ogg Anderson, the late Webster Anderson being a brother.

Surviving are the brothers, Jesse of Zanesville, Arthur of Drake Station, and Gilbraith of Sayre; and the sisters, Mrs. Pleasie Adams, Zanesville, and Mrs. Carrie Hogdson and Mrs. Anne Mullen of Sayre.

**18.** AUGUSTA IRENE<sup>7</sup> ANDERSON (*CATHARINE CECELIA*<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born April 06, 1858 in OHIO, and died December 31, 1940 in JUNCTION CITY, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO. She married ALBERT JEROME BENNETT May 20, 1884 in ST. PATRICK'S CHURCH, JUNCTION CITY, OHIO, son of RICHARD BENNETT and ELIZABETH McDONALD. He was born April 25, 1857 in WHIPPSTOWN, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO, and died March 21, 1912 in JUNCTION CITY, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO. Notes for AUGUSTA IRENE ANDERSON: New Lexington Daily News Wednesday, January 1, 1941 page 1 A G E D W O M A N D I E S T U E S D A Y MRS. AUGUSTA BENNETT SUCCUMBS AT JUNCTION CITY

Mrs. Augusta Bennett, 82, widow of the late Albert Bennett died at the family home at Junction City at 9 o'clock Tuesday night.

She is survived by daughter, Mrs. Dan Cauley, Lakewood, Ohio, and three grandchildren, Rob and Betty, of Lakewood, Ohio and Mrs. Charles Clifford, Columbus.

Funeral mass will be held at St. Patrick's Church in Junction City at 9:30 o'clock Friday morning, with burial in the church cemetery in charge of Birkimer's.

Handwritten notes by daughter, Frances H. Bennett - Cauley.

Mother died on Tuesday, December 31, 1940 at 8 p.m. She was buried on Friday, January 3, 1941. The funeral Mass was at 9:30 a.m. in St. Patrick's Church, Junction City, Ohio. Father Eugene Owens was the Pastor. Father Paul Anderson, age 62 from Bluffton, Indiana said her Mass. Father Owens said the sermon. Marie McGarey played the organ.

"All bills listed here have been paid by Frances H. Cauley in settling the estate of Albert and Agusta Bennett dated December 4, 1941 Signed, Frances H. Cauley"

"These are the bills I have paid since my mother's death, December 31, 1940"

D. D. Birkimer and Son - Undertaker, January 4, 1941 \$395.53

Grover Scheffler, January 6, 1941 for digging the grave

and sodding and moving 12.75

Dr. W. D. Porterfield, January 8, 1941 20.00

Father Eugene Owens, January 5, 1941 10.00

Father Paul Anderson, (Bluffton, Indiana) January 3, 1941 20.00

Telegrams & phone bills, Ray Hillery, January 4, 1941 2.84

H. C.. Taisey, Lancaster, Ohio for engraving Mother's

monument April 22, 1941 10.00

taxes on home (twice) June and December 1940 - 1941 33.82

Fire Insurance on home, April 15, 1941

Matt Insurance Agency Co. - Lancaster, Ohio 6.75

Harnetty boy for mowing cemetery lot, September 19, 1941 2.00

Mother's memorial cards from Bobby, February 4, 1941 3.00

Masses for Mother up until October 1, 1941 42.00

Rushing and Paskill Monument Company, October 6, 1941

New Lexington, Ohio for Mother's grave foot stone 7.73

To, VIRGINIA MARIE SMITH CLIFFORD, November 29, 1941 \$332.00

To, " " " (bank book) February 26, 1941 \$300.00

212 Welch Ave. Columbus, Ohio her share of estate

To. LORETTA BENNETT THOMPSON, November 29, 1941 \$205.00

1451 Oakwood Ave. Columbus, Ohio

To. W. A. Allen, Atty fees and part court fees 21.75

Zanesville Publishing Company, January 9, 1941.65

To, probate court recorder, New Lexington November 28, 1941 1.60 Total paid \$ 1,427.42 This account is dated December 4, 1941 by Frances H. Cauley

More About AUGUSTA IRENE ANDERSON: Burial: January 03, 1941, ST. PATRICK'S CEMETERY, JUNCTION CITY, OHIO Notes for ALBERT JEROME BENNETT: New Lexington Herald March 28, 1912 page 1

## DEATH OF ALBERT J. BENNETT

After a prolonged illness of a spinal and nervous affliction, Albert J. Bennett aged 56, departed this life at his late home in Junction City, on Thursday night. He was an efficient telegraph operator and held responsible positions in Zanesville, Cambridge and Quaker City and Junction City, in the service of the B. & O. railroad and was faithful to every trust.

Until a year ago, he was active in business circles in Junction City, taking a prominent part in the oil industry. A widow, and three children survive. The children are William, a telegrapher, at Junction City and Misses Frances and Marie of the home. Four brothers and four sisters also survive. He was an honest, upright man, a devoted husband and father, and held the esteem of those who knew him.

The funeral services were held at St. Patrick's church Monday morning, conducted by Rev. Fr. William H. O'Sullivan, interment at St. Patrick's Cemetery.

New Lexington Herald April 1912 page 1 IN MEMORY OF ALBERT J. BENNETT

BENNETT, ALBERT J. -- Born April 25th, 1857, at Whippstown, Ohio, died at Junction City, Ohio, March 21, 1912 aged 54 years, 10 months and 26 days.

Al Bennett is dead. As the sun was setting behind the western hills, death came to our friend, carrying him into a far country, whose boundaries, God alone can map.

A. J. Bennett was not an ordinary, but a common man. In the railroad world and in the business and social life of his community he leaves a long line of loyal and loving friends. In this sad hour that now shadows his home, the sympathy of true hearts has been touched with sympathy for those who will miss him as husband, father, and friend. He was a useful man.

It is not best to lament the death of a man such as A. J. Bennett. Each day, for him, saw some work completed or some new work planned to start on its way. Every man that lives this life has faults or what appears to others to be faults. In life, A. J. Bennett was frank to confess what he deemed wrong in his life and living so when death came he had no confession to make those who watched and hoped that he might live.

For several years the deceased has not been a well man. But through his long suffering he bore it all patiently and with true Christian fortitude. He had been confined to his room since August 1st last.

It was April 25th, 1857, on his parents farm near Whippstown, Perry County, that A. J. Bennett was born. When 13 years of age he moved with his parents to Rehoboth. His early boyhood was spent on the farm and in the winter months attended the country school. At an early age he took up railroading as an occupation. For years he was a fireman on the Lake Shore roads, but later mastered telegraphy, which he followed for eighteen years at various points. He was agent and operator at Bristol, Junction City, Quaker City, Zanesville and other cities, but he was compelled to retire from the service 12 years ago owing to failing health.

He claimed his bride, May 20th, 1884, Miss Augusta Anderson, of Bristol, and to this happy union three children were born, all of whom survive. They are William, Frances, and Marie, all of the home. Besides the widow and children, four brothers and four sisters are mourning his death viz: John, George, and Richard of Columbus; James, of Wilbren. Mrs. Nicholas Hammond, and Miss Elizabeth Bennett, Columbus; Mrs. Charles Longstreth of Rehoboth and Mrs. James Weiner, Santoy.

The funeral services were held from St. Patrick's church, Junction City, on March 25th, a requiem high mass being celebrated for the repose of his soul, by his pastor, Rev. William O'Sullivan, the same who officiated at his marriage nearly 28 years since. In stress and storm A. J. Bennett was as rock to oak. To every friend he stood four square and in times of peace he was as sun and flower.

Our life is such that we do not know whether it is best for us to meet the sleep of death before our lips have learned to form a word, or at the end of life's uneven way. We do not know.

It is not for us to pass judgement on the living or the dead, but it is meant that when the final summons comes,

whether like a flash from skies that are bright and fair, or out of the uninvited shadows, that we are ready to journey to that land where let us hope, will rise the Unending and Eternal Dawn.

Requiescat in pace.

LAST WILL & TESTAMENT OF, ALBERT J. BENNETT AUGUST 19, 1911

In the name of the benevolent Father of all, I, A. J. Bennett of Junction City, Ohio do make and publish this, my last will and testament.

Item 1.) I desire that all my just debts and funeral expenses, be paid out of my personal estate.

Item 2.) I give and devise to my beloved wife, Agusta I. Bennett, Lots 66 - 79 - 81 in the Village of Junction City, Perry County, Ohio, and all the rents, issues, and profits therefrom, for and during the term of her natural life, and after her death, said real estate to go my three children, share and share alike. I devise however, so long as my wife shall make her home in the dwelling house on Lot 66, above named, that each and all of my children, have a home there with her, so long as such child or children remain single.

Item 3.) I also give and bequeath my wife, all the household goods and furniture of every king and character. Item 4.) To my daughter, Marie Bennett, I give the sum of one hundred dollars (\$100.00).

Item 5.) I will and direct that my executrix hereafter named, pay out of my estate the sum of one hundred, (\$100.00) for the purpose of having Masses said for the repose of my soul, said sum to be paid the Pastor of St. Patrick's Catholic Church, in Junction City, Ohio, whoever said Pastor may be. The sum to be paid in quarterly installments until said fund, (\$100.00), is exhausted.

Item 6.) I devise that my said wife pay to each of my children, the sum of (\$100.00), one hundred dollars, out of the money that she may realize, from life insurance.

Item 7.) All the rest and residue of my estate, I will and direct that the same be divided, the one third part thereof to my said wife, and the other two thirds, to my three children, share and share alike.

Item 8.) I hereby nominate and appoint my wife, Agusta I. Bennett, to be the executrix of this, my last will and testament, she to serve without bond, and I desire that no inventory and appraisement of my estate be made, and that the Probate Court, direct the omission of the same. I also authorize and empower my said executrix, to sell at private sale, or otherwise, any securities, notes, bonds, that I may own at the time of my death, and convert the same into money, for the purpose of settling my estate, and I also authorize and empower her, to settle, adjust and compromise, as to what she may deem best, any debts or demands that may be due or owing to me, or that I may owe.

Item 9.) The above provisions made for my wife are to be in lieu of dower and her year's support.

Item 10.) I hereby revoke all former wills, by me made. In witness thereof I have herewith subscribed my name, at Junction City, Ohio, this 19th day of August, 1911.

Albert J. Bennett

Signed by the said Albert J. Bennett and Acknowledged by him, as and for. his last will and testament, in our presence, and signed by us, in his presence and at his request and in the presence of each other, this 19th day of August, 1911.

Witnesses: Levi D. Griggs, Junction City, Ohio

William A. Allen - Atty. New Lexington, Perry County

More About ALBERT BENNETT and AUGUSTA ANDERSON:

Marriage: May 20, 1884, ST. PATRICK'S CHURCH, JUNCTION CITY, OHIO

Children of AUGUSTA ANDERSON and ALBERT BENNETT are:

i. RICHARD WILLIAM<sup>8</sup> BENNETT, b. February 08, 1885, PIKE TOWNSHIP, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO; d. January 26, 1929, JUNCTION CITY, JACKSON TOWNSHIP, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO; m. LORETTA PRUDENCE WELCH, May 09, 1916, ST. PATRICK'S CHURCH, JUNCTION CITY, OHIO; b. 1889; d. 1944. Notes for RICHARD WILLIAM BENNETT: OCCUPATION - TELEGRAPHER BURIED IN ST. PATRICK'S CHURCH CEMETERY ON 1-29-1929

OBIT: New Lexington Herald Monday, January 28, 1929 page 1 R A I L R O A D M A N A T J U N C T I O N CITYDIES

R. W.. Bennett, 44, telegrapher for the Pennsylvania, New York Central and Baltimore and Ohio Railroads at Junction City for 21 years, died at his home, Saturday, of complications, after an illness of two years. Besides his wife, he is survived by his mother, Mrs. Augustus Bennett and one sister, Mrs. Dan Cauley. Funeral services will be held from St. Patrick's Church at 9 a. m., Tuesday. Burial is in charge of J. A. Birkimer and Sons.

Notes for LORETTA PRUDENCE WELCH: Columbus Dispatch Friday, May 5, 1944 Page 6 - A T H O M P S O N -- Mrs. Loretta, 54 years, 1451 Oakwood Ave. Columbus, Ohio. Survived by husband, Curry; 3 sisters, Mrs. James Gallagher, Mrs. Ada Welch, Lancaster, Ohio; Mrs. Ralph Scott, Columbus, Ohio; 1 brother, Joseph Welch, Cleveland, Ohio; 1 sister deceased, Mrs. Clarence Bletzacker, Lancaster, Ohio; 3 stepsons, Leo, Russell and Pride Thompson. Friends may call at the residence. Services in Corpus Christi Church, Monday 9 a.m. Burial in Junction City, Ohio by Egan - Ryan Co. More About RICHARD BENNETT and LORETTA WELCH: Marriage: May 09, 1916, ST. PATRICK'S CHURCH, JUNCTION CITY, OHIO 44. ii. FRANCES HELENA BENNETT, b. December 23, 1892, BRISTOL, OHIO, PIKE TOWNSHIP, PERRY COUNTY; d. July 25, 1964, LAKEWOOD, OHIO, CUYAHOGA COUNTY. 45. iii. AGNES MARIE BENNETT, b. December 14, 1896, JUNCTION CITY, OHIO; d. September 13, 1922, MUSKINGUM COUNTY, ZANESVILLE, OHIO.

**19.** SARAH ALICE<sup>7</sup> ANDERSON (*CATHARINE CECELIA*<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born July 22, 1861 in PIKE TOWNSHIP, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO, and died September 02, 1887 in NEWARK, OHIO. She married JAMES T. MOORE October 28, 1886 in PERRY COUNTY, OHIO, son of THOMAS MOORE. He was born Abt. 1860, and died November 16, 1921. Notes for SARAH ALICE ANDERSON:

NEW LEXINGTON DEMOCRATIC HERALD

SEPTEMBER 22, 1887 PAGE 2

INMEMORIAM

Died, at her home in Newark, Ohio, Mrs. Alice Moore, wife of James Moore, September 2, 1887, of inflammation of the stomach, after a brief illness of only one week, aged 26, 1 month, and 11 days. She was a daughter of Mr. W. D. Anderson, and in her sickness was attended by her loving husband, mother and sisters, Mrs. Albert J. Bennett and Mrs. Hadley Beach. She was a devoted Christian and a true and loving wife. She leaves a husband, mother, two sisters and four brothers, and a host of friends to mourn her loss. She has five sisters and one brother gone before her to their eternal home. She was taken to her former home, Bristol Station, on Saturday, the 3rd, and buried at St. Patrick's Cemetery on Sunday, followed by a host of friends and relatives. The heart-stricken relatives have the sympathy of the community.

Photo on file

More About SARAH ALICE ANDERSON:

Burial: September 04, 1887, ST. PATRICK'S CHURCH CEMETERY, JUNCTION CITY, OHIO Notes for JAMES T. MOORE:

J. T. MOORE is listed as a pall bearer at his first mother-in-law's funeral.

New Lexington Herald April 28,1898 page 5

O B I T U A R Y

Died at her home after an illness of two years, Mrs. Catherine C. Anderson, aged 76 years, 8 months and 18 days. Mrs. Anderson was born in Germany, July 17, 1821.

She lived in Germany until about 8 years old when she came with her parents to America taking ship at Havre De Grace and landing in Philadelphia, she came by wagon to Wooster, Ohio, thence to East Union, Wayne County, where she lived with her parents 10 years; then came to St. Joseph's, Perry County and lived on what is known as Martin Bletzacker's place where she met, loved and wedded W. D. Anderson, on January 6, 1840. After their marriage they lived two years one mile south of St, Joseph's, from thence they moved to Hocking County, where they lived 6 years and again returning to about the same place they removed from, remaining this time about two years when she moved to Bristol Station, where she spent the rest of her life, about 46 years. She was the mother of

thirteen children, eight of whom has gone to their eternal place. Her husband preceded her to his eternal resting place, about 18 years. All these years she has been a true and faithful servant of her Maker so that she would be prepared to meet her beloved husband and children. She was a devoted mother, a true and faithful Christian, a kind neighbor always ready to lend a helping hand in time of sickness and need. Two daughters, three sons, two sisters and three brothers is left to mourn their loss.

Her daughter, Mrs. H. Beach, has been constantly by her bed side for several months, also A. C. Anderson, and her daughter, Mrs. A. J. Bennett and sister, Mary Bletzacker, besides friends and neighbors. About three weeks previous to her death she planned her funeral, selected her pall bearers as follows: Pat Hennes Wm. Duffy, John McGrevey, J. D. Forquer, Dan Clark and J. T. Moore.

She was laid to rest in St. Patrick's Cemetery, on Holy Thursday, April 7th, by the side of her husband and children. May her soul rest in peace.

More About JAMES MOORE and SARAH ANDERSON: Marriage: October 28, 1886, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO Child of SARAH ANDERSON and JAMES MOORE is: i. MARION<sup>8</sup> MOORE, b. May 18, 1887; d. July 25, 1887. More About MARION MOORE: Burial: ST. PATRICK'S CHURCH CEMETERY, JUNCTION CITY, OHIO

**20.** LOUIS V.<sup>7</sup> ZAHM (*JACOB MICHAEL*<sup>6</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born June 12, 1863 in PERRY COUNTY, OHIO, and died April 04, 1929 in HUNTINGTON, INDINIA.. He married MARGARET LENA NUCK October 05, 1888 in ST. PETER AND PAUL'S CHURCH, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA, daughter of MATHIAS NUCK and CATHERINE BAKER. She was born March 25, 1864 in HUNTINGTON COUNTY, INDIANA, and died May 28, 1928 in HUNTINGTON COUNTY, INDIANA. Notes for LOUIS V. ZAHM:

Herald - Press

Huntington, Indiana

Thursday, April 4, 1929

Louis V. Zahm, sixty-six years old, died Thursday morning at 1:45 o'clock at his home, 920 Cherry street following a seven weeks illness of heart trouble.

Mr. Zahm was born June 12, 1863 in Perry county, Ohio, to Jacob M. and Mary B. Zahm. He came to Huntington county with his parents in 1867 and settled north of the city. His marriage was to Margaret L. Nuck on October 10, 1888. The ceremony took place at the SS. Peter and Paul's Church with Father Heuser officiating. The couple lived north of Huntington for a year moving to this city in 1889. Mr. Zahm was first employed at the Marx clothing store and later employed with S. H. Lipinsky. In 1896 Mr. Zahm and L. R. Fowerbaugh formed a partnership in the C. and E. Grocery store. Two years later the firm location was moved and the business was known as the Erie Department. In 1926 Mr. Fowerbaugh sold his interest to George J. and William Zahm. Mr. Zahm and his two sons have owned the store since that time. Mr. Zahm was forced to retire from active business about eighteen months ago on account of his health.

Mrs. Zahm died May 28, 1928. One son, Morris A. Zahm, died in 1908.

Surviving children are George J. Zahm, Eugene F. Zahm, and William M. Zahm of this city, Mrs. J. J. Lacey of Indianapolis and Mrs. David Roberts of Evansville. Brothers are Dr. Albert F. Zahm of Washington D. C., and Pius J. Zahm of north of Huntington. There are two sisters, Mrs. George A. Moore of Middletown, Mich., and Sister Angeline of St. Mary's at Notre Dame.

Mr. Zahm was a member of St. Mary's Church, a member of the board of trustees and of the Holy Name Society. Funeral services will be held Saturday morning at 9 o'clock at St. Mary's Church with the Rev. R. E. Kelly in charge. Burial will be at Mt. Calvary Cemetery, Section H Lot 29-04.

More About LOUIS V. ZAHM:

Burial: April 06, 1929, MOUNT CALVARY CEMETERY, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA

Notes for MARGARET LENA NUCK:

"MAGGIE"

More About MARGARET LENA NUCK:

Burial: MOUNT CALVARY CEMETERY, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA

More About LOUIS ZAHM and MARGARET NUCK:

Marriage: October 05, 1888, ST. PETER AND PAUL'S CHURCH, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA

Children of LOUIS ZAHM and MARGARET NUCK are:

i. CATHERINE<sup>8</sup> ZAHM, m. -----ROBERTS.

ii. MARY ZAHM, m. ------LACEY.
iii. MAURICE ZAHM.
Notes for MAURICE ZAHM:
Maurice died at age 11.
46. iv. GEORGE JOSEPH ZAHM, b. February 15, 1890; d. December 28, 1947.
47. v. EUGENE FRANCIS ZAHM, b. July 12, 1892, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA; d. October 17, 1955, HUNTINGTON COUNTY, INDIANA.
48. vi. WILLIAM M. ZAHM, b. August 10, 1894, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA; d. January 27, 1976, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA.

**21.** PIUS JOSEPH<sup>7</sup> ZAHM (*JACOB MICHAEL*<sup>6</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born March 11, 1866 in HUNTINGTON, INDINIA, and died March 14, 1963 in HUNTINGTON, INDINIA. He married MARY M. SCHEIBER May 13, 1894 in SS Peter and Paul Catholic Church. She was born December 14, 1872 in HUNTINGTON, INDINIA, and died April 04, 1960 in HUNTINGTON, INDINIA. Notes for PIUS JOSEPH ZAHM:

The following article appeared in the Huntington, Indiana Newspaper March 17th 1963:

DEATH CLAIMS PIUS J. ZAHM, 97, ON MARCH 14th 1963

Pius Joseph Zahm, 97, who for 50 years was a wholesale and retail gardener, operating his farm north of this city and retired at the age of 85, died at 11:50 P.M. Thursday March 14th 963 in the Town and Country Nursing Home, Huntington, Indiana 5, where he had been a patient since Sunday March 10th. His home the last several years was on Indiana 5, just south of Indiana 16.

Mr Zahm was born March 11th, 1866, in Huntington County, to Jacob M. and Mary E. Braddock Zahm. His marriage on May 30th, 1894 was to Mary Scheiter, who died April 3, 1960.

Surviving are a daughter, Miss Florence Zahm, at home: two sons, Paul Zahm Sr., Huntington County, and Harmon Zahm, Bourbon; seven grand-children and 28 great-grand-children. A daughter Mrs. Bernice Beeler, and two sons, Leo and Earl Zahm are dead. Mr Zahm was the last of his family of 14 children.

He was the oldest member of St. Mary's Catholic Church and an honorary member of the Holy Name Society of the Church and The Knights of Columbus. He was a familiar figure for many years as he distributed his garden produce to stores and homes in this city.

Friends may call after 7 P.M. Saturday March 16th, in the Kroeger Funeral Home, where the recitation of the Rosary will be at 7:30 P.M. Sunday. Funeral Services will be at 10: A. M. Monday in St. Mary's Church, with the Rev. Raymond Balzer officiating. Burial will be in Mt. Calvary Cemetery, Section C Lot 100W-03 on March 18th, 1963.

More About PIUS JOSEPH ZAHM:

Burial: March 18, 1963, MOUNT CALVARY CEMETERY, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA

Notes for MARY M. SCHEIBER:

Herald - Press

Huntington, Indiana

Monday, April 4, 1960

Mary M. Zahm, 87, a resident of Indiana - 5 miles north of this city, died at 12: 20 p.m.. Sunday at the Huntington County Hospital where she had been a patient seven weeks after suffering a fracture.

Mrs. Zahm was born December 14, 1872 in Huntington County to John Scheiber and Elizabeth Scheiber. She married Pius Zahm May 13, 1894 in SS. Peter and Paul Catholic Church.

Surviving are the husband, two sons, Paul Zahm of Huntington, and Harmon Zahm, Bourbon; a daughter, Miss Florence Zahm, at home; seven grandchildren, 25 great-grandchildren, a brother, Albert Scheiber, Huntington, and a sister, Mrs. Lena Cregar, Huntington, Two sons, Earl and Leo; a daughter, Mrs.. Berniece Beeler, three brother, and two sisters are dead.

Mrs. Zahm was a member of St. Mary's Catholic Church and the Rosary Society of the Church.

Friends may call at the Kroeger Funeral Home after 7 p.m.. Monday. Recitation of the Rosary will be at 7;30 p.m. Tuesday in the funeral home. Funeral services will be held at 10 a.m. Wednesday in St. Mary's Church with the Rev. Edward a. Miller officiating. Burial will be in Mt. Calvary Cemetery, Section C Lot 100W-02.

More About MARY M. SCHEIBER:

Burial: April 06, 1960, MOUNT CALVARY CEMETERY, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA

More About PIUS ZAHM and MARY SCHEIBER:

Marriage: May 13, 1894, SS Peter and Paul Catholic Church

Children of PIUS ZAHM and MARY SCHEIBER are:

49. i. PAUL JOSEPH ZAHM<sup>8</sup> SR., b. August 04, 1895, HUNTINGTON COUNTY, INDIANA; d. January 05, 1976, HUNTINGTON COUNTY, INDIANA.

ii. LEO F. ZAHM, b. 1897; d. 1913.
Notes for LEO F. ZAHM:
Leo was buried in Mount Calvary Cemetery, Huntington County, Indiana, Section C Lot 100W-01.
More About LEO F. ZAHM:
Burial: MOUNT CALVARY CEMETERY, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA
50. iii. HARMON ZAHM, b. 1900, HUNTINGTON, INDINIA; d. May 18, 1965, BOURBON, INDIANA.
iv. EARL E. ZAHM, b. 1902, HUNTINGTON, INDINIA; d. July 21, 1944, SAN DIEGO, CALIFORNIA.
Notes for EARL E. ZAHM:
Herald - Press
Huntington, Indiana
Monday, July 24, 1944

EARL ZAHM, 42, DIES AT SAN DIEGO, CALIFORNIA

Earl Zahm, 42, son of Mr. and Mrs. Pius Zahm, north of Huntington, died Friday evening at his home in San Diego, Calif., according to a message received by the parents here. There were no details in the message but a letter is expected Mr. Zahm, who had lived in California for some time was an aerial photographer. The parents, several brothers and sisters and a number of cousins live in Huntington and Huntington County. No funeral arrangements were announced here Monday. v. FLORENCE ZAHM, b. June 28, 1906, HUNTINGTON TOWNSHIP, INDIANA; d. May 04, 2007, HUNTINGTON TOWNSHIP, INDIANA. Notes for FLORENCE ZAHM: Florence G. Zahm, 100, Huntington, Indiana, died at 6:45 AM Friday May 4, 2007 at the Norwood Nursing Center Huntington, IN. Ms. Zahm was born June 28, 1906 in Huntington Township, Indiana to Pius J. and Mary M. Scheiber Zahm. Her parents preceded her in death. Survivors include: nieces and nephews Proceeded in death by 4 brothers and 1 sister. There will be no calling. Funeral services will be Monday May 7, 2007, 2:30 PM at St. Mary's Catholic Church 903 North Jefferson St. Huntington, IN 46750 with Rather John Pfister Presiding. Burial will be in the Mt. Calvary Cemetery, Huntington, IN. McElhaney- Hart Funeral Home, 715 N. Jefferson St., Huntington, IN is in charge of arrangements. Online condolences to www.mcelhaneyhartfuneralhome.com More About FLORENCE ZAHM: Burial: May 07, 2007, MOUNT CALVARY CEMETERY, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA vi. BERNICE ZAHM, b. 1909; d. 1931; m. RUSSEL H. BEELER; b. March 23, 1902; d. October 29, 1994.

Burial: May 07, 2007, MOUNT CALVARY CEMETERY, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA vi. BERNICE ZAHM, b. 1909; d. 1931; m. RUSSEL H. BEELER; b. March 23, 1902; d. October 29, Notes for BERNICE ZAHM: Buried in Section C Lot 100E-06. More About BERNICE ZAHM: Burial: MOUNT CALVARY CEMETERY, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA Notes for RUSSEL H. BEELER: Buried in Section F Lot 1E-08. More About RUSSEL H. BEELER: Burial: MOUNT CALVARY CEMETERY, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA

**22.** IDA FRANCIS<sup>7</sup> ZAHM (*JACOB MICHAEL*<sup>6</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born June 04, 1870, and died March 05, 1953. She married GEORGE AUGUSTINE MOORE. He died October 07, 1937.

Children of IDA ZAHM and GEORGE MOORE are:

i. MARY ANGELA<sup>8</sup> MOORE, b. 1893, PHILADELPHIA, PA; d. 1894.

ii. JOSEPH THOMAS MOORE, b. 1894; d. 1930.

iii. TERESA MARGARET MOORE, b.. 1898; m. ABRAHAM W. BEDOUR.

iv. JACOB MICHAEL MOORE, b. April 04, 1900; d. January 25, 1966; m. ELEANOR HATCH.

51. v. IDA GENEVIEVE MOORE, b. October 02, 1902; d. May 17, 1975.

vi. PATRICK JOHN MOORE, b. 1905; d. 1931.

vii. PAUL ALOYSIUS MOORE, b. July 23, 1906; d. April 13, 1971; m. LORETTA FITZPATRICK; d. March 01, 1962.

52. viii. ALBERT AUGUSTINE MOORE, b. February 24, 1908, MOUNT HALEY TOWNSHIP, MICHIGAN; d. June 11, 1997.

ix. EMMA ELIZABETH MOORE, b. 1910; d. 1936.

Notes for EMMA ELIZABETH MOORE:

BECAME A NUN

x. CATHARINE FRANCES MOORE, b. 1913; m. (1) WALTER NETTBAUM; m. (2) GORDON LAVEQUE.

**23.** WILLIAM HENRY<sup>7</sup> BEAVER (*ANN ELIZABETH*<sup>6</sup> *ZAHM*, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born 1845 in PERRY COUNTY, OHIO, and died February 16, 1916 in SOMERSET, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO. He married ANN ELIZABETH SNIDER 1869, daughter of PETER SNIDER and ELEANORE

DEAN. She was born August 24, 1850 in OHIO, and died March 05, 1911 in SOMERSET, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO.

More About WILLIAM BEAVER and ANN SNIDER: Marriage: 1869

Children of WILLIAM BEAVER and ANN SNIDER are:

i. VINCENT S.<sup>8</sup> BEAVER, b. 1869.
ii. CHARLES BEAVER, b. 1872.
iii. ELLEN BEAVER, b. 1875.
iv. JEROME JOSEPH BEAVER, b. 1878.
v. MAGGIE BEAVER, b. 1880.
vi. DORA A. BEAVER, b. 1881.
vii. JESSE BEAVER, b. 1881.
viii. JOHN PIUS BEAVER, b. 1887.
ix. LAURA BEAVER, b. 1891.
x. LAWRENCE JAMES BEAVER, b. 1891.

**24.** GEORGE<sup>7</sup> BEAVER (ANN ELIZABETH<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>, PIERRE<sup>4</sup>, JEAN<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>) was born 1846. He married MELLISA BROWN.

Child of GEORGE BEAVER and MELLISA BROWN is: i. JOSEPH<sup>8</sup> BEAVER, b. June 25, 1887.

Notes for JOSEPH BEAVER: Joseph Beaver is not confirmed as a child of George and Mellisa as of 6-7-2002. This is just my guess at this time.

**25.** MARY<sup>7</sup> BEAVER (*ANN ELIZABETH*<sup>6</sup> *ZAHM*, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born 1847 in READING TOWNSHIP, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO, and died December 08, 1873 in LOGAN CITY, OHIO. She married NICHOLAS SCHERSCHEL, son of RUDOLF SCHERSCHEL and BARBARA SAHNER. He was born November 04, 1842 in OHIO, and died Abt. December 07, 1903 in LAGRO, INDIANA.

Children of MARY BEAVER and NICHOLAS SCHERSCHEL are:

i. WILLIAM EDWARD<sup>8</sup> SCHERSCHEL, b. 1869.
ii. FRANK SCHERSCHEL, b. 1871, OHIO; d. February 1947, LAGRO, WABASH COUNTY, INDIANA.
53. iii. MARY ANN SCHERSCHEL, b. September 23, 1873, LOGAN CITY, OHIO; d. December 10, 1950, NIXON, MIDDLESEX COUNTY, NEW JERSEY.

**26.** JOHN VINCENT<sup>7</sup> BEAVER (*ANN ELIZABETH*<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born 1849, and died January 26, 1924. He married ELIZABETH McGUIRE. She was born 1857 in MARION, and died June 02, 1949.

Notes for ELIZABETH McGUIRE:

HER PARENTS HAD COME TO LAGRO ABOUT 1862

Children of JOHN BEAVER and ELIZABETH MCGUIRE are:

54. i. FRANCES CORENA<sup>8</sup> BEAVER, b. September 07, 1882.

55. ii. JAMES WILLIAM BEAVER, b. March 15, 1885; d. June 17, 1971.

56. iii. ELIZABETH JEANETTA BEAVER, b. August 25, 1887.57. iv. MARY ANN BEAVER, b. December 29, 1889.

58. v. JOHN JOSEPH BEAVER, b. March 18, 1892; d. April 19, 1950.

59. vi. LEO IGNATIUS BEAVER, b. February 01, 1895.

60. vii. RAYMOND AUGUSTUS BEAVER, b. March 26, 1899.

**27.** EDWARD RAYMOND<sup>7</sup> BLETZACKER (*MARY ELIZABETH*<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born January 12, 1865 in LANCASTER, FAIRFIELD, OHIO, and died October 14, 1948 in FRANKLIN COUNTY, COLUMBUS, OHIO. He married CAMILIA C. DOLAN. She was born 1871 in SOMERSET, PERRY COUNTY, OHIO, and died May 08, 1964 in LANCASTER, FAIRFIELD COUNTY, OHIO.

Notes for EDWARD RAYMOND BLETZACKER:

Columbus Dispatch

Saturday, October 16, 1948 Page 3 - A

E D W A R D R. B L E T Z A C K E R

Requiem Mass will be sung at 9 a.m. Monday in St. Mary's Church, Lancaster, for Edward R. Bletzacker, 83, retired Lancaster funeral director, who died at his home Thursday night. He had been ill 18 months.

Mr. Bletzacker, who had also operated a furniture store in Lancaster from 1890 until 1915, is survived by his wife, Mrs. Camilla Bletzacker; three daughters, Mrs. Margaret Benadum, Mrs. Helen Irwin and Mrs. Lucille Zimpher, all of Columbus; three sons, Harry and Clarence Bletzacker, both of Lancaster, and John Bletzacker, of Baton Rouge, La.; and 10 grandchildren. More About EDWARD RAYMOND BLETZACKER: Burial: October 18, 1948, LANCASTER, FAIRFIELD COUNTY, OHIO More About CAMILIA C. DOLAN: Burial: LANCASTER, FAIRFIELD COUNTY, OHIO Children of EDWARD BLETZACKER and CAMILIA DOLAN are: 61. i. HARRY E.8 BLETZACKER, b. 1894; d. August 25, 1972. 62. ii. MARGARET BLETZACKER, b. 1896, LANCASTER, FAIRFIELD COUNTY, OHIO. iii. HELEN L. BLETZACKER, b. September 24, 1897, LANCASTER, FAIRFIELD COUNTY, OHIO; d. March 10, 1993; m. SAM IRWIN. More About HELEN L. BLETZACKER: Burial: UNION CEMETERY, COLUMBUS, OHIO More About SAM IRWIN: Burial: UNION CEMETERY, COLUMBUS, OHIO 63. iv. CLARENCE ADOLPH BLETZACKER, b. October 17, 1899, LANCASTER, FAIRFIELD COUNTY, OHIO; d. 1956, LANCASTER, FAIRFIELD COUNTY, OHIO. v. LUCILLE C. BLETZACKER, b. March 13, 1903, LANCASTER, FAIRFIELD COUNTY, OHIO; d. April 22, 1989, LANCASTER, FAIRFIELD COUNTY, OHIO; m. RAYMOND F. ZIMPFER; b. December 21, 1900; d. May 24, 1988. More About LUCILLE C. BLETZACKER: Burial: FOREST LAWN CEMETERY, COLUMBUS, OHIO More About RAYMOND F. ZIMPFER: Burial: FOREST LAWN CEMETERY, COLUMBUS, OHIO vi. JOHN D. BLETZACKER, b. August 18, 1904; m. MARGARET CATHERINE QUIRK, October 23, 1923, ST. MARY'S CHURCH, LANCASTER, FAIRFIELD COUNTY, OHIO; b. June 11. More About JOHN BLETZACKER and MARGARET QUIRK: Marriage: October 23, 1923, ST. MARY'S CHURCH, LANCASTER, FAIRFIELD COUNTY, OHIO

**28.** GEORGE VINCENT<sup>7</sup> BLETZACKER (*MARY ELIZABETH*<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>) was born 1874 in LANCASTER, FAIRFIELD, OHIO, and died March 02, 1913 in LANCASTER, FAIRFIELD, OHIO. He married DAISY ANN HOFFER, daughter of JACOB HOFFER and ETHEL SMITH. She was born August 27 in WASHINGTON, ARIZONIA, and died April 19, 1915 in PERRY COUNTY, OHIO. Notes for GEORGE VINCENT BLETZACKER: Lancaster Daily Eagle Monday, March 3, 1913 Page 6 Final Call Sunday Morning of Mr. George Bletzacker "I do not think that the forgot The ones they loved so dear, I think love's message often comes If we could only hear. I do not think God means it so---That we should lose our own, Because He calls to them to come And worship round His throne. I think perhaps they're lingering Unseen, but very near To make less less our loneliness, Our fainting hearts to cheer."

On Sunday morning at 3:50, March 2, after months of weary suffering, death came to the relief of Mr. George Bletzacker at the family residence on West Fifth Avenue. Tuberculosis was the cause of his demise. For years Mr. Bletzacker served in the employ of the Bletzacker Furniture Company, and had many friends who will be grieved to hear of his early death. He was twice married, his first wife dying some years ago. Besides a wife and son aged two years deceased is survived by his mother Mrs. Mary E. Bletzacker, sisters, Misses Ella and Clara Bletzacker and brothers Edward and Will Bletzacker.

The funeral will occur Wednesday morning at 8:30 in St. Mary's Church, and burial will take place in St. Mary's Cemetery.

Lancaster Gazette Monday, March 3, 1913 Page 2 GEORGE BLETZACKER OF W. FIFTH AVE., PASSES AWAY AT EARLY HOUR SUNDAY MORNING. -- HE WAS BROTHER OF ED R. AND W. P. BLETZACKER. George Bletzacker, aged 39, died at his home on west Fifth Avenue at 3:50 o'clock Sunday morning. he had been ill several months with tubercular trouble.

Besides his wife and two year old son Earl, Mr. Bletzacker is survived by his mother, Mrs. Mary E. Bletzacker, two sisters, Misses Ella and Clara Bletzacker, and two brothers, Edward R. and Wm. P.

Funeral services will be held from St. Mary's Church at 8:30 o'clock Wednesday morning.

Child of GEORGE BLETZACKER and DAISY HOFFER is:

i. EARL<sup>8</sup> BLETZACKER, b. March 31, 1911, OHIO; d. May 1980, VENTURA, CALIFORNIA; m. ELSIA; b. November 20, 1910, OHIO; d. May 1980, VENTURA, CALIFORNIA.

29. CLEMENT W.<sup>7</sup> ZAHM (GEORGE JOSEPH<sup>6</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>, PIERRE<sup>4</sup>, JEAN<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>) died April 13, 1951. He married CORA H. She died August 03, 1948. Notes for CLEMENT W. ZAHM: C. W. ZAHM OF WABASH Child of CLEMENT ZAHM and CORA H. is: i. MARIE<sup>8</sup> ZAHM.

**30.** EDWARD<sup>7</sup> ZAHM (*GEORGE JOSEPH*<sup>6</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) He married MRS. Notes for EDWARD ZAHM: E. J. ZAHM OF ELKHART Child of EDWARD ZAHM and MRS is: i. VIRGINIA<sup>8</sup> ZAHM.

**31.** CLARA<sup>7</sup> ZAHM (*GEORGE JOSEPH*<sup>6</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) She married JOHN T. McGUIRE. He was born 1866, and died November 03, 1939 in LAGRO, INDIANA. Notes for CLARA ZAHM: FROM LAGRO, IN Notes for JOHN T. MCGUIRE: Herald - Press Huntington, Indiana Sunday, November 5, 1939 FUNERALRITESMONDAYFORJOHNT. McGUIRE

Funeral services for John T. McGuire, 73, of Lagro, will be conducted at 9 a.m. Monday at the Catholic church at Lagro with burial in the Lagro Cemetery. Mr. McGuire died at 12:25 p.m. Friday following a serious illness of four weeks. He is survived by the widow, a daughter, several cousins, an uncle, Pius Clark, Huntington Township. Child of CLARA ZAHM and JOHN McGUIRE is: i. PEARL<sup>8</sup> MCGUIRE.

Generation No. 4

**32.** EMMA<sup>8</sup> ZAHM (*ELIZABETH JANE*<sup>7</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>6</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>,

*NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) She married FRED GRAHAM.

Child of EMMA ZAHM and FRED GRAHAM is:

i, MARGARET<sup>9</sup> GRAHAM, m. ------WRIGHT,

33. FRED<sup>8</sup> ZAHM (JOHN WESLEY<sup>7</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>6</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>, PIERRE<sup>4</sup>, JEAN<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) He married HELEN. Child of FRED ZAHM and HELEN is: i. MARY LOUISE<sup>9</sup> ZAHM, b. Unknown. Notes for MARY LOUISE ZAHM:

Mary Louise Zahm became a Roman Catholic nun.

**34.** RAY E.<sup>8</sup> ZAHM (JOHN WESLEY<sup>7</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>6</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>, PIERRE<sup>4</sup>, JEAN<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>) was born July 05, 1877, and died May 1967. He married (1) MABEL MULROY CORNELIUS. She was born 1879, and died 1966. He married (2) DELLIA M. MILLES. She was born 1882, and died 1907. Child of RAY ZAHM and MABEL CORNELIUS is:

i. ROMAINE E.<sup>9</sup> ZAHM, b. 1918; d. 1961.

**35.** CLARK HENRY<sup>8</sup> ZAHM (JOHN WESLEY<sup>7</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>6</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>, PIERRE<sup>4</sup>, JEAN<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>) was born May 27, 1885 in AGRA, KANSAS, and died November 10, 1967 in HALLOWELL, KS.. He married MARION EMILY CARPENTER October 10, 1914, daughter of WILLIAM CARPENTER and

ACELIA COOK. She was born in BELVIDERE, BOONE COUNTY, ILLINOIS, and died July 06, 1994 in COLUMBUS, CHEROKEE COUNTY, KANSAS.

Notes for CLARK HENRY ZAHM:

Columbus (Kansas) Daily Advocate

Friday, November 10, 1967

C L A R K H. Z A H M

Clark H. Zahm, 82 years of age, of Hallowell Route One, died at his home at 8:05 this morning after an illness of several years.

He was born on May 27, 1885 at Agra, Kansas, son of John Wesely and Emma Clover Zahm. He moved to Illinois with his parents when a child and in 1910 they moved to the present farm home.

He married Miss Marion Carpenter on October 10, 1914, and they made their home at their present address. He was a member of the Hallowell Methodist Church

Surviving are his wife, Mrs. Marion Zahm; two daughters, Mrs. Ralph Price, Kansas City, MO. and Mrs. John Bailey, Wichita; one son, John Zahm, Hallowell Route One; one sister Mrs. Florence Allen, Abilene, Kansas; seven grandchildren and 14 great-grandchildren.

Funeral services will be held at the Jorden Funeral Home at 2 p.m., Sunday, with the Rev. Lloyd Lowe officiating. Burial will be in Park Cemetery.

Obit - Modern Light

Columbus, Kansas

November 16, 1967

The funeral service for Clark H. Zahm, 82, who died at his home Friday morning, was held at 2 o'clock yesterday afternoon at the Jorden Funeral Home with the Rev. Lloyd Lowe officiating. Casket bearers were Wayne Fox, Tom Bennett, Paul Coble, Clark L. Zahm, John Zahm Jr. and John Bailey Jr. Music was provided by Gregg Turner, soloist, and Mrs. Todd Hamelt, organist. Burial was in Park Cemetery.

Notes for MARION EMILY CARPENTER:

Columbus (Kansas) Daily Advocate

1964

Mr. and Mrs Zahm, of Hallowell Rout One, recently celebrated their 50th wedding anniversary with a family dinner. Mr. and Mrs. Zahm were married on October 10, 1914 in the home of Mrs. Zahm's parents, Mr. and Mrs. William L. Carpenter, one mile south of where they now reside. They lived on the same farm all their married life. Mr. Zahm is a retired farmer. They have two daughters, Mrs. Ralph Price of New York City and Mrs. John Bailey of Wichita; one son, John W. Zahm, Sr., of Hallowell, seven grandchildren and ten great-grandchildren. The Zahms are members of the Methodist church in Hallowell.

More About CLARK ZAHM and MARION CARPENTER:

Marriage: October 10, 1914

Children of CLARK ZAHM and MARION CARPENTER are:

64. i. MARY FRANCIS<sup>9</sup> ZAHM.
65. ii. JOHN WILLIAM ZAHM, b. June 25, 1918, HALLOWELL, KS.; d. November 13, 1996.
66. iii. JANET LOUISE ZAHM.

**36.** CATHERINE ROSE<sup>8</sup> ANDERSON (*PHILIP A.*<sup>7</sup>, *CATHARINE CECELIA*<sup>6</sup> *ZAHM*, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born April 20, 1870. She married GEORGE L. SCHWARTZ. He was born Abt. 1870, and died February 13, 1934.

Notes for CATHERINE ROSE ANDERSON:

Baptismal Records, St. Patrick's Church, Lagro, Indiana - Anderson, Philip (Philemon) A. and Mary Ann Carney - Catherine Rose Anderson born on April 20, 1870 and baptized on May 1, 1870 - sponsors - Thomas Anderson and Mary Jane O'Rourke - Rev. M. E. Campion.

Notes for GEORGE L. SCHWARTZ:

The Fort Wayne Journal - Gazette

Friday, February 16, 1934 Page 5

FIRECAPTAINDIES

GEORGEL. SCHWARTZSUCCUMBSTHURSDAYNIGHT

George L. Schwartz, 64, captain at No. 2 engine house, died at 11:40 o'clock Thursday night at his home at 429 East Wallace Street, following an illness of six weeks.

Appointed to the fire department January 4, 1899, he was made a captain January 1, 1920. He was a member of the English Lutheran Church of the Redeemer.

Survivors include the widow, Rose Catherine; a daughter, Mrs. Kenneth Collins of Indianapolis; four sons, Fred, Emmett, Ralph, and James Schwartz, all of this city; four sisters, Mrs. Emily Penny of this city, Mrs. Fred Nagel of Chicago, Mrs. H. T. Schlefer of San Francisco, Cal., and Mrs. John Siebold of Los Angeles; a brother, Frank Schwartz of Detroit, and four grandchildren.

The body was removed to Carl Hauck's Funeral Home, and will be returned to the residence Saturday. Children of CATHERINE ANDERSON and GEORGE SCHWARTZ are:

i. FRED9 SCHWARTZ. ii. EMMETT SCHWARTZ. iii. RALPH SCHWARTZ. iv. JAMES SCHWARTZ. v. MRS. KENNETH COLLINS.

37. EDWARD WILLIAM "TED"<sup>8</sup> ANDERSON (DANIEL S.<sup>7</sup>, CATHARINE CECELIA<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>, PIERRE<sup>4</sup>, JEAN<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>) was born May 29, 1887 in LAGRO, INDIANA, and died March 15, 1963 in LAGRO, INDIANA.. He married RUBY ELIZABETH RAU August 12, 1908 in ST. PATRICK'S CHURCH, LAGRO, INDIANA, daughter of JOSEPH RAU and FRANCES RING. She was born January 22, 1891 in LAGRO, INDIANA, and died March 19, 1987 in WABASH COUNTY, INDIANA. Notes for EDWARD WILLIAM "TED" ANDERSON:

Baptismal Records, St. Patrick's Church, Lagro, Indiana - Anderson, Daniel and Mary Jane O'Rourke - William Edward Anderson born on May 29, 1887 and baptized on June 16, 1887 - sponsors - Patrick O'Rourke and Hana Agan - Rev. P. F. Roche.

\_\_\_\_\_

EDWARD IS BURIED IN THE CATHOLIC CEMETERY, LAGRO, IN. More About EDWARD ANDERSON and RUBY RAU: Marriage: August 12, 1908, ST. PATRICK'S CHURCH, LAGRO, INDIANA Children of EDWARD ANDERSON and RUBY RAU are: 67. i. LOUIS CARL "RED"9 ANDERSON, b. February 25, 1909, LAGRO, WABASH COUNTY, INDIANA; d. May 17, 1991, V.A. HOSPITAL, DAYTON, OHIO. 68. ii. MARY LOUISE ANDERSON, b. September 09, 1911, LAGRO, INDIANA; d. July 17, 1991, WELLS COUNTY, BLUFFTON, INDIANA iii. HELEN ELIZABETH ANDERSON, b. October 21, 1913, LAGRO, INDIANA; d. February 19, 1982, WABASH, IN; m. RICHARD KOONS; b. November 03, 1907; d. September 1961. Notes for HELEN ELIZABETH ANDERSON: HELEN IS BURIED IN MEMORIAL LAWNS CEMETERY, WABASH, IN 69. iv. EARL WILLIAM ANDERSON, b. April 26, 1925, LAGRO, INDIANA; d. January 25, 1989. 70. v. PAUL ANTHONY ANDERSON, b. December 09, 1929, LAGRO, INDIANA. 71. vi. HERBERT JAMES ANDERSON, b. September 13, 1931, LAGRO, INDIANA. 38. ADA<sup>8</sup> BEACH (AGNES P.<sup>7</sup> ANDERSON, CATHARINE CECELIA<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>, PIERRE<sup>4</sup>, JEAN<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>) was born December 25, 1875. She married CHARLES FREMONT MARLOW. He was born October 18, 1875. Notes for CHARLES FREMONT MARLOW: World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917 Name: Charles Freeman Marlow City: Columbus County: Franklin State: Ohio Birth Date: 18 Oct 1875 Race: White Roll: 1832197 Draft Board: 0

Age: 43

Occupation: Carpenter

Nearest Relative: Ada B. Marlow

Children of ADA BEACH and CHARLES MARLOW are:

i. GRACE<sup>9</sup> MARLOW, b. May 30, 1897; d. 1935.

72. ii. CHARLES WILLARD MARLOW, b. October 02, 1899; d. February 14, 1989.

73. iii. LAMONT LAWRENCE MARLOW, b. October 07, 1900; d. November 30, 1980, COLUMBIA COUNTY, FLORIDA iv. ROBERT MARLOW, b. January 02, 1909.

**39.** JOHN R.<sup>8</sup> BEACH (*AGNES P.<sup>7</sup> ANDERSON, CATHARINE CECELIA*<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born July 29, 1879 in PIKE TOWNSHIP, PERRY COUNTY OHIO, and died February 25, 1962 in COLUMBUS, FRANKLIN COUNTY, OHIO.. He married LIZZIE. Notes for JOHN R. BEACH: Columbus Dispatch Monday, February 26, 1962 Page 6-A B E A C H John Beach, age 82, of 1087 Harrison Ave.; a retired interior decorator; member of St. Francis Church. Survived by

2 sons, Waldo of New Lexington, Willard of Springfield; 2 daughters, Mrs. Marcella Ochs and Mrs. Madeline Birkimer of Columbus; 1 sister, Mrs. Ada Marlowe of Miami; 4 grandchildren; 2 great-grandchildren. Friends may call at the Feil Funeral Home, 225 King Ave. Mass, Wednesday morning 9 a.m., St. Francis Church. Interment, St. Patrick's Cemetery, Junction City.

Children of JOHN BEACH and LIZZIE are:

i. WALDO A.9 BEACH, b. June 17, 1905; d. September 13, 1983, COLUMBUS, OHIO; m.. SALLY N.. Notes for WALDO A. BEACH: WALDO A. BEACH. Ohio Deaths, 1958-2002 Name: Waldo A Beach Age at Death: 78 Date of Death: 13 Sep 1983 City of Death: Columbus (Pt) County of Death: Franklin Volume: 25369 Certificate: 065962 Date of Birth: Est. 1905 State of Birth: Ohio Country of Birth: United States Gender: Male Marital Status: Married Race: White Social Security Number: 278-18-2966 City of Residence: Columbus County of Residence: Franklin State of Residence: Ohio Country of Residence: United States Census Tract: 2100 Hospital of Death: Doctors Hospital-North Certifier: Physician Autopsy: Yes, used for certification Social Security Name: Waldo Beach SSN: 278-18-2966 Last Residence: 43201 Columbus, Franklin, Ohio, United States of America Born: 17 Jun 1905 Last Benefit: 43215 Columbus, Franklin, Ohio, United States of America Died: Sep 1983 State (Year) SSN issued: Ohio (Before 1951 ) Columbus Dispatch Wednesday, September 14, 1983 Page D - 2 BEACH Waldo A. Beach, age 78, 59 West 4th Ave., Tuesday, September 13, 1983. Doctor's Hospital North. Painting Contractor. Survived by wife Sally N.. Beach, Columbus. sisters, Madeline Birkmire, Marcella Ochs, both of Columbus; several nephews. Member of St. Francis Catholic Church, 386 Buttles, where Mass For Christian Burial will be held 10 a.m. Friday. Friends will be received Rutherford-Glen L. Myers Funeral Home, 40 West Third Ave., 2 -4 and 7 - 9 p.m. Thursday. Interment Junction City, Ohio, graveside service 12:30 p.m. Friday. Prayer service 3:30 p.m. Thursday.

More About WALDO A. BEACH: Burial: September 16, 1983, ST. PATRICK'S CEMETERY, JUNCTION CITY, OHIO ii. MARCELLA BEACH, b. Abt. 1907; m. -----OCHS. Notes for MARCELLA BEACH: Name: Marcella Elizabeth Ochs Age at Death: 84 Date of Death: 15 Jun 1993 City of Death: Franklin Volume: 29427 Certificate: 043687 Date of Birth: 28 May 1909 County of Birth: Perry State of Birth: Ohio Country of Birth: United States Father's Surname: Beach Gender: Female Marital Status: Widowed Race: White Hispanic Origin: Not Hispanic Years of Schooling: 11 Social Security Number: 274-10-4897 Industry: Own Home/At Home Occupation: Housewife/Homemaker Census Tract: 4810 Primary Registration District: 2501 Hospital of Death: Mt Carmel Medical Center Hospital Status: Hospital/Inpatient Time of Death: 10:02 PM

iii. MADELINE A. BEACH, b. Abt. 1909; m. -----BIRKMIRE. Notes for MADELINE A. BEACH: MAGDALENE Here are some death records: Name: Madeline Birkmire Age at Death: 85 Date of Death: 4 May 1992 City of Death: Columbus County of Death: Franklin Volume: 28969 Certificate: 033961 Date of Birth: 30 Dec 1906 County of Birth: Perry State of Birth: Ohio Country of Birth: United States Father's Surname: Beach Mother's Maiden Name: Bishop Gender: Female Marital Status: Divorced Race: White Hispanic Origin: Not Hispanic Years of Schooling: 12 Social Security Number: 153-18-8914 Industry: Homemaker, student, unemployed volunteer Occupation: Homemaker City of Residence: Columbus County of Residence: Franklin State of Residence: Ohio Country of Residence: United States Census Tract: 4200 Primary Registration District: 2501 Hospital of Death: Long-Term Care Facilities Hospital Status: Other/Nursing Home Time of Death: 3:35 AM Filing Date: 14 May 1992 Certifier: Physician Whether Referred to Coroner: No Autopsy: No Classification of Place of Injury: Unspecified Place Whether Injury Happened in Ohio: Yes

74. iv. WILLARD E. BEACH, b. Abt. 1913; d. November 19, 1970, SPRINGFIELD, OHIO CLARK COUNTY.

40. EDWARD A.<sup>8</sup> BEACH (AGNES P.<sup>7</sup> ANDERSON, CATHARINE CECELIA<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>, PIERRE<sup>4</sup>, JEAN<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>) was born November 02, 1885 in JACKSON TOWNSHIP, PERRY COUNTY OHIO, and died 1947. He married FOREST V. STROUSE. She was born October 06, 1891, and died March 07, 1989.

Children of EDWARD BEACH and FOREST STROUSE are:

75. i. LOUISE<sup>9</sup> BEACH. 76. ii. EVELYN FRANCES BEACH, b. June 22, 1915; d. March 25, 1996. 77. iii. PAUL EDWARD BEACH.

78. iv. CLYDE VINCENT "SQUEAK" BEACH, b. November 19, 1919.

79. v. DOROTHY VIRGINIA BEACH, b. April 17, 1922; d. March 16, 2003.

**41.** CARRIE<sup>8</sup> ANDERSON (*WILLIAM T.*<sup>7</sup>, *CATHARINE CECELIA*<sup>6</sup> *ZAHM*, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born July 12, 1889 in SAYRE, OHIO, and died February 02, 1986. She married JOHN W. HODGSON. He died 1969.

Notes for CARRIE ANDERSON:

Times Recorder (Zanesville)

Tuesday, February 4, 1986 page 2 - A

CARRIEHODGSON

Carrie Hodgson, 96, of Muskingum County Home, formerly of Sayre, died at 3:48 a.m. Sunday, Feb. 2, 1986, at Muskingum County Home following an extended illness.

Mrs. Hodgson was a member of Zion Christian Union Church.

She was born July 12, 1889, in Sayre, a daughter of William and Amanda Ogg Anderson.

He husband, John W. (Jack) Hodgson, died in 1969.

Surviving are one son, Miles Hodgson of Zanesville, four grandchildren and four great-grandchildren. Friends may call 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. today at Goebel Funeral Home in Crooksville, where services will be at 1 p.m. Wednesday with the Rev. Raymond Anderson officiating. Burial will be in Zion Cemetery in Portersville. Child of CARRIE ANDERSON and JOHN HODGSON is:

i. MILES<sup>9</sup> HODGSON. Notes for MILES HODGSON:

9,200TH FAMILY MEMBER ENTERED IN THE "MASTER COLLECTION" BY MICHAEL MILLER 5-1-2007

**42.** JESSE<sup>8</sup> ANDERSON (*WILLIAM T.*<sup>7</sup>, *CATHARINE CECELIA*<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born July 10, 1891 in SAYER, OHIO, and died January 26, 1981 in ZANESVILLE, OHIO MUSKINGUM COUNTY.

Notes for JESSE ANDERSON:

The Times Recorder (Zanesville)

Tuesday, January 27, 1981 page 2 - A

J E S S E A N D E R S O N

Jesse Anderson, 89, of 1400 Newark Road, died at 6 p.m. Monday at Good Samaritan Medical Center where he had been a patient since Jan 22.

A retired employee of the Baltimore & Ohio Railroad, he was a veteran of World War I. He was born July 10, 1891, at Sayre, a son of William and Amanda Ogg Anderson.

Surviving are one son, the Rev. Raymond Anderson of Middletown; two sisters, Mrs. Carrie Hodgson of Zanesville and Mrs. Anna Mullen of Sayre; and two grandchildren.

Roberts Funeral Home at New Lexington is in charge of arrangements.

Child of JESSE ANDERSON is:

i. REV. RAYMOND<sup>9</sup> ANDERSON.

**43.** WILLIAM<sup>8</sup> ANDERSON (*WILLIAM T.*<sup>7</sup>, *CATHARINE CECELIA*<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born September 22, 1899 in SAYRE, OHIO, and died February 06, 1965 in DRAKES, OHIO.

Notes for WILLIAM ANDERSON:

Perry County Tribune

Thursday, February 11, 1965

WILLIAMANDERSON

Mr. William Anderson, 65, was found dead in bed Saturday at his home in Drakes. Perry County Coroner O. D. Ball said death was due to natural causes. He was believed to have been dead since sometime Friday night.

He was born Sept. 22, 1899, in Sayre, a son of William T. and Amanda Ogg Anderson. He had lived in Drakes 30 years and retired after working 31 years as a shoreman for the New York Central Railroad.

Survivors are his wife, Bernice of Fultonham, a son, Thomas of Clinton, a daughter, Mrs. Harold (Ina Lee) Grice, London; a brother, Jeff, Parkersburg; 3 sisters, Mrs. C. R. Mullen and Mrs. Carrie Hodgson, both of Sayre and Mrs. Mark Adams, Zanesville; three step-daughters, Mrs. Elizabeth Martin, Sarasota, Fla.; Mrs. Norma Gregory and Mrs. Eileen Alridge, both of Lincoln Park, Mich.; nine grandchildren and four step-grandchildren.

Funeral services were held Monday p.m. at the Carl W. Hermey Funeral Home with Rev. Ohmer Swart officiating. Burial was made in Tatman's Cemetery near Sayre.

Children of WILLIAM ANDERSON are:

i. THOMAS<sup>9</sup> ANDERSON.

### ii. INA LEE ANDERSON, m. HAROLD GRICE.

**44.** FRANCES HELENA<sup>8</sup> BENNETT (*AUGUSTA IRENE<sup>7</sup> ANDERSON, CATHARINE CECELIA<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>, PIERRE<sup>4</sup>, JEAN<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>*) was born December 23, 1892 in BRISTOL, OHIO, PIKE TOWNSHIP, PERRY COUNTY, and died July 25, 1964 in LAKEWOOD, OHIO, CUYAHOGA COUNTY. She married DANIEL WEBSTER CAULEY January 11, 1915 in ST. PATRICK'S CATHOLIC CHURCH, JUNCTION CITY, OHIO, son of DANIEL CAULEY and MARY BARDEN. He was born February 01, 1887 in DUKE CENTER, McKEAN COUNTY, PENNSYLVANIA, and died November 17, 1956 in CLEVELAND, CUYAHOGA COUNTY, OHIO.

Notes for FRANCES HELENA BENNETT:

DAUGHTER ELIZABETH BENNETT CAULEY, SAID HER MOTHER FRANCES BENNETT CAULEY IS BURIED BETWEEN HER AUNT LORETTA AND HER AUNT MARIE IN AN UNMARKED GRAVE IN ST. PATRICK'S CEMETERY IN JUNCTION CITY, OHIO.

FRANCES WAS A SCHOOL TEACHER BEFORE HER MARRIAGE TO DANIEL WEBSTER CAULEY. 1615 Cohassett Ave. Lakewood, Ohio 44107

More About FRANCES HELENA BENNETT:

Burial: ST. PATRICK'S CEMETERY, PERRY COUNTY, JUNCTION CITY, OHIO

More About DANIEL WEBSTER CAULEY:

Burial: CALVARY CEMETERY, CLEVELAND, OHIO

More About DANIEL CAULEY and FRANCES BENNETT:

Marriage: January 11, 1915, ST. PATRICK'S CATHOLIC CHURCH, JUNCTION CITY, OHIO

Children of FRANCES BENNETT and DANIEL CAULEY are:

i. ROBERT WILLIAM<sup>9</sup> CAULEY, b. March 21, 1916, CUYAHOGA COUNTY, CLEVELAND, OHIO (St. Anns's Hosp.); d. July 03, 2002, CUYAHOGA COUNTY, CLEVELAND, OHIO.

Notes for ROBERT WILLIAM CAULEY:

The Lorain County Morning Journal

Saturday, July 6, 2002 Page B-3 T H E R E V. R O B E R T W. C A U L E Y

CLEVELAND -- The Rev. Robert W. Cauley, 86, of Cleveland, died Wednesday, July 3, 2002, at the Eliza Jennings Home, where he had been a resident.

He was born March 21, 1916, in Cleveland, the only son of Frances H. Bennett and Daniel Webster Cauley.

He attended St. Rose of Lima School, Cathedral Latin High School, and John Carroll University before preparing for the priesthood at St. Mary Seminary, Cleveland, Ohio as a member of the Class of 1942.

Fr. Cauley was ordained on February 28, that year, by Bishop James A. McFadden. His first marriage ceremony was on April 7, 1942 where he was celebrant at the wedding mass of his sister, Elizabeth to Robert T. C. Miller.

Rev. Cauley was an assistant in a number of parishes during his 60 years as a priest and enjoyed being active in parish activities. Later in his career he was in residence at St. John's Cathedral and at St. Mary's (Avon, Ohio). Survivors include his sister, Elizabeth Bennett Miller and several nieces and nephews.

Friends may call Sunday, 3 to 9 p.m., at St. Mary of the Immaculate Conception Church, 2460 Stoney Ridge Road,

Avon. Vespers will be held Sunday at 3 p.m. A Mass of Christian burial will be held Monday at 11 a.m. at the church. Bishop Anthony Pilla will officiate. Burial will follow in the church cemetery.

Reichlin -- Roberts Funeral Home, 327 Cleveland, Street, Elyria, is handling the arrangements.

ORDINATION February 28, 1942 and FIRST SOLEMN MASS at St. Rose's Church, Cleveland, Ohio, March 1, 1942, FIRST WEDDING MASS, St. Clement's Church, April 7, 1942.

The Catholic Universe Bulletin

February 27, 1942 Page 10

REV. ROBERT W. CAULEY

The Rev. Robert W. Cauley, son of Mr. and Mrs. Daniel W. Cauley, was born in Cleveland. He attended St. Rose School, Cathedral Latin High School, and John Carroll University before entering Our Lady of the Lake Seminary. His first Solemn Mass will be sung at 12 noon Sunday, March 1, in St. Rose of Lima Church. Father Cauley will be assisted by the Rt. Rev. Msgr. P. J. O'Connell, assistant priest; the Rev. Urban A. Reichlin, deacon, and the Rev. Martin F. Kelly, subdeacon. Master of ceremonies will be Joseph J. Stepanik, seminarian at Our Lady of the Lake, and the following seminarians will serve the Mass: William Cosgrove, Jerome Turins, Carlos Silva, George Belting, Joseph Ehrbar, Thomas Whelan, Patrick O'Shaughnessy and Robert Teknipp. The Rev. Edmund A. Kirby, Loudonville will preach.

A reception will be held jointly with the Rev. Robert Earl Brengartner Sunday evening in St. Rose of Lima Parish Hall, 1441 W. 116th Street.

[Notes hand written by Frances Cauley: "Fr. Robert Wm. Cauley, 26 years old, ordained Feb. 28th, 1942 - St. John's Cathedral - Cleveland, Ohio by Bishop James McFadden...first Mass said the next day at St. Rose of Lima Church, (Detroit Ave at West 114th Street, Cleveland, Ohio. Breakfast followed the Mass at 10:30 am at the Westlake Hotel, Lakewood, Ohio - 226 attended Fr. Robert's ordination breakfast - cost \$1.35 per person + \$305.10. First Mass Sunday, Marsh 1, 1942...this was the happiest day I ever had in my life.... reception at St. Rose's Hall held that evening for Fathers Brengartner and Cauley jointly ---- Mother"]

Perry County Newspaper Article

FR. R. W. CAULEYSINGSISTMASSINCLEVELAND

Junction City - (Karl Kempton, Correspondent) -- The Rev. Robert W. Cauley, well known locally, was ordained in St. John's Cathedral, Cleveland, Friday February 27. Father Cauley spent his summers here with his grandmother, Mrs. A. J. Bennett, now deceased. His mother, Mrs. Frances Cauley, is making her home here at the present time. Father Cauley sang his first Solemn Mass in St. Rose's Church, Cleveland. Newspaper Article Fr. R. W. Cauley Retires; Remains at Avon Parish Father Robert W. Cauley, who has been in residence at Immaculate Conception Parish, Avon, since 1979, retired last Friday on his 70th birthday. He will remain in residence there. To mark his retirement, a parish Mass will be concelebrated at 4:30 p.m. Sunday, April 6, in the church, 2640 Stoney Ridge Rd. Avon. Before going to Immaculate Conception, Father Cauley served as associate at St. John Cathedral from 1970 to 1978. He had previously served as an associate for St. Timothy Parish, Garfield Heights, St. Ignatius, St. Philip Neri, Holy Name, Holy Redeemer, and as a chaplain for St. Vincent Charity Hospital. He was ordained in 1942. Father Cauley says he plans to continue helping out at Immaculate Conception by celebrating Mass, hearing confessions, and visiting the sick. More About ROBERT WILLIAM CAULEY: Burial: July 08, 2002, ST. MARY'S CEMETERY, LORAIN COUNTY, AVON, OHIO 80. ii. ELIZABETH BENNETT CAULEY, b. December 04, 1918, CUYAHOGA COUNTY, CLEVELAND, OHIO.

**45.** AGNES MARIE<sup>8</sup> BENNETT (*AUGUSTA IRENE<sup>7</sup> ANDERSON, CATHARINE CECELIA<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>, PIERRE<sup>4</sup>, JEAN<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>*) was born December 14, 1896 in JUNCTION CITY, OHIO, and died September 13, 1922 in MUSKINGUM COUNTY, ZANESVILLE, OHIO. She married PAUL SMITH. Notes for AGNES MARIE BENNETT:

BURIED IN ST. PATRICK'S CHURCH CEMETERY ON SEPTEMBER 16, 1922

New Lexington Herald

September 21, 1922 page 1

MRS. MARY SMITH DIES

Mrs. Mary Bennett Smith, aged 26, of Junction City, died at the Good Samaritan Hospital, Zanesville, Wednesday afternoon of diabetes. The body was taken to the home of her mother, Mrs. A. J.. Bennett at Junction City. Mrs. Charles Longstreth of Rehoboth, is an aunt of the deceased.

Notes for PAUL SMITH: RAN A MACHINE SHOP IN JUNCTION CITY Child of AGNES BENNETT and PAUL SMITH is: i. VIRGINIA MARIE<sup>9</sup> SMITH, b. 1920; d. December 01, 1974, ST. LUKE'S CONVALESCENT CENTER; m. CHARLES WILLIAM CLIFFORD, October 22, 1938; b. 1914; d. October 20, 1972. Notes for VIRGINIA MARIE SMITH: NEWSPAPER CLIPPING: Charles Clifford, 24, artist, 39 West Whittier Street; Virginia Smith, 18 571 East Town Street (Marriage Listing) Buried in Sunset Cemetery, Section 14, Lot 243 Grave 1 212 Welch Ave. (1941) Columbus Dispatch Monday, December 2, 1974 Page F - 4 CLIFFORD Virginia M. Clifford, age 54, 931 Pleasant Drive, Reynoldsburg, Ohio, Sunday, St. Lukes Convalescent Center. Preceded in death by husband Charles W. Clifford. survived by step-mother, Mary B. Smith, uncle Harry Smith, both of Columbus; brothers-in-law, Jack and Robert Clifford of Grove City; sisters-in-law, Mrs. Joseph Pritchard of Westerville, Mrs. Dick Hammond, Columbus, and Mrs. Donald Wagner, Calif.; several cousins, nieces, and nephews, Former employee of State of Ohio and the Columbus Dispatch. Attended Fifth avenue United Methodist Church. Funeral services 1 p.m. Wednesday at Rutherford Chapel, 2383 N. High St. Pastor Ray B. Hughes officiating. Interment Sunset Cemetery. Family will receive friends at the funeral home 7-9 p.m. Monday 2-4 and 7-9 Tuesday. More About VIRGINIA MARIE SMITH: Burial: December 04, 1974, SUNSET CEMETERY Notes for CHARLES WILLIAM CLIFFORD: Columbus Dispatch Monday, October 23, 1972 Page 22 - A CLIFFORD Charles W. Clifford, 931 Pleasant Dr., Reynoldsburg, Saturday, Grant Hospital, age 58.. Artist with Columbus Dispatch, Member of VFW 9473, Reynoldsburg, Wolfe Industry 25 Year Club, Press Club. Attended St. Pius Catholic Church, Reynoldsburg. Survived by wife, Virginia; sisters, Mrs. Joseph (Evelyn) Pritchard, Westerville, Mrs. Clarence (Mary Ann) Hammond, Columbus, Mrs. Donald (Catherine) Wagner, Santa Monica, Calif.; brothers, Mr. Robert J. Clifford, Grove City, Mr. John F. Clifford, Grove City. Funeral service Wednesday 11 a.m. Schoedinger Midtown Chapel, where friends may call Monday and Tuesday 2 to 4 and 7 to 9. Interment Sunset Cemetery. More About CHARLES WILLIAM CLIFFORD: Burial: October 24, 1972, SUNSET CEMETERY

### More About CHARLES CLIFFORD and VIRGINIA SMITH: Marriage: October 22, 1938

**46.** GEORGE JOSEPH<sup>8</sup> ZAHM (*LOUIS V.*<sup>7</sup>, *JACOB MICHAEL*<sup>6</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born February 15, 1890, and died December 28, 1947. He married SOLINA V. KROUSE 1926 in FT. WAYNE, IN., daughter of CUSMOS KROUSE.. She was born August 17, 1896 in ALLEN COUNTY, INDIANA, and died April 06, 1974 in HUNTINGTON, INDIANA.

Notes for GEORGE JOSEPH ZAHM:

Herald - Press

Huntington, Indiana

Monday, December 29, 1947

George Joseph Zahm, 67, senior partner of the Erie department Store, died at 3:50 p.m. Sunday at the Huntington County Hospital after a serious illness since Christmas Day when he suffered a stroke. He had been in his usual health and was spending the day with relatives at Yoder when he was suddenly stricken. He spent Christmas night in the home where he was stricken and was removed Friday to the local hospital.

Mr. Zahm was born February 15, 1890, in Huntington to Lewis V. and Margaret L. Nuck Zahm. He married Solina V. Krouse October 28, 1925, at Fort Wayne. He lived all of his life in this city.

Mr. Zahm started in the merchandising business as a young man in the Zahm and Fowerbaugh Store on East Market Street. In February, 1926, George and William Zahm acquired the Fowerbaugh interest in the business which became known as the Erie Department Store. After their father's death the brothers continued in business as partners of the firm.

Mr. Zahm was a veteran of World War I, was a member of the St. Mary's Church, the Holy Name Society, the Knights of Columbus and the American Legion. He was to have received the fourth degree in the K. of C. next month.

Surviving are the widow, a son, Louis G. Zahm; two brothers, Eugene F. Zahm and William M. Zahm, this city, and two sisters, Mrs. Mary Lacey, Wheaton, IL., and Mrs. Catherine Roberts, Evansville.

The body was returned from the Kilty Funeral Home to the family residence, 439 West Tipton Street, where friends may call after 7 p.m. Monday.

Recitation of the Rosary will be held at the home at 8 p.m. Monday evening by members of the Knights of Columbus and the Holy Name Society.

Funeral services will be held at the residence at 8:30 a.m. Wednesday and at 9 a.m. at St. Mary's Church with the Rev. P. E. Dillon officiating..

Burial will be in Mt. Calvary Cemetery, Section H Lot 29-09.

Newspaper Article

Herald - Press

Huntington, Indiana

Funeral services for George J. Zahm were held at 9 a.m. Wednesday at St. Mary's Church with the Rev. Dillon officiating.

Pallbearers were August Zehendner, Don Butt, August Welches, Herbert Nuck, Hilary Kastner, Forest Kramer, Michael Lusch, and Gerald Cone.

Burial was at Mt. Calvary Cemetery.

More About GEORGE JOSEPH ZAHM:

Burial: MOUNT CALVARY CEMETERY, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA

Notes for SOLINA V. KROUSE:

Herald - Press

Huntington, Indiana

Sunday, April 7, 1974

S O L I N A V. Z A H M

Solina V. Zahm, 77, died in her home, 506 Agnes St. She had been ill for a week.

Mrs. Zahm was born in Allen County, Aug. 17, 1896, to Mr. and Mrs. Cusmos Krouse. She is the widow of George Zahm, to whom she was married at fort Wayne in 1926. Mr. Zahm preceded her in death in 1947/

Surviving is one son, Louis G. Zahm, one sister, Mrs. Elizabeth Miller, Avilla, and seven grandchildren. Two grandchildren, three brothers and one sister preceded her in death.

Associated with the Erie Department Store for many years, Mrs. Zahm was a member of St. Mary's Catholic Church, Rosary Sodality, and the American Legion Auxiliary.

Friends may call at the Merckx Funeral Home after 1 p.m. Sunday. The recital of the rosary will be at 8 p.m. Sunday. Funeral services will be conducted at the St. Mary's Catholic Church, at 10 a.m. Monday with the Rev. Robert Traub officiating. Burial will be in the Mt. Calvary Cemetery, Section H Lot 29-08. Prefer that memorials be sent to the Huntington Catholic School.

More About SOLINA V. KROUSE:

Burial: MOUNT CALVARY CEMETERY, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA

More About GEORGE ZAHM and SOLINA KROUSE:

Marriage: 1926, FT. WAYNE, IN.

Child of GEORGE ZAHM and SOLINA KROUSE is:

81. i. LOUIS G.<sup>9</sup> ZAHM, b. June 30, 1929, FORT WAYNE, INDIANA; d. July 02, 1992, INDIANAPOLIS, INDIANA.

**47.** EUGENE FRANCIS<sup>8</sup> ZAHM (*LOUIS V.*<sup>7</sup>, *JACOB MICHAEL*<sup>6</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born July 12, 1892 in HUNTINGTON, INDIANA, and died October 17, 1955 in HUNTINGTON COUNTY, INDIANA. He married EDITH MARY MILLER June 27, 1917 in ST. MARY'S CATHOLIC CHURCH, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA, daughter of PETER MILLER and MARY CHRISTMAN. She was born April 24, 1897 in HUNTINGTON COUNTY, INDIANA, and died April 15, 1980. Notes for EUGENE FRANCIS ZAHM:

Herald - Press

Huntington, Indiana

Monday, October 17, 1955

Eugene F. Zahm, 63, of 1415 North Jefferson Street, retired president and treasurer of the Allen Insurance Agency Inc., died at 8:35 p.m. Monday at his country home on the Grimm Road, north of this city. He had been in failing health five years and seriously ill six weeks.

Mr. Zahm, who engaged in the insurance and real estate business for 45 years, was born July 12, 1892 in Huntington to Louis V. and Margaret Nuck Zahm. His marriage was to Edith M. Miller June 27, 1917, in St. Mary's Catholic Church.

Mr. Zahm a resident of this city all his life, started his business career at the age of 16 years when he accepted employment with the Allen Insurance Agency. He continued with the firm, of which he was president and treasurer when he retired two years ago because of failing health. He was prominent in insurance and real estate circles during the many years he was active in business.

Mr. Zahm was a member of the St. Mary's Catholic Church, the Holy Name Society of the church, served on the church board for several years and was a trustee of the church. He was a past grand knight of the Knights of Columbus.

Mr. Zahm was a veteran of world War I when he was a first sergeant in the 12th division, 36th infantry. He was a member of the American Legion Post No. 7, part Chef de Guerre of the 40 and 8 Volture No. 978. a past treasurer of the Elks Lodge No. 805, and a member of the Kiwanis Club. He was a member of the Huntington County draft board for five years during World war II and was awarded the congressional medal for his service. He was active in Democratic politics, served as city councilman from 1946 to 1950 and was treasurer of the party's central committee for 12 years prior to 1940. He served every office in the Huntington County Board of Realtors and in the Huntington Insurance Agents Association.

Surviving are the widow, two daughters, Miss Edna M. Zahm at home, and Mrs. William (Virginia) Glasson, this city; three sons, Eldon L. Zahm, this city, Maurice E. Zahm and Larry E. Zahm, at home; three grandchildren, Cynthia I. Glasson, Michelle M. Zahm and Richard Eugene Zahm II, all of this city; two sisters, Mrs. David Roberts, Evansville, and Mrs. John J. Lacey, Wheaton, IL., and a brother, William M. Zahm, this city.

A son, Captain Richard E. Zahm, who served with the air force in World war II, was killed in action June 14, 1943.. Two brothers, George G. Zahm and Maurice E. Zahm also are dead.

The body is at the Robbins Funeral Home where friends may call and where recitation of the Rosary will be held at 8 p.m. Wednesday.

Funeral services will be held at 10 a.m. Thursday in St. Mary's Church with the Rev. Edward A. Miller, pastor, officiating. burial will be in Mt. Calvary Cemetery, Section C Lot 87E-09, with military rites at the grave by the American Legion.

Newspaper Article Herald - Press Huntington, Indiana Funeral services for Eugene F. Zahm were held Thursday with services at 9:30 a.m. at the Robbins Funeral Home and at 10 a.m. in St. Mary's Church with the Rev. Edward A. Miller officiating.

Honorary pallbearers were Don Purviance Jr., O., K. Zeigler, Ray Lininger, Kenneth Triggs, Paul Hurdle, J. L. Brenn, Earl Rucher, Paul Weber, Kenneth Coyle, Louis Hohe Jr., William Bronstein, Benn Kress, Burton Stanhan, Fred Scheer, Isadore Marx, Harry Helm, Fred Wissel, John Fowerbaugh, Harry Mundus and Lawrence Eisenhauer. Active pallbearers were John Fagar, Forest L. Cook, E. A. McNamara, Lee Bowers, Philip P. Bash, William Gordon, Arthur J. Palmer and Chester Painter.

Military rites at the grave were by members of the American Legion with A. C. Young, chaplain; C. R. Bailey, bugler, and Stanford Minch, John Adams, Ernest Bailey, Harold Gesaman, Harold Babb, Tom McNally, Floyd Alshouse, Kyle D. Stober, Harry Klinger and Harold Skinner. Burial was in Mt. Calvary Cemetery.

More About EUGENE FRANCIS ZAHM:

Burial: MOUNT CALVARY CEMETERY, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA

Notes for EDITH MARY MILLER:

Herald - Press

Huntington, Indiana

Tuesday, April 15, 1980

Mrs. Edith M. Zahm, 82, Rt. 8, died at 1:20 a.m. Tuesday (April 15, 1980) at Huntington Memorial Hospital. Mrs. Zahm was a member of St. Mary's Catholic Church and the Rosary Sodality. She was also a member of the American Legion Auxiliary, American Legion Past Presidents Club, Veterans of World War I Auxiliary, a charter member of the 8 at 40, Elks Ladies Club, Huntington County Woman's Club, a Gold Star Mother and a member of the Huntington Memorial Hospital Guild.

She was born April 24, 1897 in Huntington County to Peter A. and Mary Christman Miller. Her marriage was on June 27, 1917 to Eugene F. Zahm, who died Oct. 17, 1955.

Survivors include two daughters, Miss Edna M. Zahm, at home and Mrs. Virginia E. Glasson, Indianapolis; three sons, Eldon L. Zahm and Maurice E. Zahm, both of Fort Wayne and Larry E. Zahm, Tuscola, IL.; 11 grandchildren and five great-grandchildren.

Deceased is a son, Captain Richard E. Zahm, who was killed in action on June 14, 1943 during World War II in New Guinea.

Friends may call at the Hart Funeral Home, from 7 to 9 p.m. Wednesday and from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. Thursday where the rosary will be recited at 7 p.m. and will be led by Rev, Thom Lombardi. Services will be conducted at 10 a.m. Friday at St. Mary's Church, with Rev. James Seculoff officiating, and burial will be in Mt. Calvary Cemetery Section C Lot 87E-08.

More About EDITH MARY MILLER:

Burial: MOUNT CALVARY CEMETERY, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA More About EUGENE ZAHM and EDITH MILLER:

Marriage: June 27, 1917, ST. MARY'S CATHOLIC CHURCH, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA Children of EUGENE ZAHM and EDITH MILLER are:

EII OI EOOENE ZAIIWI aliu EDITTI WILLEK ale  $\therefore$  DICHARD E  $^{9}$  ZAIIW b. May 22.1

i. RICHARD E..<sup>9</sup> ZAHM, b. May 22, 1920, HUNTINGTON COUNTY, INDIANA; d. June 14, 1943, (Killed in Action) NEW GUINEA.

Notes for RICHARD E. ZAHM: Herald - Press

Huntington, Indiana

Tuesday, June 22, 1943

LOSTINACTIONAGAINSTENEMYINPACIFICWAR

Message from War Department to Parents Reports Death of Officer June 14

Captain Richard E. Zahm, 23, United States Army Air Force navigator in active service since a few days after Pearl Harbor, was killed in action in the southwest Pacific June 14 according to a war department message to his parents, Mr. and Mrs. Eugene F. Zahm, 1415 North Jefferson Street, received Monday afternoon. The message, signed by the adjutant general read:

"The secretary of war desires that I tender his deep sympathy to you in the loss of your son, Captain Richard E. Zahm. Report just received states that he was killed in action on June 14 in the southwest Pacific area. Letter follows." Recently Promoted

The parents have no further word and hod how their son met death is unknown to them. He was only recently promoted to captain from first lieutenant. A V-mail letter from him dated in Australia June 1 arrived the same day as the war department message reporting his death. A comrade of Captain Zahn's in the Pacific fighting who is home with other members of the original 19th squadron wrote the parents from Coral Gables, Fla., under date of June 17 detailing his war exploits. The young officer participated in more that 50 missions against the Japanese and had been awarded the Silver Star, the Distinguished Flying Cross and five airmen's medals.

A requiem high mass for Captain Zahm, will be solemnized at St. Mary's Church at 9 a.m., Wednesday, the Rev. T. E. Dillon, pastor, officiating.

Captain Zahm was born in Huntington, May 22, 1920, to Eugene F. and Edith M. Zahm. He attended St. Mary's School through the eighth grade and was graduated from Huntington High School in 1938. He attended Huntington College two years, working at the same time with his father, manager of the Allen Insurance Agency. Surviving are the parents, and three brothers and two sisters; Virginia Eloise, 12; Eldon L. 17; Virginia Eloise, 12; Maurice L., 9, and Lawrence Eugene 4.

Herald - Press Huntington, Indiana Thursday, March 11, 1948 BODYOFRICHARDE. ZHAM WILLARRIVEINCITYFRIDAY

FuneralMondayMorningWithFullMilitaryRites

The body of Captain Richard E. Zahm, son of Mr.. and Mrs. Eugene F. Zahm, 1415 North Jefferson street, the first of those who lost their lives overseas in World War II to be returned to this city, will arrive here at 12:15 p.m. Friday on Erie train No. 6 and will be met by a military escort from Huntington Post No. 7 of the American Legion for removal to the Robbins Funeral Home where friends may call.

Funeral services with full military rites, will be held at 9 a.m. Monday with a requiem high Mass at St. Mary's Church. The Rev. T. E. Dillon, pastor, will be celebrant of the mass and burial will be in the family lot at Mt. Calvary Cemetery, Section C Lot 87E-07.

D i e d J u n e 1 4, 1 9 4 3

Recitation of the Rosary will be held at the Robins Funeral Home following the Sunday afternoon devotions at the St. Mary's Catholic Church of which Captain Zahm was a member.

The body of Captain Zahm, who lost his life on New Guinea June 14, 1943, was at rest in the United States Armed Forces Cemetery, Ipswich, Australia, until its removal for return to the United States aboard the USAT Cardinal O'Connell, which docked about February 15, on the west coast. The parents received word, prior to the arrival of the transport from Lt. Carroll J. Grinnell of the Chicago Quartermasters division, of plans surrounding the return of their son's body. A second telegram was received Tuesday notifying them of the time of arrival of the body here.. A military escort will accompany the body from Chicago to this city.

Captain Zahm was born in Huntington, May 22, 1920, to Eugene and Edith M. Zahm. He attended St. Mary's parochial school through the eighth grade and was graduated from Huntington high School with the Class of 1938. He attended Huntington College two years, working at the same time with his father in the Allen Insurance Agency.

Surviving are the parents, two sisters, Edna M. and Virginia E. and three brothers, Eldon L., Maurice L., and Larry E., and the grandfather, Peter Miller, this city.

More About RICHARD E. ZAHM:

Burial: March 15, 1948, MOUNT CALVARY CEMETERY, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA

ii. EDNA M. ZAHM, b. June 20, 1922, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA.

82. iii. ELDON L. ZAHM, b. February 27, 1926, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA

83. iv. VIRGINIA ELOISE ZAHM, b. October 28, 1930, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA.

84. v. MAURICE E. ZAHM, b. September 03, 1933, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA.

85. vi. LAWRENCE EUGENE ZAHM, b. June 02, 1939, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA.

**48.** WILLIAM M.<sup>8</sup> ZAHM (*LOUIS V.*<sup>7</sup>, *JACOB MICHAEL*<sup>6</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born August 10, 1894 in HUNTINGTON, INDIANA, and died January 27, 1976 in HUNTINGTON, INDIANA. He married (1) MARY L. McCLANAHAN October 01, 1928 in ST. PATRICK'S CHURCH, LAGRO, INDIANA, daughter of LAWRENCE McCLANAHAN and LAURA. She was born June 15, 1891 in LAGRO, INDIANA, and died May 30, 1940 in HUNTINGTON COUNTY, INDIANA. He married (2) MAE CATHERINE EISENHAUER June 05, 1950 in ST. FELIX FRIARY, daughter of GEORGE EISENHAUER and ALICE BRYANT. She was born May 25, 1907 in HUNTINGTON COUNTY, INDIANA, and died October 11, 1988 in HUNTINGTON COUNTY, INDIANA.

Notes for WILLIAM M. ZAHM:

Herald - Press

Huntington, Indiana

Tuesday, January 27, 1976

William M. Zahm, 81, died at 10:15 a.m. Tuesday at Huntington Memorial Hospital. He had been in failing health for several years.

A resident of 1018 Cherry St., Mr. Zahm had been a merchant at the Erie Shopping Center for many years. He was a member of St. Mary's Catholic Church where he sang in the choir for 50 years, was a Fourth Degree, Knights of Columbus, and a veteran of World War I.

Mr. Zahm was born Aug. 10, 1894 to Louis and Margaret (Nuck) Zahm. His first marriage was to Mary L. McClanahan who is deceased, and his second marriage was on June 5, 1950 to Mae Eisenhauer, who survives. Also surviving are two sons, John W. Zahm, Huntington and James F. Zahm, Honolulu, Hawaii; two sisters, Mrs. Mary Lacey, Wheaton, IL. and Mrs. Catherine Roberts, Evansville; and 11 grandchildren. Three brothers preceded him in death.

Friends may call from 7 to 9 p.m. Wednesday and from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. Thursday at the Marckx-Hart Funeral Home. The recitation of the Rosary will be Thursday evening.

More About WILLIAM M. ZAHM: Burial: MOUNT CALVARY CEMETERY, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA Notes for MARY L. MCCLANAHAN: Herald - Press Huntington, Indiana May 31, 1940 M R S. M A Y M I E Z A H M Mrs.. Maymie Zahm, almost 49, died at her home, 1018 Cherry Street, at 8:40 a.m.. Friday after an illness of four months. Born June 5, 1891 at Lagro, she was the daughter of Lawrence and Laura McClanahan and was married October 1, 1928 to William Zahm, who with two children, John William and James Frederick, survive. The couple was married in St. Patrick's Church at Lagro, the Rev. W. L. Atwater, officiating. She also leaves three brothers and a sister. They are Louis McClanahan, Chicago, Lawrence McClanahan, Madison, Ind., Alfred McClanahan, Wabash, and Mrs. Fred Wiley, this city. Mrs. Zahm was a member of the St. Mary's Church, of the Rosary Society, St. Ann's Study Club and a charter member of the Daughters of Isabella. Funeral services will be conducted Monday morning at 9 o'clock (CDT) at St. Mary's Church, the Rev. T. E. Denton officiating. Burial will be in Mt. Calvary Cemetery, Section F Lot 29W-02. More About MARY L. McCLANAHAN: Burial: MOUNT CALVARY CEMETERY, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA More About WILLIAM ZAHM and MARY McCLANAHAN: Marriage: October 01, 1928, ST. PATRICK'S CHURCH, LAGRO, INDIANA Notes for MAE CATHERINE EISENHAUER: Herald - Press Huntington, Indiana Wednesday, October 12, 1988 Mae Catherine Zahm, 81, 1018 Cherry St., died at 5:43 p.m. Tuesday (Oct. 11, 1988) at Huntington Memorial Hospital. Mrs. Zahm had been employed as a cashier at the Thrift grocery store. She was a member of St. Mary's Catholic Church, Rosary Sodality and the Daughters of Isabella. She was born May 25, 1907, in Huntington, to George and Alice Bryant Eisenhauer. Her marriage was June 5, 1950 at St. Felix Friary to William M. Zahm, who died Jan. 27, 1976. Survivors include two stepsons, Jack W. Zahm, Huntington, and James S. Zahm, Sacramento, Calif.; 11 grandchildren; 13 great-grandchildren; two sisters, Berniece Flora, Huntington, and Lucy Frantz, Fort Wayne; and a brother, Robert H. Eisenhauer, Huntington. Five brothers preceded her in death. Friends may call from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Hart Funeral Home. A rosary will be recited at 7:30 p.m. Thursday at the funeral home. Services will be held at 10 a.m. Friday at St. Mary's Catholic Church, with Rev. William Krummer officiating. Burial will be in Mt. Calvary Cemetery. Preferred memorials are contributions to the St. Mary's Catholic Church widow fund. Herald - Press Huntington, Indiana Friday, October 14, 1988 MACC.ZAHM Services for Mae Catherine Zahm were held at 10 a.m. today at St. Mary's Catholic Church, with Rev. William Kummer officiating. Pallbearers were grandsons John Zahm, Robert Zahm, Eric Zahm, Mark Zahm, and Philip Zahm. Burial was in Mt. Calvary Cemetery. More About WILLIAM ZAHM and MAE EISENHAUER: Marriage: June 05, 1950, ST. FELIX FRIARY Children of WILLIAM ZAHM and MARY McCLANAHAN are: i. JOHN WILLIAM9 ZAHM, b. 1930. 86. ii. JAMES FREDERICK ZAHM.

**49.** PAUL JOSEPH ZAHM<sup>8</sup> SR. (*PIUS JOSEPH<sup>7</sup> ZAHM, JACOB MICHAEL*<sup>6</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born August 04, 1895 in HUNTINGTON COUNTY, INDIANA, and died January 05, 1976 in HUNTINGTON COUNTY, INDIANA. He married VIRGILIA EMMA KARST February 26, 1919 in HUNTINGTON, INDIANA, daughter of JACOB KARST and MARY. She was born August 31, 1899 in HUNTINGTON COUNTY, INDIANA, and died July 19, 1987 in HUNTINGTON, INDIANA. Notes for PAUL JOSEPH ZAHM SR.: Herald - Press Huntington, Indiana Tuesday, January 6, 1976

Paul J. Zahm Sr., 80, Rt. 8, died at 10:55 p.m. Monday in Huntington Memorial Hospital. He had been ill since September.

Mr. Zahm owned and operated the Zahm Greenhouse until his retirement in 1953. He was a member of SS. Peter and Paul Catholic Church, the Holy Name Society, and was a member of the Izaak Walton League. He was born Aug. 4, 1895 in Huntington Township to Pius and Mary Scheiber Zahm and his marriage was to Virgilia Karst, who survives.

Other survivors include two sons, Leo Zahm, Rt. 8 and Paul Zahm Jr., Rt. 8; three daughters, Mrs. John (Angeline) Crumpacker, Rt. 9, Mrs. Martin (Mary) Kreider, Rt. 8 and Mrs. Lloyd (Dorothy) Wilson, Rt. 3; 25 grandchildren, 22 great-grandchildren and a sister, Florence Zahm, Rt. 8. Deceased are three brothers, a sister and a grandchild. Friends may call from 7 to 9 p.m. Tuesday and from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. Wednesday at the Deal and Robbins Funeral Home, where recitation of the rosary will be held at 7:30 p.m. Wednesday. Services will be conducted at 10 a.m. Thursday in St. Mary's Catholic Church, with Rev. Lawrence Gollner officiating, and burial will be in Mt. Calvary Cemetery, Section F Lot 55W-02.

Newspaper Article

PAULJ. ZHAMSR.

Services for Paul J. Zahm Sr. were held at 10 a.m. Thursday in St. Maty's Catholic Church, with Very Rev. Lawrence Gollner officiating.

Pallbearers were all grandsons, including Dick Zahm, Bob Zahm, Jim Zahm, Tom Jennings, Mike Jennings, and Phil Kreider.

Honorary pallbearers were grandsons Mark Zahm, Bill Zahm, Dave Kreider, Lawrence Kreider, Michael Kreider and Jimmy Jennings. Burial was in Mt. Calvary Cemetery and the Deal and Robbins Funeral Home was in charge of arrangements.

More About PAUL JOSEPH ZAHM SR .:

Burial: January 08, 1976, MOUNT CALVARY CEMETERY, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA Notes for VIRGILIA EMMA KARST: aka as Jill.

Herald - Press

Huntington, Indiana

Monday, July 20, 1987

Virgilia E. Zahm. 87, 4873N - 464W, died at 8:30 a.m. Sunday (July 19, 1987) at the home of her daughter, Dorothy Wilson, 402 S. Broadway.

Mrs. Zahm was a member of SS. Peter and Paul Catholic Church and the church's Rosary Altar Society.

Mrs. Zahm was born Aug. 31, 1899, in Huntington County, to Jacob and Mary Karst. Her marriage was Feb. 26, 1919, in Huntington, to Paul J. Zahm Jr. Her husband preceded her in death in 1976.

Survivors include two sons, Leo Zahm and Paul Zahm Jr., both of Huntington; three daughters, Mrs. John (Angeline) Crumpacker, Mrs. Martin (Mary) Kreider, and Mrs. Lloyd (Dorothy) Wilson, all of Huntington; 25 grandchildren; 45 great grandchildren; 11 step-great-grandchildren; and one step-great-great-grandchild. Ten brothers and sisters and three grandchildren preceded her in death.

Friends may call from 3 to 9 p.m. Monday at the Deal & Robbins Funeral Home. The Rosary will be recited at the funeral home at 7 p.m. Monday. Services will be at 10 a.m. Tuesday at SS. Peter and Paul Catholic Church with Rev. Ron Rieder officiation.. Burial will be in Mt. Calvary Cemetery, Section F Lot 55W-01. Preferred memorials are to SS. Peter and Paul Catholic Church.

Newspaper Obit

## VIRGILIAE. ZAHM

Services for Virgilia E. Zahm were held at 10 a.m. Tuesday at SS. Peter and Paul Catholic Church with Rev. Ron Rieder officiating. Burial was in the Mt. Calvary Cemetery.

Honorary pallbearers were Phillip Kreider, Lawrence Kreider, Michael Kreider, Bill Zahm, Mark Zahm, and Jim Jennings. Active pallbearers were James Zahm, Dick Zahm, Bob Zahm, Tom Jennings, David Kreider, and John Rittenhouse.

More About VIRGILIA EMMA KARST:

Burial: July 21, 1987, MOUNT CALVARY CEMETERY, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA

More About PAUL SR. and VIRGILIA KARST:

Marriage: February 26, 1919, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA

Children of PAUL SR. and VIRGILIA KARST are:

87. i. LEO A.9 ZAHM, b. December 10, 1919, HUNTINGTON COUNTY, INDIANA; d. September 28, 1988,

HUNTINGTON COUNTY, INDIANA. ii. ANGELINE ZAHM, m. JOHN CRUMPACKER.

ANGELINE ZAHM, m. JOHN CRUMPACKE
 MARY ZAHM, m. MARTIN KREIDER.

88. iv. PAUL JOSEPH ZAHM JR..

v. DOROTHY MARIE ZAHM, m. (1) LLOYD DANIEL WILSON; m. (2) RALPH EUGENE JENNINGS.

**50.** HARMON<sup>8</sup> ZAHM (*PIUS JOSEPH*<sup>7</sup>, *JACOB MICHAEL*<sup>6</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born 1900 in HUNTINGTON, INDINIA, and died May 18, 1965 in BOURBON, INDIANA. He married MARGARET WIDNER, daughter of CHARLES WIDNER.

Notes for HARMON ZAHM:

ZAHM, HARMON HUNTINGTON, INDIANA

Wed., May, 1965 Herald-Press

Native of Huntington and former resident of here. Harmon Zahm, 65, Bourbon, died Tuesday in his home. He left this city about 44 years ago. His wife is dead.

Surviving are a daughter, Mrs. Louis J. Bernero, Argos; a son, Robert Zahm, Bourbon; six grandchildren, a brother, Paul J. Zahm Sr. and a sister, Miss Florence Zahm, both of Huntington.

Friends may call Thursday afternoon and evening in the Hollis-Grossman Funeral Home at Argos. Funeral services will be at 10 a.m. Friday in St. Michael's Catholic Church Plymouth, with burial in Plymouth.

Notes for MARGARET WIDNER:

ZAHM, MARGARET HUNTINGTON, INDIANA

Sunday, February 7, 1965 Herald-Press

Resident of Bourbon, Mrs. Margaret Zahm, wife of Harmon Zahm, died unexpectedly Friday morning in the family residence.

Surviving are the husband, a son, Robert Zahm, Bourbon; a daughter, Mrs. Louis (Mildred) Bernero, six grandchildren, the mother, Mrs. Charles Wider of Huntington, and a brother.

The body is at the Hollis-Grossman Funeral Home at Argos. Funeral services will be held at 10 a.m. Monday in St. Michael's Church at Plymouth.

Children of HARMON ZAHM and MARGARET WIDNER are:

i. MILDRED<sup>9</sup> ZAHM, m. LOUIS J. BERNERO. ii. ROBERT ZAHM.

**51.** IDA GENEVIEVE<sup>8</sup> MOORE (*IDA FRANCIS<sup>7</sup> ZAHM*, *JACOB MICHAEL*<sup>6</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born October 02, 1902, and died May 17, 1975. She married RALPH F. SCHAEFER. He was born 1897, and died 1978. Notes for RALPH F. SCHAEFER:

"RAY"

Children of IDA MOORE and RALPH SCHAEFER are:

i. MARGARET<sup>9</sup> SCHAEFER, m. JOHN SZWED.
ii. BERNICE SCHAEFER, m. ERNEST POWERS.
iii. JAMES SCHAEFER.
89. iv. EMMA F. SCHAEFER, b. 1923.
v. LORETTA SCHAEFER, b. 1925; d. 1932.

**52.** ALBERT AUGUSTINE<sup>8</sup> MOORE (*IDA FRANCIS<sup>7</sup> ZAHM, JACOB MICHAEL*<sup>6</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born February 24, 1908 in MOUNT HALEY TOWNSHIP, MICHIGAN, and died June 11, 1997. He married MARILLA HELEN FRANKLIN June 20, 1930 in MIDLAND,

MI, daughter of ADONIRAM JR. and NELLIE SLY. She was born October 23, 1910 in MIDLAND, MI, and died June 27, 1990 in MIDLAND, MI.

Notes for ALBERT AUGUSTINE MOORE:

**OBIT OF ALBERT AUGUSTINE MOORE -**

Albert Augustine Moore, 89, of Midland died Wednesday, June 11, 1997, at his daughter's home.

He was born to Ida F. Zahm and George A. Moore of Feb. 24, 1908, in Mount Haley Township. He attended Midland Schools and graduated in 1925 as salutatorian. He then worked two years in Flint at the GM Spring Works Division. He returned in 1927 to Midland, attended and graduated from County Normal in 1928. Mr Moore taught eight grades in a one room school for two years. He married Marilla Helen Franklin on June 20, 1930. He continued to teach, but moved to the Valliere school in Mount Haley Township, where he had 72 students in his class in eight grades. He took classes at central State Teachers College, now known as Central Michigan University, and obtained a bachelor of science degree.

In June of 1935, he began working for the Dow Chemical Co. in the metallurgy department, where he remained for 35 years, retiring in 1970. He was Chief Standards Engineer for the department. He retired from Dow to his farm in Ingersoll Township. Albert was a member of the Saginaw Valley Chapter of ASM where he was chapter president in the early '50s. He was also a member of ASTM and represented the United States through ASA on the ISOTC-79 committee on light metals.

Albert and Marilla had five children, Phyllis Marian (Slykhouse), Coleen May (Bennett), Terence Franklin, Dennis Albert, and Patrick James. He was preceded in death by his wife, Marilla and daughter, Phyllis. He has six grandchildren, Michelle, Mary and Walter Bennett, tom and Kirk Slykhouse and Brendan Moore; and 12 greatgrandchildren

"Pat," as he was called by many, loved nature and earlier planted thousands of pines on his 92-acre farm. He was an advocate for the environmental issues in Ingersoll Township. He will be greatly missed by family, friends, and those who sought counsel from him.

Mass of Christian Burial will be celebrated at 11 a.m. Monday, June 16, 1997, from St. Brigid Catholic Church. The Rev. Father Leonard F. Wilkuski will officiate, with burial in Midland Cemetery.

Mr. Moore's family will receive friends at the Ware-Smith-Woolever Funeral Home, 1200 West Wheeler Street, on Sunday from 2 to 5 and 6 to 8 p.m. and Monday from 10 a.m. until time of Mass. A Christian Vigil Service will be held at 7 p.m. Sunday evening.

Mr. Moore requested expressions of sympathy be made to St. Brigid's Church. Masses to be said by the French priest of Ross River, Yukon Territory, Canada, or the donor's favorite charity.

Notes for MARILLA HELEN FRANKLIN:

# **OBIT - MARILLA HELEN MOORE**

Marilla Helen Moore, 79, of 1727 Sasse Road, Midland, died Wednesday, June 27, 1990, at the MidMichigan Regional Medical Center.

More About ALBERT MOORE and MARILLA FRANKLIN:

Marriage: June 20, 1930, MIDLAND, MI

Children of ALBERT MOORE and MARILLA FRANKLIN are:

- 90. i. PHYLLIS MARION<sup>9</sup> MOORE, b. October 10, 1931, MIDLAND, MI; d. February 05, 1976.
- 91. ii. COLLEEN MAE MOORE, b. February 17, 1935, MIDLAND, MI.
- iii. TERRENCE FRANKLIN MOORE, b. 1943; m.. (1) CARLEEN K.; m. (2) PAM.
- iv. DENNIS ALBERT MOORE, b. 1945. 92. v. PATRICK MOORE, b. 1954.

**53.** MARY ANN<sup>8</sup> SCHERSCHEL (*MARY*<sup>7</sup> *BEAVER*, *ANN ELIZABETH*<sup>6</sup> *ZAHM*, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born September 23, 1873 in LOGAN CITY, OHIO, and died December 10, 1950 in NIXON, MIDDLESEX COUNTY, NEW JERSEY. She married ROSCOE CONKLIN MEARING September 19, 1901 in ST. BERNARD'S CHURCH, WABASH, INDIANA, son of ALBERT MEARING and SARAH STRICKLER. He was born September 14, 1881 in NORTH MANCHESTER, WABASH COUNTY, INDIANA, and died July 12, 1962 in EAST BRUNSWICK, MIDDLESEX COUNTY, NEW JERSEY. More About ROSCOE MEARING and MARY SCHERSCHEL:

Marriage: September 19, 1901, ST. BERNARD'S CHURCH, WABASH, INDIANA Children of MARY SCHERSCHEL and ROSCOE MEARING are:

i. WILLIAM LAWRENCE<sup>9</sup> MEARING, b. 1903, MICHIGAN; d. 1924, NIXON, MIDDLESEX COUNTY, NEW JERSEY.

ii. FRANCES HELEN MEARING, b. September 13, 1905, KALAMAZOO, MICHIGAN; d. August 12, 1996, MESA, MARICOPA COUNTY, ARIZONA; m. CLIFFORD R. HAYES, June 15, 1926, HIGHLAND PARK, MIDDLESEX COUNTY, NEW JERSEY.

More About CLIFFORD HAYES and FRANCES MEARING: Marriage: June 15, 1926, HIGHLAND PARK, MIDDLESEX COUNTY, NEW JERSEY iii. ALBERT EDWIN MEARING, b. December 23, 1908, MICHIGAN; d. May 26, 1988, NEW BRUNSWICK, NEW JERSEY; m. HELEN. 93. iv. MARY PAULINE MEARING, b. September 01, 1914, FOREST HILL, CHESTERFIELD COUNTY, RICHMOND, VIRGINIA; d. November 11, 1987, MARLTON, CAMDEN COUNTY, NEW JERSEY.

**54.** FRANCES CORENA<sup>8</sup> BEAVER (*JOHN VINCENT*<sup>7</sup>, *ANN ELIZABETH*<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born September 07, 1882. She married NEIL BRADY. Child of FRANCES BEAVER and NEIL BRADY is: i. FLORENCE<sup>9</sup> BRADY, m. N. HALDERMAN.

55. JAMES WILLIAM<sup>8</sup> BEAVER (JOHN VINCENT<sup>7</sup>, ANN ELIZABETH<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>, PIERRE<sup>4</sup>, JEAN<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>) was born March 15, 1885, and died June 17, 1971. He married HELEN MARIE PLY February 14, 1912 in LAGRO, INDIANA.
More About JAMES BEAVER and HELEN PLY: Marriage: February 14, 1912, LAGRO, INDIANA
Children of JAMES BEAVER and HELEN PLY are:

i. MARY JANE<sup>9</sup> BEAVER.
ii. RALPH WILLIAM BEAVER, b. January 06, 1916.
iii. ROBERT JAMES BEAVER, b. July 05, 1916.
iv. JOHN HENRY BEAVER, b. May 27, 1918.

v. FRANCIS LOUIS BEAVER, b. April 24, 1921.. vi. JAMES RICHARD BEAVER, b. September 24, 1923. vii. THOMAS EUGENE BEAVER, b. April 28, 1926.

**56.** ELIZABETH JEANETTA<sup>8</sup> BEAVER (*JOHN VINCENT*<sup>7</sup>, *ANN ELIZABETH*<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born August 25, 1887. She married LOUIS HARNER January 30, 1909 in LAGRO, INDIANA.

More About LOUIS HARNER and ELIZABETH BEAVER: Marriage: January 30, 1909, LAGRO, INDIANA Children of ELIZABETH BEAVER and LOUIS HARNER are: i. PAUL<sup>9</sup> HARNER.

ii. LEO HARNER. iii. LAWRENCE HARNER. iv. JEANNETTE HARNER. v. LOWELL HARNER.

**57.** MARY ANN<sup>8</sup> BEAVER (*JOHN VINCENT*<sup>7</sup>, *ANN ELIZABETH*<sup>6</sup> *ZAHM*, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born December 29, 1889. She married ARLEY FEARNOW February 14, 1912 in LAGRO, INDIANA. More About ARLEY FEARNOW and MARY BEAVER:

Marriage: February 14, 1912, LAGRO, INDIANA Children of MARY BEAVER and ARLEY FEARNOW are: i. RAYMOND<sup>9</sup> FEARNOW. ii. MARY ELIZABETH FEARNOW. iii. ELLEN FEARNOW. iv. FRANCES FEARNOW.

N. FRANCES FEARNOW.
v. CLARENCE FEARNOW.
vi. CATHERINE FEARNOW.
vii. FLORENCE FEARNOW.
viii. FREDRICK FEARNOW.
ix. FLOYD FEARNOW.
x. PATRICK FEARNOW.

**58.** JOHN JOSEPH<sup>8</sup> BEAVER (*JOHN VINCENT*<sup>7</sup>, *ANN ELIZABETH*<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born March 18, 1892, and died April 19, 1950. He married ELSIE J. STEWART January 05, 1921 in LAGRO, INDIANA, daughter of JAMES STEWART and IDA MILLER. She was born June 20, 1897.

More About JOHN BEAVER and ELSIE STEWART:

Marriage: January 05, 1921, LAGRO, INDIANA

Children of JOHN BEAVER and ELSIE STEWART are:

i. PAUL STEWART<sup>9</sup> BEAVER, b. May 24, 1922.

ii. RICHARD JOSEPH BEAVER, b. October 09, 1924, WALTZ TOWNSHIP (WEST OF URBANA) WABASH COUNTY; m. ROSEMARY SCOTT, July 29, 1965, ST. BERNARD CHURCH, CRAWFORDSVILLE, INDIANA. More About RICHARD BEAVER and ROSEMARY SCOTT: Marriage: July 29, 1965, ST. BERNARD CHURCH, CRAWFORDSVILLE, INDIANA 94. iii. DONALD JOHN BEAVER, b. September 08, 1932. 95. iv. CHARLES WILLIAM BEAVER, b. January 01, 1935.

**59.** LEO IGNATIUS<sup>8</sup> BEAVER (*JOHN VINCENT*<sup>7</sup>, *ANN ELIZABETH*<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born February 01, 1895. He married BERNICE ROBERTS. Children of LEO BEAVER and BERNICE ROBERTS are:

i. REX RAPHAEL<sup>9</sup> BEAVER, b. April 03, 1928. ii. PHYLLIS ROSE BEAVER, b. September 29, 1931; m. DELBERT JUNIOR BOWMAN, October 27, 1951, WABASH, INDIANA. More About DELBERT BOWMAN and PHYLLIS BEAVER: Marriage: October 27, 1951, WABASH, INDIANA

**60.** RAYMOND AUGUSTUS<sup>8</sup> BEAVER (*JOHN VINCENT*<sup>7</sup>, *ANN ELIZABETH*<sup>6</sup> *ZAHM*, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born March 26, 1899. He married VELMA FRANK. Child of RAYMOND BEAVER and VELMA FRANK is: i. BONNIE<sup>9</sup> BEAVER.

**61.** HARRY E.<sup>8</sup> BLETZACKER (*EDWARD RAYMOND*<sup>7</sup>, *MARY ELIZABETH*<sup>6</sup> *ZAHM*, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born 1894, and died August 25, 1972. He married CATHERINE. Notes for HARRY E. BLETZACKER:

**Columbus** Dispatch

Sunday, August 27, 1972

Page 11 - B

B L E T Z A C K E R

Harry E.. Bletzacker, age 78, of 523 Oakwood Ave., Lancaster. Died Friday. Survived by 1 daughter, Mrs. Charles Kaiser, Lancaster, Rt. 4; 3 sisters, Mrs. Helen Irwin, Mrs. Lucille Zimpfer, and Mrs. Howard Benadum, all of Columbus; 4 grandchildren.

Funeral services Tuesday, 10 a.m., St. Mary's Church. Burial in Maple Grove Cemetery. Friends may call at the Haltemanfett Funeral Home, Lancaster, Sunday 7 to 9 and Monday, 2 to 4 and 7 to 9.

More About HARRY E. BLETZACKER:

Burial: August 29, 1972, MAPLE GROVE CEMETRY, LANCASTER, OHIO

Child of HARRY BLETZACKER and CATHERINE is:

i. MRS. CHARLES<sup>9</sup> KAISER, m. CHARLES KAISER.

**62.** MARGARET<sup>8</sup> BLETZACKER (*EDWARD RAYMOND*<sup>7</sup>, *MARY ELIZABETH*<sup>6</sup> *ZAHM*, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born 1896 in LANCASTER, FAIRFIELD COUNTY, OHIO.. She married JOHN HOWARD BENADUM. He was born 1894, and died May 09, 1969. More About MARGARET BLETZACKER:

Burial: April 05, 1976, COLUMBUS, FRANKLIN COUNTY, OHIO

More About JOHN HOWARD BENADUM:

Burial: May 14, 1969, COLUMBUS, FRANKLIN COUNTY, OHIO

Children of MARGARET BLETZACKER and JOHN BENADUM are:

i. PATRICIA<sup>9</sup> BENADUM. ii. JOHN EDWARD BENADUM.

**63.** CLARENCE ADOLPH<sup>8</sup> BLETZACKER (*EDWARD RAYMOND*<sup>7</sup>, *MARY ELIZABETH*<sup>6</sup> *ZAHM*, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born October 17, 1899 in LANCASTER, FAIRFIELD COUNTY, OHIO, and died 1956 in LANCASTER, FAIRFIELD COUNTY, OHIO. He married (1) FRANCES WELCH, daughter of ADOLPH WELCH and SWEENEY. She was born January 30, 1904, and died October 17, 1942 in LANCASTER, FAIRFIELD COUNTY, OHIO. He married (2) CATHERINE WILIMINA FAUBLE. She was born September 15, 1914 in SUGAR GROVE, OHIO.

More About CLARENCE ADOLPH BLETZACKER:

Burial: LANCASTER, FAIRFIELD COUNTY, OHIO

Children of CLARENCE BLETZACKER and FRANCES WELCH are:

96. i. RICHARD WELCH<sup>9</sup> BLETZACKER, b. January 24, 1926.

97. ii. DONALD FRANCIS BLETZACKER, b. February 10, 1929.

98. iii.. JAMES EDWARD BLETZACKER, b. December 01, 1934, LANCASTER, FAIRFIELD COUNTY, OHIO; d. October 21, 2004.

Generation No. 5

**64.** MARY FRANCIS<sup>9</sup> ZAHM (*CLARK HENRY*<sup>8</sup>, *JOHN WESLEY*<sup>7</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>6</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) She married RALPH PRICE. He was born 1910, and died 1982. Child of MARY ZAHM and RALPH PRICE is: 99. i. CAROL ANN<sup>10</sup> PRICE.

**65.** JOHN WILLIAM<sup>9</sup> ZAHM (*CLARK HENRY*<sup>8</sup>, *JOHN WESLEY*<sup>7</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>6</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born June 25, 1918 in HALLOWELL, KS., and died November 13, 1996. He married MARY WISEMAN.

Children of JOHN ZAHM and MARY WISEMAN are: 100. i. JUDY<sup>10</sup> ZAHM.

101. ii. JOHN WILLIAM ZAHM JR..

**66.** JANET LOUISE<sup>9</sup> ZAHM (*CLARK HENRY*<sup>8</sup>, *JOHN WESLEY*<sup>7</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>6</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) She married JOHN BAILEY. He was born 1918, and died 1997. Children of JANET ZAHM and JOHN BAILEY are:

102. i. JANICE KAREN<sup>10</sup> BAILEY. 103. ii. JOHN BAILEY JR..

**67.** LOUIS CARL "RED"<sup>9</sup> ANDERSON (*EDWARD WILLIAM "TED"*<sup>8</sup>, *DANIEL S.*<sup>7</sup>, *CATHARINE CECELIA*<sup>6</sup> *ZAHM*, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born February 25, 1909 in LAGRO, WABASH COUNTY, INDIANA, and died May 17, 1991 in V.A. HOSPITAL, DAYTON, OHIO. He married MILDRED RUTH COOPER January 12, 1933 in ST. PATRICK'S CHURCH LAGRO, INDIANA, daughter of HOWARD COOPER and BESSIE COLE. She was born June 12, 1913 in WABASH, INDIANA, and died April 07, 2001 in WABASH, INDIANA.

Notes for LOUIS CARL "RED" ANDERSON:

W W II Veteran

Louis was better known as "Red" and is buried in St. Patrick's Cemetery, Lagro, Indiana. Notes for MILDRED RUTH COOPER:

Buried near Louis Carl Anderson in St. Patrick's Cemetery in LaGro, Indiana.

More About LOUIS ANDERSON and MILDRED COOPER:

Marriage: January 12, 1933, ST. PATRICK'S CHURCH LAGRO, INDIANA

Children of LOUIS ANDERSON and MILDRED COOPER are:

104. i. FLORETTA LUCILLE<sup>10</sup> ANDERSON, b. June 26, 1933, LAGRO, INDIANA.
 105. ii. CARL EDWARD ANDERSON, b. September 13, 1942, LAGRO, WABASH COUNTY INDIANA.
 106. iii. CAROL JEANNINE ANDERSON, b. December 24, 1948, WABASH, IN; d. June 13, 2001, MORAINE, OHIO.

**68.** MARY LOUISE<sup>9</sup> ANDERSON (*EDWARD WILLIAM "TED"*<sup>8</sup>, *DANIEL S.*<sup>7</sup>, *CATHARINE CECELIA*<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born September 09, 1911 in LAGRO, INDIANA, and died July 17, 1991 in WELLS COUNTY, BLUFFTON, INDIANA. She married GERALD J. GROVER February 15, 1941 in BLUFFTON, IN, son of OSCAR GROVER and SADIE RUBLE. He was born January 15, 1909 in WELLS COUNTY, INDIANA, and died May 12, 1985 in MARKLE, INDIANA. Notes for MARY LOUISE ANDERSON:

The News Sentinel, Fort Wayne, Indiana

Friday, July 19, 1991

M A R Y L O U I S E "G R A N D M A" G R O V E R, 79, of Markle died Wednesday in Wells Community Hospital..

The Largo native coached Little League at Markle Park 12 years. She was the widow of Gerald, who died in 1985. Surviving are a daughter, Mary Lou Dohrman of Markle, and Jerry E. and John T., both of Huntington; brothers, Paul Anderson of Wabash and Herbert Anderson of Urbana; 15 grandchildren; and four great-grandchildren. Services are 10 a.m. tomorrow in St. Joseph Catholic Church, Bluffton, with burial in Horeb Cemetery, Uniondale, IN. Calling is 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. today in Myers Funeral Home, Markle, with a vigil at 9 p.m. Preferred memorials are gifts to Markle Park of the church.

Bluffton New- Banner Thursday, July 18, 1991 MRS. GERALD GROVER, 79, OF MARKLE DIES; RITES SATURDAY Widow of Gerald J. Grover, Mrs. Mary Louise (Grandma) Grover of Markle Health Care Center, died at 3:53 p.m. Wednesday at Wells Community Hospital. Born Sept. 9, 1911 at Lagro, she was a daughter of Edward and Ruby Rau Anderson. Her marriage to Mr. Grover, who died May 12, 1985, took place Feb. 15, 1941 at Bluffton.

Mrs.. Grover, a member of St. Joseph Catholic Church of Bluffton, coached Little League baseball at the Markle Park 12 years. She graduated in 1919 from Largo High School and later from International Business College at Fort Wayne.

Surviving are a daughter, Mrs. Norman (Mary Lou) Dohrman of Markle; three sons, James P. Grover of Markle and Jerry E. Grover and John J. Grover, both of Huntington; two brothers, Paul Anderson of Wabash and Herbert Anderson of Urbana; 15 grandchildren and four great-grandchildren.

Calling will be from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. Friday at the Myers Funeral Home at Markle, where the Rosary will be recited at 7 p.m. Friday.

Services will be at 10 a.m. Saturday at St. Joseph Catholic Church of Bluffton, Father Eugene Koers officiating, and burial will be in Horeb Cemetery at Uniondale.

The family has designated the Markle Park or St. Joseph Catholic Church as recipients of memorials friends may wish to make.

Notes for GERALD J. GROVER:

Fort Wayne Journal - Gazette

Tuesday, May 14, 1885

Gerald J. Grover, 76, died at 10:45 p.m. Sunday at home.

Surviving are his wife, M. Louise; one daughter, three sons and 19 grandchildren.

Services at 10 a.m. Wednesday at St. Joseph Catholic Church, Bluffton. Calling from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. today at Myers Funeral Home, with a Wake service at 7:30 p.m. Memorials to the church.

Bluffton News - Banner

Monday, May 13, 1985

GERALDJ. GROVER, 76, MARKLERESIDENT, ILLTHREEYEARS

Markle resident and a retired employee of Wayne Metal Co., Gerald J. Grover, 76, who had been ill the past three years, died at 10:45 p.m. Sunday at his home.

A member of St. Joseph Catholic Church, Mr. Grover was born Jan. 15, 1909, in Wells County to Oscar and M. Louise Anderson, who survives, took place in Bluffton Feb. 15, 1941.

In addition to the wife, survivors included a daughter, Mrs. Norman (Mary Lou) Dohrman of Markle; three sons, James P. Grover of Markle Route 1, Jerry Grover and John J. Grover. both of Huntington, 19 grandchildren and one great-grandchild.

Calling from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. Tuesday will be at the Myers Funeral Home in Markle with a wake service there at 7:30 p.m. Tuesday.

Funeral services at 10 a.m. Wednesday will be in St. Joseph Catholic Church with Father Eugene Koers officiating. Burial will be in Horeb Cemetery.

Preferred are memorials to St. Joseph Catholic Church.

More About GERALD GROVER and MARY ANDERSON:

Marriage: February 15, 1941, BLUFFTON, IN

Children of MARY ANDERSON and GERALD GROVER are:

i. JOHN J.<sup>10</sup> GROVER. 107. ii. GERALD E. GROVER. iii. JAMES P. GROVER. 108. iv. MARY LOU GROVER, b. March 04, 1945.

**69.** EARL WILLIAM<sup>9</sup> ANDERSON (*EDWARD WILLIAM "TED"<sup>8</sup>*, *DANIEL S.<sup>7</sup>*, *CATHARINE CECELIA<sup>6</sup> ZAHM*, *NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>*, *PIERRE<sup>4</sup>*, *JEAN<sup>3</sup>*, *JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>*, *NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>*) was born April 26, 1925 in LAGRO, INDIANA, and died January 25, 1989.. He married CAMILLA WOOTEN. Notes for EARL WILLIAM ANDERSON:

EARL IS BURIED IN THE MCCRAY CEMETERY IN WILKINSON, IN

Child of EARL ANDERSON and CAMILLA WOOTEN is:

109. i. WILLIAM<sup>10</sup> ANDERSON.

**70.** PAUL ANTHONY<sup>9</sup> ANDERSON (*EDWARD WILLIAM "TED"*<sup>8</sup>, *DANIEL S.*<sup>7</sup>, *CATHARINE CECELIA*<sup>6</sup> *ZAHM*, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born December 09, 1929 in LAGRO, INDIANA. He married CHARLENE ANN HORNADAY August 12, 1950 in ST. PATRICK'S CHURCH LAGRO, INDIANA, daughter of JOHN HORNADAY and LOUISE CONRAD. She was born March 08, 1934. More About PAUL ANDERSON and CHARLENE HORNADAY:

Marriage: August 12, 1950, ST. PATRICK'S CHURCH LAGRO, INDIANA Children of PAUL ANDERSON and CHARLENE HORNADAY are:

110. i.. CONNIE SUE<sup>10</sup> ANDERSON, b. January 21, 1952.
ii. DAVID ALAN ANDERSON, b. January 17, 1953; d. November 25, 1955.
iii. PAMELA KAY ANDERSON, b. October 29, 1956; m. RON SATROM, March 11, 1978.
More About RON SATROM and PAMELA ANDERSON:
Marriage: March 11, 1978
111. iv. DEBRA ANN ANDERSON, b. January 21, 1958.
112. v. BEVERLY ANDERSON, b. December 22, 1959.
113. vi. NANCY JEAN ANDERSON, b. November 15, 1960.

114. vii. DANIEL ALLEN ANDERSON, b. December 05, 1964.

**71.** HERBERT JAMES<sup>9</sup> ANDERSON (*EDWARD WILLIAM "TED"*<sup>8</sup>, *DANIEL S.*<sup>7</sup>, *CATHARINE CECELIA*<sup>6</sup> *ZAHM*, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born September 13, 1931 in LAGRO, INDIANA. He married (1) EVA MAE ENYEART August 25, 1952 in LAGRO, INDIANA, daughter of HERBERT ENYEART and GARNETT SHARPE. She was born March 08, 1934. He married (2) ELIZABETH A. COOK April 19, 1957. He married (3) MARY JANE PURDY April 03, 1958. She was born August 04, 1932 in WABASH, INDIANA, and died December 14, 1988.

More About HERBERT ANDERSON and EVA ENYEART:

Marriage: August 25, 1952, LAGRO, INDIANA

More About HERBERT ANDERSON and ELIZABETH COOK:

Marriage: April 19, 1957

More About HERBERT ANDERSON and MARY PURDY:

Marriage: April 03, 1958

Children of HERBERT ANDERSON and EVA ENYEART are:

i. MARK WILLIAM<sup>10</sup> ANDERSON, b. October 25, 1954, WABASH, INDIANA; m. (1) JANET ELAINE WOLFE, November 04, 1978, WABASH, INDIANA; b. December 04, 1958, PERU, INDIANA; m. (2) JULIA HETTSMANBERGER, September 02, 1990.
More About MARK ANDERSON and JANET WOLFE: Marriage: November 04, 1978, WABASH, INDIANA More About MARK ANDERSON and JULIA HETTSMANBERGER: Marriage: September 02, 1990
115. ii. GARY JAMES ANDERSON, b. April 24, 1956, WABASH, INDIANA.

Children of HERBERT ANDERSON and MARY PURDY are:

116. iii. FREDERICK JOSEPH<sup>10</sup> ANDERSON, b. October 28, 1958.

iv. BARBARA JANE ANDERSON, b. September 03, 1960; m. TIM J. MOWERY, October 09, 1982, FIRST BAPTIST CHURCH, PERU, INDIANA.

More About TIM MOWERY and BARBARA ANDERSON:

Marriage: October 09, 1982, FIRST BAPTIST CHURCH, PERU, INDIANA

72. CHARLES WILLARD<sup>9</sup> MARLOW (ADA<sup>8</sup> BEACH, AGNES P.<sup>7</sup> ANDERSON, CATHARINE CECELIA<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>, PIERRE<sup>4</sup>, JEAN<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>) was born October 02, 1899, and died February 14, 1989. He married MABEL MARY BATES. She was born June 06, 1900 in NORTH LEWISBERG, CHAMPAIGN COUNTY, OHIO, and died February 15, 1992. Notes for CHARLES WILLARD MARLOW: Name: Charles Willard Marlow Age at Death: 89 Date of Death: 14 Feb 1989 City of Death: Columbus County of Death: Franklin Volume: 27612 Certificate: 009826 Date of Birth: 2 Oct 1899 State of Birth: Ohio Country of Birth: United States Father's Surname: Marlow Gender: Male Marital Status: Married Race: White Hispanic Origin: Not Hispanic

Years of Schooling: 8

Social Security Number: 275-03-3070

Industry: Not specified manufacturing industries **Occupation:** Assemblers City of Residence: Columbus County of Residence: Franklin State of Residence: Ohio Country of Residence: United States Census Tract: 0330 Primary Registration District: 2501 Hospital of Death: Riverside Meth. Hospital Hospital Status: Hospital/Inpatient Filing Date: 14 Feb 1989 Certifier: Physician Whether Referred to Coroner: No Autopsy: Yes Classification of Place of Injury: Unspecified Place Whether Injury Happened in Ohio: Yes 1920 CENSUS: Clinton, Franklin, OH - District 6, page Charles Marlow Head m w 45 m VA VA VA Carpenter Ada Wife f w 43 m OH VA OH Grace Dau f w 22 s OH OH OH Charles Son m w 21 m OH OH OH Carpenter Elsie D Law f w 19 m OH OH OH Willard G Son m w 3 s OH OH OH Robert Son m w 11 s OH OH OH 1910 CENSUS: 9-Wd Columbus, Franklin, OH - District 141, page 2B Chas. Marlow Head m w 35 m1 12 . . OH VA VA Carpenter Ada Wife f w 34 m1 12 5 4 OH VA OH Grace Dau f w 12 s .... OH OH OH Charles Son m w 11 s .... OH OH OH Lamont Son m w 9 s .... OH OH OH Robert Son m w 1 s .... OH OH OH 1900 CENSUS: Salt Lick, Perry, OH - District 74, page Charles Marlow Head m w Oct 1874 25 m 4 . . VA VA VA Carpenter Ada Wife f w Dec 1875 25 m 4 2 2 OH VA OH Grace Dau f w May 1897 3 s . . . OH OH OH Charlie Son m w Oct 1898 1 s . . . OH OH OH **Columbus** Dispatch Wednesday, February 15, 1989 Page 4 - D MARLOW Charles W. Marlow, age, 89, of Columbus. Suddenly Tuesday, Riverside Hospital. Retired from Timken Roller Bearing Co. Member of Linten Gardens. preceded by brothers, John Marlow,

Clayton Kline and Russell Kline. Survived by wife, Mabel Marlow, Columbus; daughter and son-in-law, Bertha and John Reeves, Washington; sons and daughters-in-law, Charles and Sue Marlow, Calif., Eugene and Janet Marlow, Robert A. Marlow, all of Columbus; 24 grandchildren; 41 great-grandchildren; 8 great-great-grandchildren; numerous nieces and nephews.

Funeral service Friday, 10 a.m. Shoemaker Golden Rule Funeral Home, 2830 Cleveland Ave. at Lakeview ave., where friends may call Thursday 6 - 8 p.m. Pastor Jean Dumas officiating. Notes for MABEL MARY BATES: ELSIE

Children of CHARLES MARLOW and MABEL BATES are:

117. i. CHARLES EDWARD<sup>10</sup> MARLOW, b. March 28, 1925.

ii. EUGENE WESLEY MARLOW, b. April 07, 1928; m. JANET.iii. ROBERT ANDREW MARLOW, b. June 30, 1933.iv. BERTHA MARLOW, m. JOHN REEVES.

73. LAMONT LAWRENCE<sup>9</sup> MARLOW (ADA<sup>8</sup> BEACH, AGNES P.<sup>7</sup> ANDERSON, CATHARINE CECELIA<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>, PIERRE<sup>4</sup>, JEAN<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>) was born October 07, 1900, and died November 30, 1980 in COLUMBIA COUNTY, FLORIDA. He married FLORENCE JEANNETTE. She was born August 24, 1905, and died June 23, 1986 in COLUMBIA COUNTY, FLORIDA. Notes for LAMONT LAWRENCE MARLOW: 1930 CENSUS: Mifflin, Franklin, OH - District 203, page 10B Lamont Marlow Head m w 29 m 21 OH OH OH Laborer, machine shop Florence Wife f w 24 m 16 OH OH OH Freda Dau f w 7 s .. OH OH OH Betty Dau f w 6 s .. OH OH OH Paul Son m w 4 s .. OH OH OH Children of LAMONT MARLOW and FLORENCE JEANNETTE are: i. FREDA<sup>10</sup> MARLOW, b. Abt. 1923. Notes for FREDA MARLOW: 8,900 FAMILY MEMBER ADDED TO THE FAMILY TREE ON JANUARY 30, 2006 ii. BETTY MARLOW, b. Abt. 1924. iii. PAUL MARLOW, b. Abt. 1926.

74. WILLARD E.<sup>9</sup> BEACH (JOHN R.<sup>8</sup>, AGNES P.<sup>7</sup> ANDERSON, CATHARINE CECELIA<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>, PIERRE<sup>4</sup>, JEAN<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1913, and died November 19, 1970 in SPRINGFIELD, OHIO CLARK COUNTY. Notes for WILLARD E. BEACH: Name: Willard E Beach Age at Death: 57 Date of Death: 19 Nov 1970 City of Death: Springfield County of Death: Clark Volume: 20289 Certificate: 089580 Date of Birth: Est. 1913 Gender: Male Marital Status: Married Race: White City of Residence: Springfield County of Residence: Clark State of Residence: Ohio Country of Residence: United States Hospital of Death: Community Hosp. of Springfield Certifier: Physician Autopsy: Unknown

#### Child of WILLARD E. BEACH is: i. WILLAED J.<sup>10</sup> BEACH.

75. LOUISE<sup>9</sup> BEACH (EDWARD A.<sup>8</sup>, AGNES P.<sup>7</sup> ANDERSON, CATHARINE CECELIA<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>, PIERRE<sup>4</sup>, JEAN<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>) She married HAROLD LENTZ.
Children of LOUISE BEACH and HAROLD LENTZ are:

i. RICHARD<sup>10</sup> LENTZ.
ii. SHARON LENTZ.

**76.** EVELYN FRANCES<sup>9</sup> BEACH (*EDWARD A.*<sup>8</sup>, *AGNES P.*<sup>7</sup> *ANDERSON*, *CATHARINE CECELIA*<sup>6</sup> *ZAHM*, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born June 22, 1915, and died March 25, 1996. She married ROY PALMER. Children of EVELYN BEACH and ROY PALMER are:

i. MARTHA<sup>10</sup> PALMER. ii. NEAL PALMER.

**77.** PAUL EDWARD<sup>9</sup> BEACH (*EDWARD A.*<sup>8</sup>, *AGNES P.*<sup>7</sup> *ANDERSON*, *CATHARINE CECELIA*<sup>6</sup> *ZAHM*, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) He married JANE MINCHER. Children of PAUL BEACH and JANE MINCHER are:

i. THOMAS EDWARD<sup>10</sup> BEACH, b. December 26, 1941.
ii. CLYDE JERRY BEACH, b. December 26, 1942.
iii. CHARLES CRAIG BEACH, b. October 04, 1944.
iv. PAUL JAMES BEACH, b. March 14, 1948.
v. CHERYL ANN BEACH, b. February 12, 1958.
vi. CAROL LYNN BEACH, b. February 12, 1958.

**78.** CLYDE VINCENT "SQUEAK"<sup>9</sup> BEACH (*EDWARD A.*<sup>8</sup>, *AGNES P.*<sup>7</sup> *ANDERSON, CATHARINE CECELIA*<sup>6</sup> *ZAHM, NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born November 19, 1919. He married GARNETT FOLK. She was born September 20, 1926.

Children of CLYDE BEACH and GARNETT FOLK are:

i. CLYDE RICHARD "RICK"<sup>10</sup> BEACH, b. February 24, 1947. ii. KERRY BEACH, b. September 21, 1949.

**79.** DOROTHY VIRGINIA<sup>9</sup> BEACH (*EDWARD A.*<sup>8</sup>, *AGNES P.*<sup>7</sup> *ANDERSON*, *CATHARINE CECELIA*<sup>6</sup> *ZAHM*, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born April 17, 1922, and died March 16, 2003. She married JOHN CLINTON BORING. He was born January 20, 1916, and died October 13, 2002. Children of DOROTHY BEACH and JOHN BORING are:

118., i, JOHN DOUGLAS<sup>10</sup> BORING, b. October 28, 1939. ii. KAYE BORING. iii. SUE BORING.

**80.** ELIZABETH BENNETT<sup>9</sup> CAULEY (*FRANCES HELENA*<sup>8</sup> *BENNETT, AUGUSTA IRENE*<sup>7</sup> *ANDERSON, CATHARINE CECELIA*<sup>6</sup> *ZAHM, NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born December 04, 1918 in CUYAHOGA COUNTY, CLEVELAND, OHIO. She married ROBERT THOMAS CLARK MILLER April 07, 1942 in ST. CLEMENT'S CHURCH - LAKEWOOD, OHIO, son of JOSEPH MILLER and ELIZABETH DOYLE. He was born June 25, 1917 in EAST CLEVELAND, CUYAHOGA COUNTY, OHIO, and died February 12, 1975 in WASHINGTON, D. C..

Notes for ELIZABETH BENNETT CAULEY:

Baptized as Betty Marie Cauley and known as Elizabeth Bennett Cauley. Born in Cleveland, Ohio at St. Ann's Hospital delivered by Dr. Samuel C. Lind. Baptized at Holy Name Church on Broadway Ave. by Rev. Patrick Joseph O'Connell. Sponsors were Edwin Miller and Hattie Feller.

Graduated from St. Rose Elementary School, Cleveland, Ohio in 1932.

Graduated from the Academy of St. Terese, Lakewood, Ohio in 1936.

Dramatics (1, 2, 3, 4); Class Treasurer (3); Vice President (1, 4); Advisory Board of Sodality (4); Biology Club (1).

Graduated cum laude from Ursuline College, Cleveland, Ohio in 1940 earning a Bachelor of Arts, majoring in English.

Member of KAPPA GAMMA Pi, the National Scholastic Honor Society of Catholic Women's Colleges, and winner of the English Key for superior attainment in English.

Newspaper Article

Lakewood, daughter of Mrs. D. W. Cauley, and Mr. Robert Thomas C. Miller, son of Mr. and Mrs. J. M. Miller, 3269 Chalfant Road, Shaker Heights, were married Tuesday morning, April 7, at 9 in St. Clement's Church. The bride's brother Rev. Robert W. Cauley, officiated. Miss Anna M. Holmes, cousin of the bridegroom, was the bride's only attendant, and Mr. Paul A. Miller was best man for his brother. The ushers were Messrs. Jack Barnes and Robert VanDeMotter.

The couple motored to Huntsville, Ala., where they will make their home. The bride was graduated from Ursuline College and belongs to Kappa Gamma Pi. Mr. Miller is an alumnus of Catholic University in Washington and attended Ecole de Beaux Arts in Paris.

Notes written by Frances Cauley: "Robert Thomas Clark Miller, 26 years, and Betty Marie (Elizabeth Mary) Cauley, age 24, were married, April 7, 1942 by her brother, newly ordained, (Feb. 28, 1942) priest in St. Clement's Catholic Church at Lincoln Ave. and Madison Ave., Lakewood, Ohio. After the wedding ceremony, a breakfast was served to 55 guests in the Westlake Hotel, Lakewood Ohio - cost \$1.35 a plate. A reception was held here that afternoon.

Betty was living with Mrs. Schlosser, Evelyn, Al and Naomi - Lakewood Heights Blvd. Bud and Betty left that evening for Huntsville, Alabama." Notes for ROBERT THOMAS CLARK MILLER: Known as Robert T. C. Miller

The Cleveland Plain Dealer Saturday, February 15, 1975 page C-3

A R C H I T E C T R O B E R T M I L L E R, 57, dies

Robert T. C. Miller, 57, the architect who designed about 30 buildings and churches in Greater Cleveland, died yesterday in Washington, D. C.

Services will be at 10 a.m. Monday at St. Wenceslas Catholic Church, 17825 Libby Rd., Maple Heights. The church was designed by Mr. Miller.

He also designed Rockside Elementary School and the Slovenian Home, both in Maple Heights, and St. Therese Catholic Church in Garfield Heights. Mr. Miller received wide recognition because of that church's 85 foot high faceted stained glass window.

Mr. Miller attended Western Reserve University and the Cleveland Institute of Art. He also studied in Paris. He belonged to the American Institute of Architects and was active in local Democratic party activities before he moved to Washington three years ago.

Survivors include his wife, Elizabeth; daughters, Marcia and Mary and sons, Robert B., Mark C. and Michael D.

Earned Eagle Scout Rank in 1935 as a member of Troop 106 Shaker Heights, Ohio (Robert T. Miller)

More About ROBERT THOMAS CLARK MILLER: Burial: CALVARY CEMETERY, CLEVELAND, OHIO More About ROBERT MILLER and ELIZABETH CAULEY: Marriage: April 07, 1942, ST. CLEMENT'S CHURCH - LAKEWOOD, OHIO Children of ELIZABETH CAULEY and ROBERT MILLER are: i. ROBERT BENNETT<sup>10</sup> MILLER, b. November 16, 1942, CLEVELAND, OHIO. Notes for ROBERT BENNETT MILLER: Graduate of St. Wenceslas Elementary School, Maple Heights, Ohio 1956 Graduate of St. Ignatius High School, Cleveland, Ohio 1960 Graduate of Holy Cross College, Wooster, BA 1964 (Athletic-Academic Scholarship) Graduate Degree from Cornell University 1966 (MBA) Graduate Degree from the University of Pennsylvania 1968 Masters (Communications) Credited with being the first athlete to score points in the Ohio High School State Track & Field Meet for St. Ignatius placing 3 rd., 4th, & 5 th in respective events (1960). Member of the 1960 Men's AAU National Championship 4 x 100 Relay Team, Buffalo, New York. Current Bio being researched. ii. MARCIA ANN MILLER, b. March 13, 1946, PERRY COUNTY, ZANESVILLE, OHIO; m. LONNIE LYNN DARR, February 18, 1996, LAS VEGAS, NEVADA; b. October 11, 1946, RICHFIELD TOWNSHIP, ILLINOIS. Notes for MARCIA ANN MILLER: Graduate of St. Wenceslas Elementary School, Maple Heights, Ohio - Class of 1958. Graduate of Beaumont School For Girls, Cleveland Heights, Ohio - Class of 1963. Graduate of Ursuline College For Women - Class of 1967 BA HISTORY Changed her name to Marcianne. Current Bio being researched. More About LONNIE DARR and MARCIA MILLER: Marriage: February 18, 1996, LAS VEGAS, NEVADA iii. MARK CHRISTOPHER MILLER, b. October 02, 1948, CLEVELAND, OHIO. Notes for MARK CHRISTOPHER MILLER: Earned Eagle Scout Rank in 1964 in Explorer Pack 146 Maple Heights, OH Graduate of St. Wenceslas Elementary School Class of 1962 Graduate of St. Peter Chanel High School Class of 1966 Vietnam Era Veteran, United States Navy Employed at Republic Steel - LTV Steel as millwright and welder (30 yrs.) Current Bio being researched. Lynn 1-440-356-5425 iv. MARY AGNES MILLER, b. July 24, 1952, CLEVELAND, OHIO. Notes for MARY AGNES MILLER:

Freshman, Sophomore, and Junior Class President of High School Class of 1970 Lumen Cordium High School, Bedford, Ohio. Declined to run Senior Year. Updated biography currently being researched. 119. v. MICHAEL DOYLE MILLER, b. August 18, 1954, CLEVELAND, OHIO (ST. ANN'S MATERNITY HOSPITAL).

**81.** LOUIS G.<sup>9</sup> ZAHM (*GEORGE JOSEPH*<sup>8</sup>, *LOUIS V*.<sup>7</sup>, *JACOB MICHAEL*<sup>6</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born June 30, 1929 in FORT WAYNE, INDIANA, and died July 02, 1992 in INDIANAPOLIS, INDIANA. He married JANE ANNAN November 07, 1951, daughter of T. ANNAN and UNKNOWN.

Notes for LOUIS G. ZAHM:

Herald - Press

Huntington, Indiana

Friday, July 3, 1992

Louis G. Zahm, owner of one of Huntington's oldest businesses, the Erie Department Store, died at 3:30 p.m. Thursday (July 2, 1992) at the Indiana University Medical Center in Indianapolis. He was 63.

Mr. Zahm has worked for the family business at 817 E. Market St., for more than 50 years.

He was a member of the Huntington Redevelopment Commission, the South Side Business Association, V. F. W. Post 2689, and the Knights of Columbus. He was an Army veteran of the Korean War, and also served as a scoutmaster for several years.

He was a member of St. Mary Catholic Church, where he was a lector.

He was born June 30, 1929 in Fort Wayne to George Joseph and Solina V. Krouse Zahm. His marriage was Nov.. 7, 1951 to the former Jane Annan. She survives.

Also surviving are two daughters, Mary Kay Fry and Mrs. William (Karen) L. Webb, both of Huntington; five sons, George J. Zahm and Joseph P. Zahm, both of Huntington; Thomas P. Zahm, Fort Wayne; Michael A. Zahm, Indianapolis; and Anthony J. Zahm, Ypsilanti, Mich.; and 12 grandchildren.

Two daughters and a grandson preceded him in death.

Friends may call from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Hart Funeral Home, where a Rosary service will be held at 7 p.m. Sunday.

Funeral services will be held at 11 a.m. Monday at St. Mary Catholic Church with Father Thom Lombardi officiating.

Burial will be in Mt. Calvary Cemetery.

Preferred memorials are contributions for masses to be celebrated in Mr. Zahm's memory, or to St. Mary's Anniversary Fund.

Herald - Press Huntington, Indiana Monday, July 6, 1992 LOUISG.ZAHM Services for Louis G. Zahm were held at 11 a.m. today at St. Mary Catholic Church, with Father Thom Lombardi officiating. Pallbearers were George J. Zahm, Joseph P. Zahm, Thomas P. Zahm, Michael A. Zahm, Anthony J. Zahm, and William L. Webb. Military rites were conducted by members of Veterans of Foreign Wars Post 2689, including Allen Nichols, John Behrends, Larry Mullins, Jack Ness, Red Kennedy, Jack Kannapel, and Bill Ade. Burial was in Mt. Calvary Cemetery. Hart Funeral Home was in charge of arrangements. More About LOUIS ZAHM and JANE ANNAN: Marriage: November 07, 1951 Children of LOUIS ZAHM and JANE ANNAN are: i. MARY KAY<sup>10</sup> ZAHM, m. -----FRY ii. KAREN ZAHM, m.. WILLIAM L. WEBB. iii. GEORGE J. ZAHM. iv. JOSEPH P. ZAHM. v. THOMAS P. ZAHM. vi. MICHAEL A. ZAHM. vii, ANTHONY J. ZAHM. viii. JEAN ANN ZAHM, b. July 17, 1958, HUNTINGTON COUNTY, INDIANA; d. December 13, 1970, HUNTINGTON COUNTY, INDIANA.

Notes for JEAN ANN ZAHM: Herald - Press Huntington, Indiana Monday, December 14, 1979 J E A N A N N Z A H M Jean Ann Zahm, 12, died at 10:20 p.m. Sunday, at her home, 349 Tipton St. She had been ill since August. She was born July 17, 1958, to Louis G. and Jane Annan Zahm. She was a member of St. Mary's Catholic Church, and a 7th grade student at St. Mary's School, was active in Girl Scouts and 4-H work. Surviving are her parents; five brothers, George, Thomas, Michael, Tony and Joseph, all at home; two sisters, Mary Kay, of South Bend, and Karen, at home and grandparents Mrs. George Zahm, and Mr. and Mrs. T. P. Annan. Friends may call from 2 to 4 p.m. and 7 to 9 p.m. Tuesday at the Merckx Funeral Home. Funeral services will be held at 9:30 a.m. Wednesday at St. Mary's Church, with Rev. Barry England officiating. Burial will be in Mt. Calvary Cemetry.

**82.** ELDON L.<sup>9</sup> ZAHM (*EUGENE FRANCIS*<sup>8</sup>, *LOUIS V*.<sup>7</sup>, *JACOB MICHAEL*<sup>6</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born February 27, 1926 in HUNTINGTON, INDIANA. He married PATRICIA M. HISER October 20, 1950 in PRECIOUS BLOOD CHURCH, FORT WAYNE, INDIANA, daughter of DE HISER and EUNICE REESE. She was born September 12, 1925 in F ORT WAYNE, INDIANA. Notes for ELDON L. ZAHM:

Enjoyed a wonderful conversation with Eldon today, 2-27-2006 on his 80th birthday.

More About ELDON ZAHM and PATRICIA HISER:

Marriage: October 20, 1950, PRECIOUS BLOOD CHURCH, FORT WAYNE, INDIANA Children of ELDON ZAHM and PATRICIA HISER are:

120. i. MICHELLE MARIE<sup>10</sup> ZAHM, b. March 21, 1952, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA.

121. ii. RICHARD EUGENE ZAHM, b. September 09, 1954, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA.

iii. RENEE RACHELLE ZAHM, b. August 05, 1957, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA.

iv. LANCE ROCKFORD ZAHM, b. January 06, 1961, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA.

v. DANIELLE D. ZAHM, b. April 26, 1963. vi. DINA DIANE ZAHM, b. June 27, 1965.

**83.** VIRGINIA ELOISE<sup>9</sup> ZAHM (*EUGENE FRANCIS*<sup>8</sup>, *LOUIS V*.<sup>7</sup>, *JACOB MICHAEL*<sup>6</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born October 28, 1930 in HUNTINGTON, INDIANA. She married WILLIAM D. GLASSON June 04, 1950 in ST. MARY'S CATHOLIC CHURCH, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA. He was born June 29, 1929 in HUNTINGTON, INDIANA.

More About WILLIAM GLASSON and VIRGINIA ZAHM:

Marriage: June 04, 1950, ST.. MARY'S CATHOLIC CHURCH, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA

Children of VIRGINIA ZAHM and WILLIAM GLASSON are:

i. CYNTHIA IRENE<sup>10</sup> GLASSON, b. October 10, 1952, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA; m. PAUL YOUNG JR.. ii. STEVEN WILLIAM GLASSON, b. February 28, 1957.

**84.** MAURICE E.<sup>9</sup> ZAHM (*EUGENE FRANCIS<sup>8</sup>*, *LOUIS V.*<sup>7</sup>, *JACOB MICHAEL*<sup>6</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born September 03, 1933 in HUNTINGTON, INDIANA. He married ROSEMARY RITCHIE July 07, 1962 in IMMACULATE CONCEPTION CHURCH, FORT WAYNE, INDIANA. More About MAURICE ZAHM and ROSEMARY RITCHIE:

Marriage: July 07, 1962, IMMACULATE CONCEPTION CHURCH, FORT WAYNE, INDIANA Children of MAURICE ZAHM and ROSEMARY RITCHIE are:

i. ELAINE F.<sup>10</sup> ZAHM, b. January 04, 1963, GREENVILLE, TENN...

ii. DAVID E. ZAHM, b. May 22, 1966, F ORT WAYNE, INDIANA.

**85..** LAWRENCE EUGENE<sup>9</sup> ZAHM (*EUGENE FRANCIS*<sup>8</sup>, *LOUIS V.*<sup>7</sup>, *JACOB MICHAEL*<sup>6</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born June 02, 1939 in HUNTINGTON, INDIANA. He married KATHY HENRY January 18, 1969 in GREENTOWN, INDIANAA. She was born February 11, 1944. More About LAWRENCE ZAHM and KATHY HENRY: Marriage: January 18, 1969, GREENTOWN, INDIANAA Child of LAWRENCE ZAHM and KATHY HENRY is:

i. MARK E.<sup>10</sup> ZAHM, b.. April 28, 1970, CHAMPAGNE, IL.

**86.** JAMES FREDERICK<sup>9</sup> ZAHM (*WILLIAM M.*<sup>8</sup>, *LOUIS V.*<sup>7</sup>, *JACOB MICHAEL*<sup>6</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) He married CAROL SUE HUMBERT, daughter of CECIL HUMBERT and UNKNOWN. She was born February 22, 1934 in HUNTINGTON COUNTY, INDIANA, and died May 18, 2000 in MERILLVILLE, INDIANA.

Notes for CAROL SUE HUMBERT:

Herald - Press Huntington, Indiana Sunday, May 21, 2000

Carol Sue Zahm, 66, Fair Oaks, Calif., died Thursday (May 18, 2000) in Merillville, Indiana. Mrs. Zahm was a registered nurse. She was born Feb. 2, 1934 in Huntington.

Survivors include her husband, James F. Zahm, Fair Oaks, Calif.; a daughter, Carla A. Clements, Fort Worth, Tex.; a son, Scott Zahm, Vancouver, Washington; two brothers, Ray Humbert of Indiana and Bill Humbert of California; and four grandchildren.

The Rosary will be recited at 7 p.m. Sunday at Thompson's Harveson & Cole Funeral Home, Fort Worth, Tex. Services will be held at 10 a.m. Monday at St. Bartholomew Catholic Church in Forth Worth. Burial will be at Greenwood Memorial Park, Fort Worth.

Children of JAMES ZAHM and CAROL HUMBERT are:

i. INFANT<sup>10</sup> ZAHM, b. May 1957.
Notes for INFANT ZAHM:
Herald - Press
Huntington, Indiana
Tuesday, May 7, 1957
GRAVESIDE SERVICES HELD TUESDAY FOR ZAHM INFANT
Graveside services for the infant son of Mr. and Mrs. James F. Zahm, 928 Salamonie Avenue, were held at 2 p.m.
Tuesday at Mt. Calvary Cemetery with the Rev. Edward Miller officiating. The Kroegar Funeral Home had charge of the services.
The infant was born dead at 7 p.m. Tuesday at the Huntington County Hospital.
Survivors other than the parents are the grandparents, Mr. and Mrs. Cecil Humbert and William M. Zahm, all of this city, and a great-grandmother, Mrs. Mae Humbert, North Manchester.
ii. CARLA A. ZAHM.
iii. SCOTT ZAHM.

**87.** LEO A.<sup>9</sup> ZAHM (*PAUL JOSEPH ZAHM*<sup>8</sup> *SR., PIUS JOSEPH*<sup>7</sup> *ZAHM, JACOB MICHAEL*<sup>6</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born December 10, 1919 in HUNTINGTON COUNTY, INDIANA, and died September 28, 1988 in HUNTINGTON COUNTY, INDIANA. He married HARRIET E. DENTON October 05, 1940 in HUNTINGTON, INDIANA. She was born 1922. Notes for LEO A. ZAHM: Herald - Press Huntington, Indiana Wednesday, September 28, 1988

Leo A. Zahm, 68, of 4615W-494N, died at 9:20 a.m. today (Sept. 28, 1988) at his home following an extended illness.

Mr. Zahm was former owner of Parkmoor Car Wash, Parkmoor Fabric Care Center, Huntington Gas Heating and Huntington Bottle Gas Co. He was a member of SS. Peter and Paul Catholic Church, the Secular Franciscans and the Izaak Walton League.

He was born Dec. 10, 1919 in Huntington County to Paul J. and Virgilia Karst Zahm. His marriage was Oct. 5, 1940 in Huntington to Harriet Denton, who survives.

Also surviving are two daughters, Carolyn R. Hornbuckle, Bossier City, La., and Linda K. Zahm, Huntington; two sons, Richard E. Zahm and Robert J. Zahm, both of Huntington; a brother, Paul J. Zahm Jr., Huntington; three sisters, Mrs. John (Angeline) Crumpacker, Mrs. Martin (Mary) Kreider and Mrs. Lloyd (Dorothy) Wilson, all of Huntington; eight grandchildren and four great-grandchildren.

Friends may call from 2 to 4 p.m. and 7 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Hart Funeral Home. Recitation of the rosary will be at 8 p.m. Thursday, followed by the Secular Franciscan service.

Services will be held at 10 a.m. Friday at SS. Peter and Paul Church with Rev. Bede Louzan and Rev. Ron Reider officiating.

Preferred memorials are to Home Health Care or SS.. Peter and Paul Church.

Newspaper Article Herald - Press Huntington, Indiana L E O A. Z A H M

Services for Leo A. Zahm were held at 10 a.m. today at SS. Peter and Paul Church, with Rev. Bede Louzan officiating. Rev. Mike Wild and Rev. William Krummer assisted at the service.

Active pallbearers were Jim Zahm, Tom Jennings, Phill Kreider, Mike Jennings, David Kreider and Bill Zahm. Honorary pallbearers were Larry Kreider, Mike Kreider, Mark Zahm and Jim Jennings. Burial was at Mt. Calvary Cemetery, Section F Lot 55E-07. Hart Funeral Home was in charge of arrangements.

Notes for HARRIET E. DENTON: Buried in Mt. Calvary Cemetery, Huntington County, Indiana, Section F Lot 55E. More About LEO ZAHM and HARRIET DENTON: Marriage: October 05, 1940, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA Children of LEO ZAHM and HARRIET DENTON are: i. CAROLYN R.10 ZAHM, m. -----HORNBUCKEL.

ii. LINDA K. ZAHM. iii. RICHARD E. ZAHM. iv. ROBERT J. ZAHM.

88. PAUL JOSEPH ZAHM<sup>9</sup> JR. (PAUL JOSEPH ZAHM<sup>8</sup> SR., PIUS JOSEPH<sup>7</sup> ZAHM, JACOB MICHAEL<sup>6</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>, PIERRE<sup>4</sup>, JEAN<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>) He married LORENE MARTIN September 29, 1945 in HUNTINGTON, INDIANA, daughter of CHARLES MARTIN and BETTY MOWERER. She was born March 13, 1927 in WABASH COUNTY, IN, and died March 15, 1992. Notes for LORENE MARTIN:

Herald - Press

Huntington, Indiana

Monday, March 16, 1992

Lorene Zahm, 65, 5019W River Rd., died at 4:04 a.m.. Sunday (March 15, 1992) at Huntington Memorial Hospital. Mrs. Zahm was co-owner of Zahm Trailer Sales and Western Store. She was co-owner of Zahm Greenhouses for 32 years before retiring. She was a former member of LaFontaine Saddle Club and Isaak Walton League. Mrs. Zahm was a member of SS. Peter and Paul Catholic Church and the Altar and Rosary Society.

She was born March 13, 1927, in Wabash County, to Charles and Betty Mowerer Martin. Her marriage was Sept. 29, 1945, in Huntington, to Paul Zahm, Jr., he survives.

Additional survivors include three sons, James E. Zahm, William J. Zahm, and Mark Zahm, all of Huntington; three daughters, Susan M. Blair, Mrs. Rex (Janet) Gordon and Mrs. Mike (Jane) Myers. all of Huntington; one brother, James Robert Martin of Huntington; three sisters, Marjorie Perry, of Warsaw, Mrs. Ed (Doris Jean) Caley of Fort Wayne and Mrs.. Don (Ruth Ann) Eakright of New Haven; 10 grandchildren; three step grandchildren; one great grandchild; and one step great grandchild.

She was preceded in death by one brother, Charles Martin Jr., and one grandchild.

Calling will be from 5 to 9 Monday and from 2 to 5 and 7 to 9 p.m. Tuesday at Myers Funeral Home, Huntington Chapel. The rosary will be recited at 8 p.m. Tuesday at the funeral home. Services will be conducted at 10 a.m. Wednesday at SS. Peter and Paul Catholic Church, with Fr. Ron Rieder officiating. Burial will be in Mt. Calvary Cemeterv.

Preferred memorials are contributions to Huntington Home Health Care, SS. Peter and Paul Catholic Church or SS. Peter and Paul Altar and Rosary Society.

Herald - Press Huntington, Indiana Thursday, March 19, 1992 LORENEZAHM Services for Lorene Zahm were held at 10 a.m. Wednesday at SS. Peter and Paul Catholic Church, with Father Ron Rieder officiating. Active pallbearers were Charles Caley, Mike Jennings, Todd Little, Dean Miller, Rusty Sunday, Mike Yordy and Dick Zahm. Honorary pallbearers were Bobby Blair, Jordan Zahm and Samuel Zahm. Burial was in Mt. Calvary Cemetery. Myers Funeral Home, Huntington Chapel, was in charge of arrangements. More About PAUL JR. and LORENE MARTIN:

Marriage: September 29, 1945, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA

Children of PAUL JR. and LORENE MARTIN are:

i. JAMES E.<sup>10</sup> ZAHM. ii. WILLIAM ZAHM. iii. MARK ZAHM. iv. SUSAN M. ZAHM, m. -------BLAIR. v. JANET ZAHM, m. REX GORDON. vi. JANE ZAHM, m. MIKE MYERS.

**89.** EMMA F.<sup>9</sup> SCHAEFER (*IDA GENEVIEVE*<sup>8</sup> *MOORE, IDA FRANCIS*<sup>7</sup> *ZAHM, JACOB MICHAEL*<sup>6</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born 1923. She married JOSEPH C. SUCHY. He was born 1922.

Child of EMMA SCHAEFER and JOSEPH SUCHY is:

i. MARY M.<sup>10</sup> SUCHY, b. 1956; m. MICHAEL G. RICHARDS; b. 1950.

**90.** PHYLLIS MARION<sup>9</sup> MOORE (*ALBERT AUGUSTINE*<sup>8</sup>, *IDA FRANCIS*<sup>7</sup> ZAHM, *JACOB MICHAEL*<sup>6</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born October 10, 1931 in MIDLAND, MI, and died February 05, 1976. She married THOMAS SLYKHOUSE. He was born 1932, and died December 13, 1985.

Notes for PHYLLIS MARION MOORE:

MRS. SLYKHOUSE

Mrs. Phyllis M. Slykhouse, 44, of 3080 East Gordonville Road, died Thursday at home. She was born October 10, 1931 in Midland. She graduated from Midland schools, and the University of Michigan in 1953 as a pharmacist. She was employed at Midland Hospital for the past year, and at various local pharmacies before that time.

The former Phyllis M. Moore married Thomas E. Slykhouse in 1953. She was active on hospital committees, was a member of the United Church of Christ, active in Cub Scouts, school board, local youth and environmental groups and promoted educational and professional pharmacy in the Midland area.

She is survived by her husband, Thomas; two sons, Thomas O., of Ann Arbor, and Kirk J., at home; her parents, Mr. and Mrs. Albert A. Moore, of Midland; three brothers, Terrance F. Moore, of Midland; Dennis A. Moore, of Brazil, and Patrick J. Moore, of Ann Arbor; one sister, Mrs. Walter (Coleen) Bennett, of Midland; and a grandmother, Mrs. Nellie Franklin.

There will be a memorial service at 2 p.m. Sunday at the United Church of Christ. Rev. Glenn E. Bauman will officiate. Arrangements by Ware/Smith Funeral Homes Midland, Michigan

God hath not promised Skies always blue. Flower-strewn pathways All our lives through; God hath not promised Sun without rain, Joy without sorrow, Peace without pain. But God hath promised Strength for the day, Rest for the labor. Light for the way. Grace for the trials. Help from above. Unfailing sympathy Undying love...

Children of PHYLLIS MOORE and THOMAS SLYKHOUSE are: 122. i. THOMAS O.<sup>10</sup> SLYKHOUSE.

123. ii. KIRK SLYKHOUSE.

**91.** COLLEEN MAE<sup>9</sup> MOORE (*ALBERT AUGUSTINE*<sup>8</sup>, *IDA FRANCIS*<sup>7</sup> *ZAHM*, *JACOB MICHAEL*<sup>6</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born February 17, 1935 in MIDLAND, MI. She married WALTER LEWIS BENNETT JR., son of WALTER SR. and EVANGELINE LACROIX. He was born June 07, 1934 in MIDLAND, MI.

Children of COLLEEN MOORE and WALTER JR. are:

124. i. MICHELLE COLLEEN<sup>10</sup> BENNETT, b. 1955.
 125. ii. MARY CATHERINE BENNETT, b. 1957.
 126. iii. WALTER GERARD BENNETT, b. October 26, 1958.

**92.** PATRICK<sup>9</sup> MOORE (*ALBERT AUGUSTINE*<sup>8</sup>, *IDA FRANCIS*<sup>7</sup> *ZAHM*, *JACOB MICHAEL*<sup>6</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born 1954. He married ANGELA WHEELOCK. Child of PATRICK MOORE and ANGELA WHEELOCK is: i. BRENDEN PATRICK<sup>10</sup> MOORE, b. 1994.

**93.** MARY PAULINE<sup>9</sup> MEARING (*MARY ANN*<sup>8</sup> SCHERSCHEL, *MARY*<sup>7</sup> BEAVER, ANN ELIZABETH<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born September 01, 1914 in FOREST HILL, CHESTERFIELD COUNTY, RICHMOND, VIRGINIA, and died November 11, 1987 in MARLTON, CAMDEN COUNTY, NEW JERSEY. She married KENNETH WALTER RUSH April 06, 1933 in ST. PAUL'S CHURCH, HIGHLAND PARK, NEW JERSEY, son of GEORGE RUSH and ELIZABETH. He was born September 26, 1915 in UNKNOWN, and died November 16, 1984 in NEW BRUNSWICK, NEW JERSEY.

More About KENNETH RUSH and MARY MEARING:

Marriage: April 06, 1933, ST. PAUL'S CHURCH, HIGHLAND PARK, NEW JERSEY Children of MARY MEARING and KENNETH RUSH are:

i. KATHLEEN MARY<sup>10</sup> RUSH, b. September 27, 1933, NEW BRUNSWICK, NEW JERSEY; m. PHILIP COMITO, June 03, 1951, ST. PAUL'S CHURCH, HIGHLAND PARK, NEW JERSEY. More About PHILIP COMITO and KATHLEEN RUSH: Marriage: June 03, 1951, ST. PAUL'S CHURCH, HIGHLAND PARK, NEW JERSEY 127. ii. PAULINE ANN RUSH, b. October 08, 1934, NEW BRUNSWICK, NEW JERSEY. iii. HELEN FRANCES RUSH, b. October 12, 1937, NEW BRUNSWICK, NEW JERSEY; m. JEROME KASIAN, February 13, 1955, ST. MATHEW'S CHURCH, EDISON, MIDDLESEX COUNTY, NEW JERSEY; d. Unknown. More About JEROME KASIAN and HELEN RUSH: Marriage: February 13, 1955, ST. MATHEW'S CHURCH, EDISON, MIDDLESEX COUNTY, NEW JERSEY iv. KENNETH EDWIN RUSH, b. June 06, 1943, NEW BRUNSWICK, NEW JERSEY; m. MARGARET SLIZEWSKI, June 01, 1963, GUARDIAN ANGELS CHURCH, EDISON, NEW JERSEY. More About KENNETH RUSH and MARGARET SLIZEWSKI: Marriage: June 01, 1963, GUARDIAN ANGELS CHURCH, EDISON, NEW JERSEY v. ELIZABETH ANN RUSH, b. December 10, 1954, NEW BRUNSWICK, NEW JERSEY; m. WILLIAM GRAY, December 1983, TRENTON, NEW JERSEY More About WILLIAM GRAY and ELIZABETH RUSH: Marriage: December 1983, TRENTON, NEW JERSEY

**94.** DONALD JOHN<sup>9</sup> BEAVER (*JOHN JOSEPH*<sup>8</sup>, *JOHN VINCENT*<sup>7</sup>, *ANN ELIZABETH*<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born September 08, 1932. He married (1) DORIS BOWER URSCHEL. He married (2) ERNESTINE SMITH August 11, 1951 in WABASH, INDIANA. More About DONALD BEAVER and ERNESTINE SMITH: Marriage: August 11, 1951, WABASH, INDIANA Children of DONALD BEAVER and DORIS URSCHEL are: i. JOSEPH BOWER<sup>10</sup> BEAVER, b. July 05, 1971. ii. ELIZABETH ANN BEAVER, b. October 04, 1972.

**95.** CHARLES WILLIAM<sup>9</sup> BEAVER (*JOHN JOSEPH*<sup>8</sup>, *JOHN VINCENT*<sup>7</sup>, *ANN ELIZABETH*<sup>6</sup> *ZAHM*, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born January 01, 1935. He married JUDITH A. ROSS November 17, 1956 in LAGRO, INDIANA, daughter of HERMAN ROSS and LUCILLE GARPOW. More About CHARLES BEAVER and JUDITH ROSS: Marriage: November 17, 1956, LAGRO, INDIANA Child of CHARLES BEAVER and JUDITH ROSS is: i. WILLIAM ALLEN<sup>10</sup> BEAVER, b.. November 25, 1957.

**96.** RICHARD WELCH<sup>9</sup> BLETZACKER (*CLARENCE ADOLPH*<sup>8</sup>, *EDWARD RAYMOND*<sup>7</sup>, *MARY ELIZABETH*<sup>6</sup> *ZAHM, NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born January 24, 1926. He married (1) MAXINE T. SCHORR. She was born March 28, 1928, and died June 17, 1988 in COLUMBUS, FRANKLIN COUNTY, OHIO. He married (2) MARY ALICE RICE. Notes for MAXINE T. SCHORR: Columbus Dispatch Sunday, June 11, 1988 Page 7 - B B L E T Z A C K E R

Maxine T. Bletzacker, age 60, of Upper Arlington, Friday, June 17, 1988, at the residence. She was an artist and homemaker. She is survived by husband, Richard W.; son and daughter-in-law, Karl and Patricia Bletzacker of Columbus; daughter and son-in-law, Joan and David Phillip of Marysville, Oh.; grandchildren, Michelle and Richard Bletzacker; brothers and sisters-in-law, Donald and Katie Schorr of San Antonio, TX, James and Norene

Schorr of Austin, TX, Thomas and Janet Schorr of Lancaster, Oh.; sister, Sr. Marie Therese (Discalced Carmelite) of Erie, PA, sister and brother-in-law, Eileen and Charles Bevinger of Columbus, several nieces and nephews. Preceded in death by sister Rita Sheridan. Member of St. Andrew's Catholic Church, Central Ohio Water Color Society and Upper Arlington Art League. Former member of the Lancaster Active Artist and the Art League of Hilton Head Island.

Friends may call at Schoedinger Northwest Chapel, 1740 Zollinger Rd., from 2 - 4 and 7 - 9 p.m. Sunday. Funeral Mass 10 a.m. Monday, St. Andrew's Catholic Church, 1899 McCoy Rd.

Interment Resurrection Cemetery. Those who wish may contribute to Hospice of Columbus. Rosary service 7:30 p.m. Sunday at the Chapel.

More About MAXINE T. SCHORR: Burial: July 20, 1988, RESURRECTION CEMMETERY Children of RICHARD BLETZACKER and MAXINE SCHORR are: i. KARL<sup>10</sup> BLETZACKER, b. March 24, 1956; m. (1) PATRICIA JONES; m. (2) MADELINE ESCOLAS. ii. JOAN BLETZACKER, b. January 08, 1960; m. DAVID PHILLIPS 111.

**97.** DONALD FRANCIS<sup>9</sup> BLETZACKER (*CLARENCE ADOLPH*<sup>8</sup>, *EDWARD RAYMOND*<sup>7</sup>, *MARY ELIZABETH*<sup>6</sup> *ZAHM*, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born February 10, 1929. He married PATRICIA A. JUSTUS May 25, 1952, daughter of ------JUSTUS and -----STUMP. She was born March 15, 1931, and died May 20, 1999. More About DONALD BLETZACKER and PATRICIA JUSTUS: Marriage: May 25, 1952

Children of DONALD BLETZACKER and PATRICIA JUSTUS are:

BLE1ZACKER and PATRICIA JUSTUS are:
i. DONNA L.<sup>10</sup> BLETZACKER, b. April 18, 1954; m. STEFHEN BOWEN; b. December 29, 1947.
ii. ROBIN BLETZACKER, b. October 23, 1955; m. LARRY COLANTRO.
iii. KIRK E. BLETZACKER, b. December 20, 1959; m. (1) NANCY WALKER; m. (2) BETH STUTZ.
iv. CHRISTINE BLETZACKER, b. March 28, 1961; m.. STEVE HECKMAN, March 19, 1983.
More About STEVE HECKMAN and CHRISTINE BLETZACKER:
Marriage: March 19, 1983
v. CHRISTOPHER BLETZACKER, b. March 28, 1961; d. April 03, 1961, COLUMBUS, FRANKLIN COUNTY, OHIO.

**98.** JAMES EDWARD<sup>9</sup> BLETZACKER (*CLARENCE ADOLPH*<sup>8</sup>, *EDWARD RAYMOND*<sup>7</sup>, *MARY ELIZABETH*<sup>6</sup> *ZAHM*, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born December 01, 1934 in LANCASTER, FAIRFIELD COUNTY, OHIO, and died October 21, 2004. He married EILEEN FITZBURGH

October 13, 1962 in LANCASTER, FAIRFIELD COUNTY, OHIO. She was born January 27, 1938 in DETROIT, WAYNE COUNTY, MICHIGAN. Notes for JAMES EDWARD BLETZACKER: Columbus Dispatch Sunday, October 24, 2004 Page C - 6

BLETZAKER

James E. Bletzacker, 69, of Lancaster, Ohio died Thursday, October 21, 2004 at Ohio State University East Hospital. He was owner of J. E. Bletzacker Architects, Inc. as an architect. He was a graduate of Ohio State University. He was a lieutenant in the U.S. Navy. He was a former member of St. Marks Catholic Church, chairman of the Historical Lancaster Commission, past president of Lancaster Kiwanis Club, Lancaster Art Guild, Central Ohio Watercolor Society, doing original watercolor painting and Fairfield County Arts Council, concert production manager of the Lancaster Festival, production director for the Frontier Players, "living history" Drama, and Santa in the Park at Christmas time.

He is survived by his daughter and son-in-law, Claire and Thomas F. Johnson of Mt. Gilead; son Barry Bletzacker of Columbus; granddaughter, Kaitlyn Shuman of Mt. Gilead; mother, Catherine "Katie" Bletzacker of Lancaster; two brothers and sister-in-law, Richard and Mary Alice Bletzacker of Hilliard and Donald Bletzacker of Lancaster; many nieces, nephews, ex-wife and good friend, Eileen Fitzburgh of Worthington; brother-in-law and sisters-in-law, Louis (Patricia) Favret of St. John's Island, SC, Dr. Harry Fagedes and Dr. William (Rosemary) Erman all of Cincinnati.

He was preceded in death by his parents Clarence and Frances Bletzacker. There will be a gathering of family and friends Monday from 2 - 4 and 6 - 8 p.m. at the Frank E. Smith Funeral Home and Crematory, Lancaster, Ohio. Caring cremation has taken place. Burial will be at the convenience of the family at a later date. memorial gifts may be given to the Lancaster Festival, 127 W. Wheeling St., Lancaster, Ohio 43130 or Frontier Players Association, 221 N. Maple St., Lancaster, Ohio 43130 in his memory.

More About JAMES BLETZACKER and EILEEN FITZBURGH:

Marriage: October 13, 1962, LANCASTER, FAIRFIELD COUNTY, OHIO

Children of JAMES BLETZACKER and EILEEN FITZBURGH are:

i. CLAIRE ALLISON<sup>10</sup> BLETZACKER, b. March 19, 1964, COLUMBUS, FRANKLIN COUNTY, OHIO; m. (1) THOMAS JOHNSON; m. (2) LEWIS SCHUMAN, June 29, 1985; b. December 14, 1963. More About LEWIS SCHUMAN and CLAIRE BLETZACKER: Marriage: June 29, 1985 ii. BARRY EDWARD BLETZACKER, b. March 15, 1970, COLUMBUS, FRANKLIN COUNTY, OHIO.

Generation No. 6

**99.** CAROL ANN<sup>10</sup> PRICE (*MARY FRANCIS*<sup>9</sup> ZAHM, CLARK HENRY<sup>8</sup>, JOHN WESLEY<sup>7</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>6</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>, PIERRE<sup>4</sup>, JEAN<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>) She married UNKNOWN. Children of CAROL PRICE and UNKNOWN are: i. WILLIAM<sup>11</sup>.

ii. CATHY. iii. SARAH.

**100.** JUDY<sup>10</sup> ZAHM (*JOHN WILLIAM*<sup>9</sup>, *CLARK HENRY*<sup>8</sup>, *JOHN WESLEY*<sup>7</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>6</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) She married ------UNKNOWN.

Children of JUDY ZAHM and -----UNKNOWN are: i. JEFF<sup>11</sup>.

ii. JOE.

**101.** JOHN WILLIAM ZAHM<sup>10</sup> JR. (*JOHN WILLIAM*<sup>9</sup> ZAHM, CLARK HENRY<sup>8</sup>, JOHN WESLEY<sup>7</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>6</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>, PIERRE<sup>4</sup>, JEAN<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>) Children of JOHN WILLIAM ZAHM JR. are:

i. WILLIAM<sup>11</sup> ZAHM. ii. JOHN ZAHM. 128. iii. BRENDA CLARK ZAHM.

**102.** JANICE KAREN<sup>10</sup> BAILEY (*JANET LOUISE<sup>9</sup> ZAHM*, *CLARK HENRY<sup>8</sup>*, *JOHN WESLEY<sup>7</sup>*, *NICHOLAS<sup>6</sup>*, *NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>*, *PIERRE<sup>4</sup>*, *JEAN<sup>3</sup>*, *JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>*, *NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>*) She married WAYNE FOX. Children of JANICE BAILEY and WAYNE FOX are: 129. i. STEVEN<sup>11</sup> FOX. 130. ii. KARA FOX.

130. ii. KARA FOX. 131. iii. JOHN FOX.

**103.** JOHN BAILEY<sup>10</sup> JR. (JANET LOUISE<sup>9</sup> ZAHM, CLARK HENRY<sup>8</sup>, JOHN WESLEY<sup>7</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>6</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>, PIERRE<sup>4</sup>, JEAN<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>) He married SHIRLEY TAYLOR. Children of JOHN JR. and SHIRLEY TAYLOR are: 132. i. S. DIANE<sup>11</sup> BAILEY. 133. ii. JENNIFER BAILEY.

iii.. S. MICHAEL BAILEY.

**104.** FLORETTA LUCILLE<sup>10</sup> ANDERSON (LOUIS CARL "RED"<sup>9</sup>, EDWARD WILLIAM "TED"<sup>8</sup>, DANIEL S.<sup>7</sup>, CATHARINE CECELIA<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>, PIERRE<sup>4</sup>, JEAN<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>) was born June 26, 1933 in LAGRO, INDIANA. She married HAROLD DEAN STRANGE July 07, 1953 in METHODIST CHURCH, WARREN, INDIANA, son of JOTHEM STRANGE and BESSIE ROSBOROUGH. He was born July 29, 1931 in CRAWFORD COUNTY, ILLINOIS.

More About HAROLD STRANGE and FLORETTA ANDERSON:

Marriage: July 07, 1953, METHODIST CHURCH, WARREN, INDIANA

Children of FLORETTA ANDERSON and HAROLD STRANGE are: 134. i. LINDA KAY<sup>11</sup> STRANGE, b. June 29, 1955, WABASH, IN. 135. ii. SALLY JO STRANGE, b. March 03, 1957, WABASH, IN. 136. iii. MICKEY DEAN STRANGE, b. March 27, 1959, WABASH, IN. 137. iv. SAMMY LEE STRANGE, b. September 30, 1961, WABASH, IN. 138. v. JOSEPH THOMAS STRANGE, b. May 07, 1966, WABASH, IN.

**105.** CARL EDWARD<sup>10</sup> ANDERSON (LOUIS CARL "RED"<sup>9</sup>, EDWARD WILLIAM "TED"<sup>8</sup>, DANIEL S.<sup>7</sup>, CATHARINE CECELIA<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>, PIERRE<sup>4</sup>, JEAN<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>) was born September 13, 1942 in LAGRO, WABASH COUNTY INDIANA. He married MARGARET SUE RUST May 27, 1962 in ST. MARY'S CHURCH RICHMOND, INDIANA. She was born February 18, 1945. More About CARL ANDERSON and MARGARET RUST: Marriage: May 27, 1962, ST. MARY'S CHURCH RICHMOND, INDIANA

Children of CARL ANDERSON and MARGARET RUST are:

139. i. DOUGLAS EDWARD<sup>11</sup> ANDERSON, b. October 12, 1962, RICHMOND, INDIANA. ii. MICHAEL TODD ANDERSON, b. May 27, 1964. 140. iii. DERRICK JOHN ANDERSON, b. June 07, 1971.

**106.** CAROL JEANNINE<sup>10</sup> ANDERSON (*LOUIS CARL "RED"*<sup>9</sup>, *EDWARD WILLIAM "TED"*<sup>8</sup>, *DANIEL S.*<sup>7</sup>, *CATHARINE CECELIA*<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born December 24, 1948 in WABASH, IN, and died June 13, 2001 in MORAINE, OHIO. She married (1) LINVILLE SPARKS 1972. She married (2) DOUG TAYLOR February 14, 1982. She married (3) JIM JONES 1992. She married (4) TIMOTHY LEE MURPHY September 03, 1995 in LAGRO, INDIANA. He died 1999. More About LINVILLE SPARKS and CAROL ANDERSON: Marriage: 1972 More About DOUG TAYLOR and CAROL ANDERSON: Marriage: February 14, 1982 More About JIM JONES and CAROL ANDERSON: Marriage: 1992 More About TIMOTHY MURPHY and CAROL ANDERSON: Marriage: September 03, 1995, LAGRO, INDIANA Children of CAROL ANDERSON and DOUG TAYLOR are: i41. i. LISA JEANNINE<sup>11</sup> TAYLOR, b. September 25, 1982, DAYTON, OHIO.
 ii. TRACIE RENEE TAYLOR, b. December 23, 1983.

**107.** GERALD E.<sup>10</sup> GROVER (MARY LOUISE<sup>9</sup> ANDERSON, EDWARD WILLIAM "TED"<sup>8</sup>, DANIEL S.<sup>7</sup>. CATHARINE CECELIA<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>, PIERRE<sup>4</sup>, JEAN<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>) Children of GERALD E. GROVER are:

142. i. TAMERA M.<sup>11</sup> GROVER, b. August 15, 1966. 143. ii. THOMAS E. GROVER, b. April 17, 1970. 144. iii. THEODORE U. GROVER, b. March 09, 1971. iv. SHANE A. GROVER, b. April 16, 1975.

**108.** MARY LOU<sup>10</sup> GROVER (MARY LOUISE<sup>9</sup> ANDERSON, EDWARD WILLIAM "TED"<sup>8</sup>, DANIEL S.<sup>7</sup>, CATHARINE CECELIA<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>, PIERRE<sup>4</sup>, JEAN<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>) was born March 04, 1945. She married NORMAN L. DOHRMAN October 09, 1965. More About NORMAN DOHRMAN and MARY GROVER:

Marriage: October 09, 1965 Children of MARY GROVER and NORMAN DOHRMAN are: 145. i. ERIC<sup>11</sup> DOHRMAN, b. September 22, 1967. 146. ii. SCOTT DOHRMAN, b. May 29, 1971.

**109.** WILLIAM<sup>10</sup> ANDERSON (*EARL WILLIAM*<sup>9</sup>, *EDWARD WILLIAM "TED"*<sup>8</sup>, *DANIEL S.*<sup>7</sup>, *CATHARINE CECELIA*<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) He married KIM KYSER. Children of WILLIAM ANDERSON and KIM KYSER are:

i. LEAH<sup>11</sup> DILLARD. ii. LAUREN ANDERSON.

**110.** CONNIE SUE<sup>10</sup> ANDERSON (*PAUL ANTHONY*<sup>9</sup>, *EDWARD WILLIAM "TED"*<sup>8</sup>, *DANIEL S.*<sup>7</sup>, *CATHARINE CECELIA*<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born January 21, 1952. She married JERRY LEOLIN HOLMES February 15, 1974 in ST. BERNARD'S CATHOLIC CHURCH WABASH, IN.

More About JERRY HOLMES and CONNIE ANDERSON: Marriage: February 15, 1974, ST. BERNARD'S CATHOLIC CHURCH WABASH, IN Children of CONNIE ANDERSON and JERRY HOLMES are:

147. i. ANDREA DENISA<sup>11</sup> HOLMES, b. August 13, 1974. ii. ANGELA KAY HOLMES, b. October 12, 1975. iii. JAMIE LEOLIN HOLMES, b. July 25, 1977. iv. MATTHEW PAUL HOLMES, b. August 01, 1979.

**111.** DEBRA ANN<sup>10</sup> ANDERSON (*PAUL ANTHONY*<sup>9</sup>, *EDWARD WILLIAM "TED"*<sup>8</sup>, *DANIEL S.*<sup>7</sup>, *CATHARINE CECELIA*<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born January 21, 1958. She married RAY JACOBS.

Child of DEBRA ANDERSON and RAY JACOBS is: i. KEVIN<sup>11</sup> JACOBS, b. March 31, 1987.

**112.** BEVERLY<sup>10</sup> ANDERSON (*PAUL ANTHONY*<sup>9</sup>, *EDWARD WILLIAM "TED"*<sup>8</sup>, *DANIEL S.*<sup>7</sup>, *CATHARINE CECELIA*<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born December 22, 1959. She married DOUG HUFFMAN February 17, 1979. More About DOUG HUFFMAN and BEVERLY ANDERSON:

Marriage: February 17, 1979

Children of BEVERLY ANDERSON and DOUG HUFFMAN are:

i. ABIGAIL MARIE<sup>11</sup> HUFFMAN, b. April 23, 1979.

ii. JOSHUA DERIK HUFFMAN, b. January 02, 1982.

iii. INDIE NICOLE HUFFMAN, b. March 22, 1989.

**113.** NANCY JEAN<sup>10</sup> ANDERSON (*PAUL ANTHONY*<sup>9</sup>, *EDWARD WILLIAM "TED"*<sup>8</sup>, *DANIEL S.*<sup>7</sup>, *CATHARINE CECELIA*<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born November 15, 1960. She married MICHAEL ALLEN HALL June 27, 1981 in ST. BERNARD'S CATHOLIC CHURCH WABASH, IN. More About MICHAEL HALL and NANCY ANDERSON:

Marriage: June 27, 1981, ST. BERNARD'S CATHOLIC CHURCH WABASH, IN

Children of NANCY ANDERSON and MICHAEL HALL are:

148. i. ASHLEY NICOLE<sup>11</sup> HALL, b. December 15, 1982.

ii. KAYLA DEANNE HALL, b. May 31, 1984.

iii. CASEY MICHELLE HALL, b. September 12, 1986.

iv. DAVID MICHAEL HALL, b. March 24, 1988. v. DEREK ALLEN HALL, b. March 14, 1989.

**114.** DANIEL ALLEN<sup>10</sup> ANDERSON (*PAUL ANTHONY*<sup>9</sup>, *EDWARD WILLIAM "TED"*<sup>8</sup>, *DANIEL S.*<sup>7</sup>, *CATHARINE CECELIA*<sup>6</sup> *ZAHM*, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born December 05, 1964. He married CHRISTIAN DAYTON June 13, 1992 in ST. BERNARD'S CATHOLIC CHURCH WABASH, IN.

More About DANIEL ANDERSON and CHRISTIAN DAYTON:

Marriage: June 13, 1992, ST. BERNARD'S CATHOLIC CHURCH WABASH, IN

Children of DANIEL ANDERSON and CHRISTIAN DAYTON are:

i. ADRIAN<sup>11</sup> ANDERSON, b. October 06, 1984.

ii. DURANDA ANDERSON, b. December 26, 1986.

**115.** GARY JAMES<sup>10</sup> ANDERSON (*HERBERT JAMES*<sup>9</sup>, *EDWARD WILLIAM "TED"*<sup>8</sup>, *DANIEL S.*<sup>7</sup>, *CATHARINE CECELIA*<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born April 24, 1956 in WABASH, INDIANA. He married CHAROTTE ANN KING, daughter of HAL KING and EMILY. She was born May 19, 1957.

Children of GARY ANDERSON and CHAROTTE KING are:

i. AARON JAMES<sup>11</sup> ANDERSON, b. April 08, 1982. ii. KARRIE MARIE ANDERSON, b. August 18, 1984.

**116.** FREDERICK JOSEPH<sup>10</sup> ANDERSON (*HERBERT JAMES*<sup>9</sup>, *EDWARD WILLIAM "TED"*<sup>8</sup>, *DANIEL S.*<sup>7</sup>, *CATHARINE CECELIA*<sup>6</sup> *ZAHM*, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born October 28, 1958. He married DEBRA HOSTETLER.

Children of FREDERICK ANDERSON and DEBRA HOSTETLER are:

i. VALERIE<sup>11</sup> ANDERSON, b. March 28, 1978.
ii. REBECCA JO ANDERSON, b. February 20, 1985.

iii. ELI JAMES ANDERSON, b. December 03, 1985.

**117.** CHARLES EDWARD<sup>10</sup> MARLOW (*CHARLES WILLARD*<sup>9</sup>, *ADA*<sup>8</sup> *BEACH*, *AGNES P*.<sup>7</sup> *ANDERSON*, *CATHARINE CECELIA*<sup>6</sup> *ZAHM*, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born March 28, 1925. He married KATHERINE SUSAN DUNLAP December 21, 1947 in COLUMBUS, OHIO. More About CHARLES MARLOW and KATHERINE DUNLAP: Marriage: December 21, 1947, COLUMBUS, OHIO Children of CHARLES MARLOW and KATHERINE DUNL AP server.

Children of CHARLES MARLOW and KATHERINE DUNLAP are:

i. CYNTHIA SUE<sup>11</sup> MARLOW, b. April 10, 1953.
ii. CARY EDWARD MARLOW, b. April 30, 1955.
149. iii. MICHELLE ELAINE MARLOW, b. March 21, 1964.

**118.** JOHN DOUGLAS<sup>10</sup> BORING (*DOROTHY VIRGINIA*<sup>9</sup> *BEACH, EDWARD A.*<sup>8</sup>, *AGNES P.*<sup>7</sup> *ANDERSON, CATHARINE CECELIA*<sup>6</sup> *ZAHM, NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born October 28, 1939. He married CHARLENE MARIE KELLER December 07, 1963 in COLUMBUS, OHIO. She was born April 05, 1942.

More About JOHN BORING and CHARLENE KELLER: Marriage: December 07, 1963, COLUMBUS, OHIO Children of JOHN BORING and CHARLENE KELLER are:

ING and CHARLEINE KELLEK are:
i. SHELLY ANN<sup>11</sup> BORING, b. September 20, 1964; m. (1) WARREN FOSTER TALBOTT, January 05, 1991; m. (2) WINTHROP DYER LOGERMANN, June 25, 2005; b. September 21, 1971.
More About WARREN TALBOTT and SHELLY BORING:
Divorce: August 1996
Marriage: January 05, 1991
More About WINTHROP LOGERMANN and SHELLY BORING:
Marriage: June 25, 2005
150. ii. KELLY JOHN BORING, b. January 17, 1968.

**119.** MICHAEL DOYLE<sup>10</sup> MILLER (*ELIZABETH BENNETT*<sup>9</sup> *CAULEY, FRANCES HELENA*<sup>8</sup> *BENNETT, AUGUSTA IRENE*<sup>7</sup> *ANDERSON, CATHARINE CECELIA*<sup>6</sup> *ZAHM, NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born August 18, 1954 in CLEVELAND, OHIO (ST. ANN'S MATERNITY HOSPITAL). He married CYNTHIA MARIE GREENLEE June 30, 1984 in WALTON HILLS, CUYAHOGA COUNTY, OHIO, daughter of CHARLES GREENLEE and BEATRICE QUEEN. She was born April 14, 1960 in WARRENSVILLE TOWNSHIP, CUYAHOGA COUNTY, OHIO..

Notes for MICHAEL DOYLE MILLER:

Genealogy

We are the chosen. My feelings are that in each family there is one who seems called to find

the ancestors, to put flesh on their bones and make them live again, to tell the family story and to feel that somehow they know and approve. To me, doing genealogy is not a cold gathering of facts but, instead, breathing life into all who have gone before. We are the storytellers of the tribe. All tribes have one. We have been called as if it were by genes. Those who have gone before us cry out to us: Tell our story. So, we do. In finding them, we somehow find ourselves. How many graves have I stood before now and cried? I have lost count. How many times have I told the ancestors you have a wonderful family, you would be proud of us? How many times have I walked up to a grave and felt somehow there was love for me? I cannot say. It goes beyond just documenting facts. It goes to who I am and why do I do the things I do. It goes to seeing a cemetery about to be lost forever to weeds and indifference and saying, I can't let this happen. The bones here are the bones of my bone and flesh of my flesh. It goes to doing something about it. It goes to pride in what our ancestors were able to accomplish, how they contributed to what we are today. It goes to respecting their hardships and losses, their never giving in or giving up, their resoluteness to go on and build a life for their family. It goes to deep pride that they fought to make and keep us a Nation. It goes to a deep and immense understanding that they were doing it for us that we might be born who we are, that we remember them. So, we do. With love and caring we scribe each fact of their existence, because we are them and they are us. So, as a scribe called, I tell the story of my family. It is up to that one called in the next generation to answer the call and take their place in the long line of family storytellers. That is why I do family genealogy....and that is what calls those young and old to step up and put flesh on the bones.

(Author Unknown)

GRADUATE OF ST. WENCESLAS ELEMENTARY SCHOOL, MAPLE HEIGHTS, OHIO IN 1968. ATTENDED ST. IGNATIUS HIGH SCHOOL, CLEVELAND, OHIO, (FRESHMAN AND 1/2 SOPHOMORE YEAR), ST. PETER CHANEL, BEDFORD, OHIO, (1/2 SOPHOMORE AND ENTIRE JUNIOR YEAR), WOODROW WILSON HIGH SCHOOL, WASHINGTON D.C., (1/2 SENIOR YEAR), AND GRADUATED FROM MAPLE HEIGHTS HIGH SCHOOL, MAPLE HEIGHTS, OHIO IN JUNE OF 1972, (1/2 SENIOR YEAR).

COMPLETED PARAMEDIC TRAINING AND FIRE FIGHTING SCHOOL WHILE EARNING AA ARTS FROM CUYAHOGA COMMUNITY COLLEGE IN 1980. GRADUATE OF CLEVELAND STATE UNIVERSITY CLASS OF 1983 BA IN HISTORY. PHI ALPH THETA HONORARY HISTORY SOCIETY. BEGAN OPERATION OF "THE BOX OFFICE" IN 1983 AT 15178 BROADWAY AVE. MAPLE HEIGHTS, OHIO AT GREENHURST EXTENSION, COMPLETED CONSTRUCTION AND MOVED INTO PRESENT BUILDING AT 15450 BROADWAY AVE. MAPLE HEIGHTS, OHIO IN NOVEMBER OF 1989. OPENING DAY, 11-15-1989.

FIRST HOME AFTER MARRIAGE WAS ON OAKWOOD AVE. IN MAPLE HEIGHTS, OHIO. MOVED TO "OAK HILL" IN MACEDONIA, OHIO IN MAY OF 1986. DANIEL WAS BORN IN JULY OF 1986 AND JONATHAN SIXTEEN MONTHS LATER IN NOVEMBER OF 1987. MACKENZIE WAS BORN IN JUNE OF 1991.

BEGAN THIS FAMILY RESEARCH PROJECT IN 1964 WITH ONGOING UPDATES. FIRST PUBLICATION OF SECTIONS COMPLETED IN THE WINTER OF 2001. Entered over 9,000 names as of April 2006. RESEARCH DATA COPIES (FATHER'S SIDE) TO BE DONATED TO THE ALLEN COUNTY, INDIANA, HISTORICAL/GENEALOGICAL SOCIETY, AND THE ALLEN COUNTY PUBLIC LIBRARY, AND (MOTHER'S SIDE) TO THE PERRY COUNTY, OHIO, HISTORICAL/GENEALOGICAL SOCIETY, AND (ALL) TO THE WESTERN RESERVE HISTORICAL SOCIETY AND THE ALLEN COUNTY PUBLIC LIBRARY WHEN COMPLETED OR UPON DEATH OF AUTHOR.

2003 -- Candidate for Macedonia City Council -- www.gomikemiller.com

Won election on November 4, 2003 with 1,654 votes. 4 year term.

Sworn in on 1-2-2004.

January 2006 Appointed to the Joint Economic Development District Board (JEDD)

2004 Appointed to the Nordonia Hills School Board's Finance Committee

January 2006 Appointed as Council Representative to the Macedonia Recreation Commission

January 2007 Appointed to the Macedonia Planning Commission

May 2006 - active member of the Nordonia High School Booster Club -- career achievement recognition chairman. December 31, 2007 - completed four year Council term.

January 2008 - using new computer and finalizing family tree editing. Lost weight - down below 280 pounds.

June 2008 - family vacation to Yellowstone National Park and Jackson Hole, WY.

November 2008 - paid off the store mortgage

January 7, 2009.....van milage turns past 70,000.

Named to the City Charter Review Commission on 1-27-2009. Completed 6th U-Haul University course.

Notes for CYNTHIA MARIE GREENLEE:

Board Member of the (MBA) Macedonia Basketball Association, City of Macedonia, Ohio.

Fall 2000 - Appointed to the City of Macedonia Recreation Commission.

2003, 2004 & 2006 active on Nordonia High School After Prom Committees.

Very active in the Nordonia High School Booster Club---Concession Queen

Winter - 2006 - 2007 - coaching a Macedonia Basketball Association girls grades 9th - 12th grade girls basketball team. Finished undefeated as season and tournament champions. Assisted by son Daniel.

Fall 2007 - became athletic sports program chairman and assisting the swim teams by running the scoring table.

Winter 2007 - 2008 coached the tournament championship high school girls MBA team.

Summer 2008 - family vacation to Yellowstone National Park, Salt Lake City, Grand Teton National Park, Jackson Hole, and Idaho Falls with husband and children and sister, brother-in-law, mother, Aunt Jean, Uncle Don and Aunt Karen

Fall 2008 - program chairman and after prom co- chair.

Winter 2009....church membersip

Marriage Notes for MICHAEL MILLER and CYNTHIA GREENLEE:

MARRIED AT THE BIRCHWOOD PARTY CENTER IN WALTON HILLS, OHIO.

More About MICHAEL MILLER and CYNTHIA GREENLEE:

Marriage: June 30, 1984, WALTON HILLS, CUYAHOGA COUNTY, OHIO

Children of MICHAEL MILLER and CYNTHIA GREENLEE are:

i. DANIEL MICHAEL<sup>11</sup> MILLER, b. July 16, 1986, GARFIELD HEIGHTS, OHIO.

Notes for DANIEL MICHAEL MILLER:

1998-99 Junior High school year - Seventh grade - member of the cross country, basketball, and track teams. Fall 1999 won the Muncie Award as top Cross Country Team 8th grade student/athlete.

Completed undefeated football season, starting both ways, with the "Warriors" of the Twinsburg - Macedonia Youth Football League. Outscored opponents 277-12. Won second consecutive playoff tournament championship. Earned three year award. At league banquet Head coach complimented Daniel as being a "brilliant player and strategist." Completed undefeated duel meet season on Jr. High wrestling team and was a member of the Jazz Ensemble and was invited to play with the multi school Honor Band playing the saxophone.

Competed successfully in the high jump, sprints, and relays with the school track and field team.

NORDONIAHIGHSCHOOL

Fall 2000 - Earned first varsity letter as freshman for High School Cross Country. Earned black belt in Kempo Karate. Member of the Nordonia High School Marching Band.

Winter 2001 - Member of Inaugural Swimming & Diving Team as freshman, placed 10th in conference diving meet. Established and lowered several swimming school records. Qualified to Regional Diving Championship Meet as second highest finisher on the Nordonia team at the sectional meet. Earned second varsity letter for swimming and diving. Earned "Coaches' Award" as overall outstanding swimming/diving team member. Named Western Reserve Conference Honorable Mention.

Won second consecutive Macedonia Basketball Association Boys Sr. HS Team Tournament Championship and a top player and starter on first place league team.

Spring 2001 - Member of the varsity Track & Field team as pole vaulter, 800 meter runner, hurdler, and as a relay participant. Earned his third varsity letter as a freshman.

Spring/Summer 2001 - Was a league All Star playing Nordonia Hills Athletic Association boys baseball.

Named boys MVP of the first Macedonia Summer Recreational Swim Team known as the Manta Rays. Summer/Fall 2001 - Participating on high school cross country team (2nd year) as well as the high school marching band. (2nd year).

Fall 2001 - Second place team finisher at the Western Reserve Conference Cross Country Meet and top underclass Nordonia finisher. Earned second cross country varsity letter (4th overall). Named the "Coaches' Award" winner for cross country at annual Fall sports banquet. Completed second year with marching band. Winter - 2001-2002 Earned silver medal, (14-15 boys), at the Lake Erie Association Diving Championship Meet at the University of Akron Ocasek Natatorium, Sunday, November 18, 2001 on 1 meter springboard. Member of 2001-2002 swimming & diving team. Placed 5th in Western Reserve Conference Meet Friday, Jan. 4, 2002 as top sophomore and second team finisher on top finishing diving team, (2nd consecutive year). Placed second at 2002 Sectional Championship Meet at the University of Akron and was top team finisher. Qualified to District Meet at Cleveland State University and placed 13 overall in final round competition and was top scoring sophomore and second team finisher 5 places from state qualifying position... Only swimmer/diver on the team and participated in swimming sectional meet. Playing MBA basketball. Saturday, March 3, 2002 winning third consecutive MBA tournament championship and finishing in first place in the high school boys league. Second year as youth basketball referee. Member of Nordonia Lancer Band Wind Ensemble (Alto Sax). Spring 2002 Competed in the pole vault and three other events in indoor track at Perry High School. Cleared 9' Member of the 2002 Nordonia varsity Track & Field Team competing field, running and relay events. Earned first place finishes in the high jump and 4 x 400 relay at the 2nd Annual Twinsburg Invitational. Earned 2nd track varsity letter (sixth overall). Won the "Invictus" Award as outstanding male track team athlete - called "Coach Miller" by staff and teammates for working with/coaching the high jumpers.

Summer of 2002 Member of the Nordonia Hills Athletic Association boys baseball traveling team - center field, catcher, infield. Finished the end of the second season filling in with the Macedonia Manta Rays swimming team. First car is a 1993 Camero. Attended field commander training school at Ohio Wesleyan College. First day as the Nordonia Marching Band Field Commander.

Fall of 2002 earned third varsity cross country letter (7th overall). Was lead Field Commander of Nordonia High School Marching Band who competed in Ohio State Band Competition and whose football team was 13-2 and earned Division I I Ohio State Runner Up trophy. Named to Who's Who of American High School students and The National Honor Roll.

Winter 2002-03 Playing MBA basketball Won the Western Reserve Conference Diving Championship on 1-10-3003 with a score of 378.60. Earned five first place finishes in two duel meets eighteen hours apart. Placed second and was top team finisher at the Sectional Meet and qualified to the Regional championship meet for third consecutive season. Missed by less than a point to qualify for the State Diving Championships. Earned third swimming and third diving athletic letter (8th overall) and was top diver on school team. Won fourth consecutive MBA boys basketball championship tournament team title. Third year as student basketball referee. Ran indoor track and field. Spring 2003 third year on varsity track and field team. Earned first individual duel meet victory in 300 low hurdles against Brush and placed first in the shuttle hurdles at the Kenston Relay Invitational. Placed first with brother Jon on 4 x 800 meter relay team against Solon.

Top 400 open meter sprinter on the team. Earned third track letter, (ninth overall) and awarded second "Invictus" Award. Earned three year band letter and named Field Commander again for the 2003 marching band season. Preformed in record 15 games in 2002 season and numerous competitions.

Summer 2003 - Started first job at KFC. Field Commander of Nordonia Marching Band -- (2nd year) 8-19-2003 Cuyahoga Falls Band Festival and 8-20-2003 Kent Roosevelt Band Competition.

Fall 2003 Qualified second year to state marching band competition. Earned outstanding award from marching band and 4th year award. Earned 4th cross country athletic letter (10 overall).

First 4th year male swimmer and four year diver on Nordonia Swimming & Diving Team. Fourth year on Cross Country Team.

Winter 2003 named captain of Nordonia swimming and diving team. Qualified for the Viking Meet on 12-20-2003. Coached the team divers to boys and girls sweep of Maple Heights on 12/27/2003. 1-8-04 named Plain Dealer Star of the Week for 4 first place finishes against West Geauga with school record 240.8 points in diving. Placed second in the Western Reserve Conference Diving Meet with a new school record of 402.60 for 11 dives. Earned school record for 6

dives at 259.88 and member of the medley, 200 and 400 free style relay school record teams.

Spring 2004 earned fourth varsity letter, (12th overall (16 counting diving) finished as the top 400 meter runner and regional qualifier with the 4 x 400 meter relay team

Graduated from Nordonia High School Class of 2004. Attended Senior Prom with Nicki Ebner.

Named for the third year to Who's Who Among American High School Students.

Fall 2004...red-shirted freshman running back with the Valpariso University football team.

Winter 2005 - Transferred to Kent State University for the second semester living in a single dorm room. Spring & Summer 2005 Manager and Coach of a NHAA 11-12 boys hardball baseball team and working for a landscaper.

Fall 2005 Sophomore at KSU employed a Student Equipment Football Manager. Living in apartment with, Joe, Rob, and Kyle near campus

Winter 2005 - 2006 employed with Jerad's Jewelers and began as paid staff assistant track and field coach with the Twinsburg High School indoor and outdoor track team. Coaching the Nordonia Hills Renegades boys travel baseball team. In March 14 year old family pet dog, companion and friend, Cinnamon died and was buried in the shade garden east of the house overlooking her backyard. Attending Kent State University --- Human Movement Major

Spring 2006 - Assistant outdoor track and field coach for Twinsburg High School. The team did quite well with over a dozen athletes in the Ohio High School Athletic Association Regional Track Meet finals

Summer 2006 Purchased a motorcycle, vacationed in South Carolina. Fall 2006--Attending Kent State University---working at Jerad's Jewelers.

Winter 2006-2007 -- Working full time at Jerad's and helping coach sisters undefeated MBA basketball team.

Spring/Summer - Coaching travel team boys baseball team.

Fall 2007 - Promoted to Department Manager. Left KSU for full-time job.

Spring 2008 left Jerad's for another jewelry store. Summer - 2008 left employment at Alvin's Jewelers.

Fall 2008 started as part-time server at Winking Lizard in Peninsula, Ohio.

Winter 2009 - started new job as a salesman at Crestmont Cadillac in Beechwood, Ohio sold first can in first week.

Nominated for the Nordonia High School "WALL OF FAME"

Daniel Miller Athletic Awards & Recognition

Seventh Grade 1998 - 1999

Cross Country, Basketball, Track & Field

Eighth Grade 1999 - 2000

Cross country - Muncie Award Winner

Wrestling, Track & Field

Freshman Year 2000 - 2001

1st year letterman in Cross Country

1st year letterman in Swimming & Diving, District Qualifier

Honorable Mention in WRC, Received Coach's Award

1st year letterman in Track & Field

Sophomore Year 2001 - 2002

2nd year letterman in Cross Country, Received the Coach's Award

2nd year letterman in Swimming & Diving, Sectional Runner-up

District Qualifier

2nd year letterman in Track & Field, Received First Invictus Award

Junior Year 2002 - 2003 3rd year letterman in Cross Country

3rd year letterman in Swimming & Diving

Team Captain, Sectional Runner-up, District Qualifier

WRC Conference Diving Champion, First Team WRC

3rd year letterman in Track & Field, Received Second Invictus Award

Senior Year 2003 - 2004

4th year letterman in Cross Country, WRC Honorable Mention

4th year letterman in Swimming & Diving, Team Captain

Set 6 dive and 11 dive school records, WRC Conference Runner-up

First Team WRC, Conference MVP, District Qualifier, Team Captain

Established, set, and broke school swimming and diving school records 31 times Plain Dealer Locker Room Player of the Week

Multiple 4 First Place Meets

4th year letterman in Track & Field, School Record indoor 4 x 100 Relay Team Captain, District Runner Up 4 x 400 Relay, Regional Qualifier Received the Team Time Award

12 Varsity Athletic Letters - Currently Attending Kent State University

Related School Activities 4 year member of the Marching Band, 2 years as Field Commander VP of Leadership Council

ii. JONATHAN LEE MILLER, b. November 28, 1987, GARFIELD HEIGHTS, OHIO. Notes for JONATHAN LEE MILLER:

Spring - 2000 - Earned Star Rank in Boy Scout Troop. Earned brown belt in Kempo Karate.

Fall - 2000 - Completed 7th grade Nordonia Junior High School Cross Country season as the consistent top finisher. Member of Student Council and Band.

Spring - 2001 - Member of the Nordonia Junior High School Track & Field Team.

Summer - 2001 - Completed 1 week 60 mile Canadian canoe trip and 1 week Boy Scout

Camp and attended 1 week of Church Camp at Round Lake Christian Camp. Fall - 2001 - Member of the Nordonia Junior High School Cross Country Team. First place finisher at the 2001

Western Reserve Conference Cross Country Meet - Open Race Conference Champion. Earned school's first ever cross country "Coaches' Award" as the best team runner. Top team finisher in every race during the season. Practicing springboard diving weekly at Macedonia Family Fitness Center. Member of Student Council and Band.. Attending Outdoor Boy Scout Camping trips and church youth group activities.

Spring - 2002 - Top point scorer on the Nordonia Middle School Track and Field team as eighth grader. Summer - 2002 - Attended church camp in Canada and church leadership camp in Ohio and a church youth convention in Kentucky. Attend Boy Scout Camp at Beaumont. Attended Band Camp with brother in PA.

Fall - 2002 Member of the percussion section of the high school marching band and earned first athletic letter as a member of the Nordonia Cross Country team and was a member of the church high school youth program. Freshman Class Officer.

Winter - 2002 - 2003 Member of the Nordonia swimming and diving team as second best diver behind older brother placing in the conference and sectional meet and scoring points in all duel meets earning his first swimming/diving letter (second overall). Member of the local Boy Scout Troop. Member of the Nordonia indoor track and field team. Spring 2003 placed second in the 4 x 400 relay at the Nordonia Relays with fantastic finish as varsity anchor runner on the track and field team. Top freshman sprinter. Earned first varsity track team letter, (third overall) as high jumper and sprinter. Elected as sophomore class vice president for 2003 - 2004 school year.

Summer 2003 Attended church camp as a counselor. Second year on Cross Country Team. Completed driver's training.

Fall 2003 earned 2nd (4th overall) cross country athletic letter. Vice-president of sophomore class (2006). In Drama Club at church. Was a big hit as lead in Christmas play. Second year swimmer and diver on the high school team. On academic challenge team. Won three first place finishes in duel meet against Maple Heights. Defeated the defending Lake Erie League Conference Champion in diving (first 1st place diving finish) December 27, 2003. Coached by brother Daniel. Placed 7th in WRC Diving Championship Meet. Team captured Ist place.

Winter 2004 earned second varsity swimming and diving letter (5th overall) Spring 2004 earned second varsity track & field letter (6th overall)

Summer 2004 traveled as a student ambassador with People to People to London, Paris, Rome, Venice and Athens. Began employment with the City of Macedonia as a lifeguard at the Macedonia Recreation Center Natatorium. Fall 2004 elected junior class president and earned third varsity cross country letter (7th overall). Top team runner throughout the season. Earned the Coaches Award.

Winter 2005 earned third diving varsity letter (8th overall) as the top school diver. Won the televised Academic Challenge competition...first ever in school history. Named Channel 5 High School Student Athlete of the Week. Spring 2005 earned third varsity track letter (9th overall) as most versatile sprinter on the team. Summer 2005 traveled to Washington D.C. for leadership conference, worked, and spent money.

Fall 2005 elected Class Officer -- president and elected Homecoming King and earned fourth cross country varsity letter.....(10th overall) and earned First Team All-Academic Team Honors for the Western Reserve Conference. Traveled to New York City for New Year's Eve.

Winter 2005 - 2006 on varsity swimming team, attended Winter Formal, active in Spirit Week. Accepted to attend Ohio University as a Foreign Service major. Earned fourth swimming and diving varsity letter (11th overall) and team captain. On school's Academic Challenge Team.

Earned WRC First Team All-Academic honors with 4.0 average.

Spring 2006 member of the boys varsity track & field team and team captain. Finished first at the Kent Invitational and Revere Relays in 4 x 400 relay. Named for the third year in a row to Who's Who Among High School Students. Began working second part-time job at Petite's Garden Center, Oakwood, Ohio. Attended the senior Prom and After Prom with Michelle. Earned fourth varsity track letter (12th overall) and earned Team Time award for the second time. Was named to the Western Reserve Conference All Academic Team and Honorable Mention Athlete....earning the award for the third different sport. At Academic Awards Night received the highest award...The Principal's Leadership Award for the second year in a row. Earned several sizable cash scholarships and earned several awards for high accumulative grade point average for in-season grades. Was Commencement speaker and graduated with honors and as a graduate of merit, Thursday June 1, 2006. Enjoyed graduation party on Saturday, June 3, 2006.

Summer -- 2006 Vacationed in Ky and Va. Worked as a lifeguard at the Macedonia Recreation Center

Fall - 2006 - Freshman at Ohio University, on the crew team...enjoying intercollegiate rowing. Getting good grades and working on campus (food service). Home for Thanksgiving and Christmas. Working at the Rec center as Lifeguard. Winter/Spring 2007 - OU student, joined fraternity, rowing.

Summer 2007 - worked as a server at Applebees and life guarding.

Fall 2007 --student...traveled to Thailand between Thanksgiving and Christmas.

Winter 2008 --Founding member of the PHI KAPPA PSI Fraternity at Ohio University -

the Chartering Banquet was Saturday, February 9, 2008....speaker

Spring 2008 - beginning as President of fraternity

Summer 2008 worked in Indianapolis, IN at national fraternity office......drove to California with numerous stops along the way. Moved in a house at school. Attended the Ohio State vs Ohio University football game in Columbus.

Fall 2008 a political science major. Winter 2008 - working part time for UPS as Christmas help delivering packages. Home for Thanksgiving & Christmas. Spent New Year's Eve in Indianapolis with Kevin and Sarah and friends. Attended the President's Inauguration in Washington DC on Jan 20, 2009

Nominated for the Nordonia High School "WALL OF FAME" Jonathan Miller - Athletic Awards & Recognition Seventh Grade 2000 - 2001 Cross Country, Track & Field Eighth Grade 2001 - 2002 Cross Country First Place Finisher at WRC Cross Country Meet - Open Division Champion Coach's Award Track & Field, Top Point Scorer Freshman Year 2002 - 2003 First year letterman Cross Country First year letterman Swimming & Diving First year letterman Track & Field Sophomore Year 2003 - 2004 Second year letterman Cross Country Second year letterman Swimming & Diving Member of top diving team at the WRC Conference Meet Second year letterman Track & Field Junior Year 2004 - 2005 Third year letterman Cross Country, Coach's Award Third year letterman Swimming & Diving News Channel 5 Athlete of the Week Third year letterman Track & Field, Earned the Team Time Award Senior Year 2005 - 2006 Fourth year letterman Cross Country, Coach's Award WRC All Academic Team Honors Fourth year letterman Swimming & Diving Team Captain, WRC All Academic Team Honors Fourth year letterman Track & Field Team Captain, Earned the Team Time Award WRC All Academic Team Honors, WRC Honorable Mention Other School Activities Class Officer (4 years), Leadership Club (4 years), and Academic Challenge Team (3 years) 12 Varsity Athletic Letters - Currently Attending Ohio University iii. MACKENZIE MARIE MILLER, b. June 02, 1991, GARFIELD HEIGHTS, OHIO. Notes for MACKENZIE MARIE MILLER: Born at 11:04 p.m. on 6-2-1991 weighing 8 lbs, 13 1/2 ounces. Fall - 2000 - Top scorer on recreational traveling soccer team, first place city finish. Earned brown belt in Kempo Karate. Winter - 2001 - starter on (4th), 5th, 6th grade basketball team, (first place finish) which completed an undefeated season (12-0) and captured Macedonia Basketball Association, MBA Tournament Championship. Team was coached by her mother (Head Coach) and brother among others. Spring/Summer - 2001 Started on the "Cherry Bombers" (Macedonia Soccer Association) Soccer Team, ( [4th], 5th and 6th grade) and earned All Star status playing A - League girls softball, ([4th] and 5th grade girls) in the Nordonia Hills Athletic Association as pitcher, catcher, 2nd base and outfielder. Summer - 2001 - Attended 1 week Church Camp at Round Lake Christian Camp and was a member of the first

Macedonia Summer Recreational Swim Team competing in the 9-10 age group - named "Most Competitive." Fall - 2001 - Played MSA girls soccer.. Scored all but one of the team's goals during the season. Attending Lee Eaton Middle School. In band playing trumpet.

Winter - On MBA girl's 5th grade travel team. Bowling on "Alley Kats" school bowling team.

2-18-2002 named team MVP in South Euclid Rec. President's Day basketball tournament.

Spring - Played Macedonia Soccer Association soccer in the field and goalie on undefeated team.

Summer - 2002 - Played softball on Nordonia Hills Athletic Association team as pitcher, first base, short stop, center field. Named to the 2002 NHAA Girls All Star Team - won all star game. Team finished in third place - made the playoffs. Member of the Macedonia Manta Rays Summer Recreation Swimming Team as leading 9 - 10 backstroker. Playing outdoor girls basketball in Stow League (6th-7th grade girls).

Fall - 2002 - Playing co-ed soccer! Only girl on the team and finished as top scorer. Member of the school band playing trumpet and percussion.

Winter - Playing MBA Basketball as starter on the 6th grade girls travel team. Bowling in the school league and snow boarding. Won the championship of the South Euclid President's Day

Basketball Tournament. Led the team in 3 point shots.

Spring 2003 Playing Macedonia Soccer Association soccer goalie/center and catcher on Nordonia Hills Athletic Association 6th and 7th grade fast pitch girls softball city travel team.

Summer & Fall 2003 Attended day camp and basketball camp. First girl to ever play on the middle school 7th grade football team. Chose football over soccer. Started both ways most of the season. Team won 6 games and lost only the one in which Mackenzie played little Bought new trampoline. Played "fall ball" softball and on Junior WNBA basketball elite team playing at Hilltop Athletic Complex. Won doubleheader basketball games on 11-22-2003. In championship game on 12-20-2003. Selected for junior high girls' basketball team (7th grade). Winter 2004 played basketball on school team

Spring 2004 ran track on the school team, played softball on championship team. Summer 2004 played softball and practiced soccer.

Fall 2004 played on both the boys and girls soccer teams and played fall softball.

Winter 2004-5 played basketball on the school team and was named most athletic. Played indoor soccer..

Spring 2005 enjoyed an undefeated duel meet season and coached teammates in sprinting.

Named Muncie Award winner and top scorer.

Summer 2005 prepared for high school soccer.

Fall 2005 freshman played junior varsity and varsity soccer as goalie and defense.

Winter 2005 - 2006 earned first varsity athletic letter for swimming team, attended Winter Formal, worked on Spirit Week, and starter on the season and tournament runner-up Macedonia Basketball Association Team (MBA), top freshman scorer in grade 9 - 12 league, second overall in scoring.

Spring 2006 starter on the high school freshman softball team. Elected sophomore Class President for 2006-2007 school year. Assisted on After Prom with mother. Playing club soccer and travel team fast pitch softball. Summer 2006 - vacationed in KY and starter on JV girls soccer team playing defense.

Fall 2006 -- Sophomore Class President, playing soccer on varsity swimming team--earned her first first place---and newspaper article - got her letter jacket and class ring---attended the Homecoming Dance---football team made the Division II Final Four State Championship Semi-Final game.....tied for 3rd place in the state---regional champs---13 - 2 record. Got her temporary driving permit and made out like a bandit at Christmastime.

Winter 2006 - 2007 - on varsity swimming team on three relay teams---and 50 and/or 100 free style events. Broke the school record with the 4 x 100 free style relay. Completed the season with four personal best swims at the Sectional Swimming Meet.

Season and Tournament basketball Champions in the Macedonia Basketball Association high school girls league with undefeated 11 - 0 season and top scorer in the league. Playing indoor soccer.

Spring - 2007 earned first varsity letter in track and field (shot/discus/pole vault, running).

Summer - 2007 practicing outdoor soccer everyday..except when traveling to Atlantic coast for vacation with Maria's family.

Fall - 2007 - earned first varsity soccer team letter as defensive and offensive starter...scoring goals on the first winning team in years.

Winter 2007-2008 - much improved member of the varsity swimming team..often fastest sprinter on the team. Winning lots of first places and breaking school records. Playing basketball (top league season scorer...third year in a row......won tournament championship.....second year in a row) (coached by her mother) and indoor soccer. Earned third varsity swimming letter (5th overall). Won gold in the individual 50 meter free style event at the League

Championship Meet at Wooster High School Spring 2008 earned second varsity track letter (6th overall) in the pole vault, shot put, discus and relay.

Summer won gold in free style relay at the League Championship Meet at Wooster High School. Started first job at the Subway in Walmart at Macedonia Commons......a sandwich artist ! Went on family vacation to Yellowstone National Park, Jackson Hole, WY., Idaho Falls, and Salt Lake City.

Fall 2008 Senior starting on the Nordonia High School Varsity girls soccer team......scored the only goal in a 1 - 0 win over Beachwood HS...scored a goal against Medina Highland HS.....went to Homecoming. Earned second varsity letter in soccer, (7th overall), named first team All-Conference, 4..0 average, accepted to Ohio University for the Fall 2009 semester.

Winter 2008 - voted co-captain of the swimming team, earned three first place plaques for the second year in a row at the Bedford Swim Relays, qualified for the Viking Invitational in three events. Playing indoor soccer and MBA basketball. Won 200 free style in meet vs Bay Village....anchor on top placing 200 & 400 free style relays. Won 50 in a meet in Jan 09 and placed third (relay) and fifth (100 free) at the Barbarton Invitational at Akron University on Sat 1-24-2009....Feb 6, 2009 anchored winning 200 free style relay a broke the school record on "Senior Knight" anchored winning 400 free style relay in win over Willoughby South.

**120.** MICHELLE MARIE<sup>10</sup> ZAHM (*ELDON L.*<sup>9</sup>, *EUGENE FRANCIS*<sup>8</sup>, *LOUIS V.*<sup>7</sup>, *JACOB MICHAEL*<sup>6</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born March 21, 1952 in HUNTINGTON, INDIANA. She married DAVID W. JUDD June 22, 1973 in ST. VINCENT CATHOLIC CHURCH. He was born January 14, 1954 in COLUMBIA CITY, INDIANA. More About DAVID JUDD and MICHELLE ZAHM: Marriage: June 22, 1973, ST. VINCENT CATHOLIC CHURCH Children of MICHELLE ZAHM and DAVID JUDD are: i. TERESA MARIE<sup>11</sup> JUDD, b. February 19, 1975, F ORT WAYNE, INDIANA. ii. ANDRE MARIE JUDD, b. June 25, 1976, F ORT WAYNE, INDIANA.

**121.** RICHARD EUGENE<sup>10</sup> ZAHM (*ELDON L.*<sup>9</sup>, *EUGENE FRANCIS*<sup>8</sup>, *LOUIS V.*<sup>7</sup>, *JACOB MICHAEL*<sup>6</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born September 09, 1954 in HUNTINGTON, INDIANA. He married ANNETTE MARIE PETTIT August 04, 1973. She was born January 11, 1954. More About RICHARD ZAHM and ANNETTE PETTIT: Marriage: August 04, 1973 Child of RICHARD ZAHM and ANNETTE PETTIT is: i. MARC ANDREW<sup>11</sup> ZAHM, b. December 03, 1974, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA.

**122.** THOMAS O.<sup>10</sup> SLYKHOUSE (*PHYLLIS MARION<sup>9</sup> MOORE, ALBERT AUGUSTINE<sup>8</sup>, IDA FRANCIS<sup>7</sup> ZAHM, JACOB MICHAEL<sup>6</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>, PIERRE<sup>4</sup>, JEAN<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>) He married DEBBIE.* 

Children of THOMAS SLYKHOUSE and DEBBIE are: i. ERICA LYNN<sup>11</sup> SKYHOUSE. ii. JAMIE SKYHOUSE. iii. MARK SKYHOUSE.

**123.** KIRK<sup>10</sup> SLYKHOUSE (*PHYLLIS MARION<sup>9</sup> MOORE, ALBERT AUGUSTINE*<sup>8</sup>, *IDA FRANCIS<sup>7</sup> ZAHM, JACOB MICHAEL*<sup>6</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) He married ANGELA McMAHON.

Children of KIRK SLYKHOUSE and ANGELA MCMAHON are: i. ZACKERY<sup>11</sup> SLYKHOUSE. ii. LAURA SLYKHOUSE.

**124.** MICHELLE COLLEEN<sup>10</sup> BENNETT (*COLLEEN MAE*<sup>9</sup> *MOORE, ALBERT AUGUSTINE*<sup>8</sup>, *IDA FRANCIS*<sup>7</sup> *ZAHM, JACOB MICHAEL*<sup>6</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born 1955. She married JOHN MICHAEL PRZYBYLA. He was born 1955. Children of MICHELLE BENNETT and JOHN PRZYBYLA are:

i. STEPHANIE LEA<sup>11</sup> PRZYBYLA, b. 1982.
ii. BENJAMIN DAVID PRZYBYLA, b. 1982.
iii. LARALYNNE MICHELLE PRZYBYLA, b. 1984.
iv. REBECCA JO PRZYBYLA, b. 1989.

**125.** MARY CATHERINE<sup>10</sup> BENNETT (*COLLEEN MAE*<sup>9</sup> *MOORE, ALBERT AUGUSTINE*<sup>8</sup>, *IDA FRANCIS*<sup>7</sup> *ZAHM, JACOB MICHAEL*<sup>6</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born 1957. She married THOMAS WOODROW GRIFFOR. Child of MARY BENNETT and THOMAS GRIFFOR is:

i. JASON DANIEL<sup>11</sup> GRIFFOR, b. 1983.

**126.** WALTER GERARD<sup>10</sup> BENNETT (*COLLEEN MAE*<sup>9</sup> *MOORE, ALBERT AUGUSTINE*<sup>8</sup>, *IDA FRANCIS*<sup>7</sup> *ZAHM, JACOB MICHAEL*<sup>6</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born October 26, 1958. He married CYNTHIA ANN REID. She was born 1957. Children of WALTER BENNETT and CYNTHIA REID are:

i. CHRISTINA LOUISE<sup>11</sup> BENNETT, b. 1982.

ii. JOSHUA DANIEL BENNETT, b. 1987.

**127.** PAULINE ANN<sup>10</sup> RUSH (*MARY PAULINE<sup>9</sup> MEARING, MARY ANN<sup>8</sup> SCHERSCHEL, MARY<sup>7</sup> BEAVER, ANN ELIZABETH<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>, PIERRE<sup>4</sup>, JEAN<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>) was born October 08, 1934 in NEW BRUNSWICK, NEW JERSEY. She married EUGENE R. GRAFF January 15, 1955 in ST. MATHEW'S CHURCH, EDISON, MIDDLESEX COUNTY, NEW JERSEY, son of GEORGE GRAFF and MILDRED ROLFE. He was born March 06, 1933 in NIXON, MIDDLESEX COUNTY, NEW JERSEY. More About EUGENE GRAFF and PAULINE RUSH:* 

Marriage: January 15, 1955, ST. MATHEW'S CHURCH, EDISON, MIDDLESEX COUNTY, NEW JERSEY Children of PAULINE RUSH and EUGENE GRAFF are:

151. i. HOLLY ANN<sup>11</sup> GRAFF, b. April 06, 1956, NEW BRUNSWICK, NEW JERSEY.
152. ii. KATHLEEN MARY GRAFF, b. August 17, 1957, NEW BRUNSWICK, NEW JERSEY.
153. iii. SUSAN MARIE GRAFF, b. November 09, 1958, NEW BRUNSWICK, NEW JERSEY.
iv. EUGENE R. GRAFF JR., b. March 11, 1964; m. MEREDITH MCKELL.

154. v. ERIC LAWRENCE GRAFF, b. October 19, 1967, NEW BRUNSWICK, NEW JERSEY.

Generation No. 7

**128.** BRENDA CLARK<sup>11</sup> ZAHM (*JOHN WILLIAM ZAHM*<sup>10</sup> *JR., JOHN WILLIAM*<sup>9</sup> *ZAHM, CLARK HENRY*<sup>8</sup>, *JOHN WESLEY*<sup>7</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>6</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) She married ----------------UNKNOWN.

Children of BRENDA ZAHM and ------UNKNOWN are:

i. LARRY <sup>12</sup> .
ii. PHILLIP.
iii. MIKE.
iv. SUSAN.

**129.** STEVEN<sup>11</sup> FOX (*JANICE KAREN*<sup>10</sup> *BAILEY, JANET LOUISE*<sup>9</sup> *ZAHM, CLARK HENRY*<sup>8</sup>, *JOHN WESLEY*<sup>7</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>6</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) Children of STEVEN FOX are:

i. CLIFFORD<sup>12</sup> FOX. ii. BRADLEY FOX. 130. KARA<sup>11</sup> FOX (JANICE KAREN<sup>10</sup> BAILEY, JANET LOUISE<sup>9</sup> ZAHM, CLARK HENRY<sup>8</sup>, JOHN WESLEY<sup>7</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>6</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>, PIERRE<sup>4</sup>, JEAN<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>) She married ------ULMEN. Children of KARA FOX and ------ULMEN are: i. THOMAS<sup>12</sup>

ii. EMILY.

131. JOHN<sup>11</sup> FOX (JANICE KAREN<sup>10</sup> BAILEY, JANET LOUISE<sup>9</sup> ZAHM, CLARK HENRY<sup>8</sup>, JOHN WESLEY<sup>7</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>6</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>, PIERRE<sup>4</sup>, JEAN<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>) Children of JOHN FOX are:

i. MICHAEL<sup>12</sup> FOX. ii. KRISTEN FOX.

**132.** S. DIANE<sup>11</sup> BAILEY (JOHN BAILEY<sup>10</sup> JR., JANET LOUISE<sup>9</sup> ZAHM, CLARK HENRY<sup>8</sup>, JOHN WESLEY<sup>7</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>6</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>, PIERRE<sup>4</sup>, JEAN<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>) Child of S. DIANE BAILEY is:

i. JONATHAN12.

133. JENNIFER<sup>11</sup> BAILEY (JOHN BAILEY<sup>10</sup> JR., JANET LOUISE<sup>9</sup> ZAHM, CLARK HENRY<sup>8</sup>, JOHN WESLEY<sup>7</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>6</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>, PIERRE<sup>4</sup>, JEAN<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>) Child of JENNIFER BAILEY is: i. CODY<sup>12</sup>.

134. LINDA KAY<sup>11</sup> STRANGE (FLORETTA LUCILLE<sup>10</sup> ANDERSON, LOUIS CARL "RED"<sup>9</sup>, EDWARD WILLIAM "TED"<sup>8</sup>, DANIEL S.<sup>7</sup>, CATHARINE CECELIA<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>, PIERRE<sup>4</sup>, JEAN<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>) was born June 29, 1955 in WABASH, IN. She married RICKY LAMOINE BAKER June 30, 1973 in LAGRO, INDIANA. He was born December 18, 1952.

More About RICKY BAKER and LINDA STRANGE:

Marriage: June 30, 1973, LAGRO, INDIANA

Children of LINDA STRANGE and RICKY BAKER are: 155. i. TAMMY LEE<sup>12</sup> BAKER, b.. December 22, 1976. ii. JASON DEAN BAKER, b. July 05, 1979.

135. SALLY JO<sup>11</sup> STRANGE (FLORETTA LUCILLE<sup>10</sup> ANDERSON, LOUIS CARL "RED"<sup>9</sup>, EDWARD WILLIAM "TED"<sup>8</sup>, DANIEL S.<sup>7</sup>, CATHARINE CECELIA<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>, PIERRE<sup>4</sup>, JEAN<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>) was born March 03, 1957 in WABASH, IN. She married JAMES ALLEN LANGE September 11, 1982 in ST. BERNARD'S CATHOLIC CHURCH WABASH, IN. More About JAMES LANGE and SALLY STRANGE:

Marriage: September 11, 1982, ST. BERNARD'S CATHOLIC CHURCH WABASH, IN Children of SALLY STRANGE and JAMES LANGE are: i. JARED JAMES<sup>12</sup> LANGE, b. July 06, 1983, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA. ii. JOSHUA JAY LANGE, b. October 22, 1984, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA.

iii. JAMA JO LANGE, b. September 20, 1990, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA.

**136.** MICKEY DEAN<sup>11</sup> STRANGE (*FLORETTA LUCILLE*<sup>10</sup> *ANDERSON, LOUIS CARL "RED"*<sup>9</sup>, *EDWARD* WILLIAM "TED"<sup>8</sup>, DANIEL S.<sup>7</sup>, CATHARINE CECELIA<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>, PIERRE<sup>4</sup>, JEAN<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>) was born March 27, 1959 in WABASH, IN. He married SHARON LEA KELLEY November 06, 1993 in WABASH, INDIANA, daughter of EUGENE KELLEY and NILAH NUSBAUMER. She was born March 13, 1956.

More About MICKEY STRANGE and SHARON KELLEY:

Marriage: November 06, 1993, WABASH, INDIANA

Child of MICKEY STRANGE and SHARON KELLEY is:

i. KIMBERLY SUZANNE<sup>12</sup> STRANGE, b. May 21, 1996, PERU, INDIANA.

**137.** SAMMY LEE<sup>11</sup> STRANGE (*FLORETTA LUCILLE*<sup>10</sup> ANDERSON, LOUIS CARL "RED"<sup>9</sup>, EDWARD WILLIAM "TED"<sup>8</sup>, DANIEL S.<sup>7</sup>, CATHARINE CECELIA<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>, PIERRE<sup>4</sup>, JEAN<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>) was born September 30, 1961 in WABASH, IN. He married SHERYL SUMMERS August 18, 1984 in LAGRO, INDIANA. She was born April 01, 1961.

More About SAMMY STRANGE and SHERYL SUMMERS:

Marriage: August 18, 1984, LAGRO, INDIANA

Children of SAMMY STRANGE and SHERYL SUMMERS are:

i. COURTNEY LYNN<sup>12</sup> STRANGE, b. October 22, 1988, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA.

ii. ERIN LEE STRANGE, b. July 04, 1991, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA.

**138.** JOSEPH THOMAS<sup>11</sup> STRANGE (*FLORETTA LUCILLE*<sup>10</sup> ANDERSON, LOUIS CARL "RED"<sup>9</sup>, EDWARD WILLIAM "TED"<sup>8</sup>, DANIEL S.<sup>7</sup>, CATHARINE CECELIA<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>, PIERRE<sup>4</sup>, JEAN<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>) was born May 07, 1966 in WABASH, IN. He married DEBORAH DOEGE October 24, 1987 in LAGRO, INDIANA. She was born November 20, 1966. More About JOSEPH STRANGE and DEBORAH DOEGE: Marriage: October 24, 1987, LAGRO, INDIANA Child of JOSEPH STRANGE and DEBORAH DOEGE is: i. TYLER THOMAS<sup>12</sup> STRANGE, b. March 11, 1992, HUNTINGTON, INDIANA.

**139.** DOUGLAS EDWARD<sup>11</sup> ANDERSON (*CARL EDWARD*<sup>10</sup>, *LOUIS CARL "RED"*<sup>9</sup>, *EDWARD WILLIAM "TED"*<sup>8</sup>, *DANIEL S.*<sup>7</sup>, *CATHARINE CECELIA*<sup>6</sup> *ZAHM*, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born October 12, 1962 in RICHMOND, INDIANA. He married REBECCA JOLINE BAILEY July 25, 1981 in UNITED LUTHERAN CHURCH, CENTERVILLE, INDIANA. She was born December 28, 1961 in RICHMOND, INDIANA.

More About DOUGLAS ANDERSON and REBECCA BAILEY: Marriage: July 25, 1981, UNITED LUTHERAN CHURCH, CENTERVILLE, INDIANA Child of DOUGLAS ANDERSON and REBECCA BAILEY is: i. ASHLEY NICOLE<sup>12</sup> ANDERSON, b. February 10, 1985.

**140.** DERRICK JOHN<sup>11</sup> ANDERSON (*CARL EDWARD*<sup>10</sup>, *LOUIS CARL "RED"*<sup>9</sup>, *EDWARD WILLIAM "TED"*<sup>8</sup>, *DANIEL S.*<sup>7</sup>, *CATHARINE CECELIA*<sup>6</sup> *ZAHM*, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born June 07, 1971. He married SHAWANA SCHROUGHAM in CHRISTIAN CHURCH, NASHVILLE, INDIANA.

More About DERRICK ANDERSON and SHAWANA SCHROUGHAM: Marriage: CHRISTIAN CHURCH, NASHVILLE, INDIANA Child of DERRICK ANDERSON and SHAWANA SCHROUGHAM is: i. BRIGHAM JOHN-PAUL<sup>12</sup> ANDERSON.

**141.** LISA JEANNINE<sup>11</sup> TAYLOR (*CAROL JEANNINE*<sup>10</sup> ANDERSON, LOUIS CARL "RED"<sup>9</sup>, EDWARD WILLIAM "TED"<sup>8</sup>, DANIEL S.<sup>7</sup>, CATHARINE CECELIA<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>, PIERRE<sup>4</sup>, JEAN<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>) was born September 25, 1982 in DAYTON, OHIO. She married MICHAEL DAY. Child of LISA TAYLOR and MICHAEL DAY is: i. JACOB<sup>12</sup> DAY.

**142.** TAMERA M.<sup>11</sup> GROVER (*GERALD E.*<sup>10</sup>, *MARY LOUISE*<sup>9</sup> ANDERSON, EDWARD WILLIAM "TED"<sup>8</sup>, DANIEL S.<sup>7</sup>, CATHARINE CECELIA<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>, PIERRE<sup>4</sup>, JEAN<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>) was born August 15, 1966. She married MONTE K. DAVIS. Children of TAMERA GROVER and MONTE DAVIS are:

i. ANDREW K.<sup>12</sup> DAVIS. ii. JESSE L. DAVIS. iii. ALAN DAVIS.

**143.** THOMAS E.<sup>11</sup> GROVER (*GERALD E*.<sup>10</sup>, *MARY LOUISE*<sup>9</sup> *ANDERSON, EDWARD WILLIAM "TED"*<sup>8</sup>, *DANIEL S*.<sup>7</sup>, *CATHARINE CECELIA*<sup>6</sup> *ZAHM*, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born April 17, 1970.

Children of THOMAS E. GROVER are: i. JULIA<sup>12</sup> GROVER. ii. NATASHIA GROVER.

**144.** THEODORE U.<sup>11</sup> GROVER (*GERALD E.*<sup>10</sup>, *MARY LOUISE*<sup>9</sup> *ANDERSON, EDWARD WILLIAM "TED"*<sup>8</sup>, *DANIEL S.*<sup>7</sup>, *CATHARINE CECELIA*<sup>6</sup> *ZAHM*, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born March 09, 1971.

Children of THEODORE U. GROVER are: i. KRISTAN<sup>12</sup> GROVER. ii. DAVID GROVER..

**145.** ERIC<sup>11</sup> DOHRMAN (*MARY LOU<sup>10</sup> GROVER, MARY LOUISE<sup>9</sup> ANDERSON, EDWARD WILLIAM "TED"*<sup>8</sup>, *DANIEL S.*<sup>7</sup>, *CATHARINE CECELIA*<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born September 22, 1967. He married KRIS H. June 29, 1991.

More About ERIC DOHRMAN and KRIS H.: Marriage: June 29, 1991 Children of ERIC DOHRMAN and KRIS H. are: i. NICHOLAS<sup>12</sup> DOHRMAN, b. June 04, 1992. ii. KAYLIE ELIZABETH DOHRMAN, b. May 05, 1995.

**146.** SCOTT<sup>11</sup> DOHRMAN (*MARY LOU<sup>10</sup> GROVER, MARY LOUISE<sup>9</sup> ANDERSON, EDWARD WILLIAM "TED"<sup>8</sup>*, *DANIEL S.<sup>7</sup>, CATHARINE CECELIA<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>, PIERRE<sup>4</sup>, JEAN<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>*) was born May 29, 1971. He married JEANETTE MARIE HOUSER May 29, 1994. More About SCOTT DOHRMAN and JEANETTE HOUSER: Marriage: May 29, 1994 Child of SCOTT DOHRMAN and JEANETTE HOUSER is: i. REBECCA MICHELLE<sup>12</sup> DOHRMAN, b. September 22, 1997.

147. ANDREA DENISA<sup>11</sup> HOLMES (CONNIE SUE<sup>10</sup> ANDERSON, PAUL ANTHONY<sup>9</sup>, EDWARD WILLIAM "TED"<sup>8</sup>, DANIEL S.<sup>7</sup>, CATHARINE CECELIA<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>, PIERRE<sup>4</sup>, JEAN<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>) was born August 13, 1974. She married JEFFREY KNIGHT.
Children of ANDREA HOLMES and JEFFREY KNIGHT are:

i. JESSICA MARIE<sup>12</sup> KNIGHT, b. December 17, 1994.
ii. ANDREW JEFFREY KNIGHT, b. November 22, 1996.

**148.** ASHLEY NICOLE<sup>11</sup> HALL (*NANCY JEAN*<sup>10</sup> *ANDERSON, PAUL ANTHONY*<sup>9</sup>, *EDWARD WILLIAM "TED"*<sup>8</sup>, *DANIEL S.*<sup>7</sup>, *CATHARINE CECELIA*<sup>6</sup> *ZAHM, NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born December 15, 1982. She married -------KINSTLER. Child of ASHLEY HALL and ------KINSTLER is: i. CALEB JORDAN<sup>12</sup> KINSTLER, b. October 06, 2000.

**149.** MICHELLE ELAINE<sup>11</sup> MARLOW (*CHARLES EDWARD*<sup>10</sup>, *CHARLES WILLARD*<sup>9</sup>, *ADA*<sup>8</sup> *BEACH*, *AGNES P*.<sup>7</sup> *ANDERSON*, *CATHARINE CECELIA*<sup>6</sup> *ZAHM*, *NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born March 21, 1964. She married -------KESTER. Children of MICHELLE MARLOW and -------KESTER are: i. KRYSTAL BREANNE<sup>12</sup> KESTER, b. May 03, 1987.

KRYSTAL BREANNE<sup>17</sup> KESTER, b. May 03, 1987.
 KYMBERLY SUZANNE KESTER, b. November 18, 1990.

**150.** KELLY JOHN<sup>11</sup> BORING (*JOHN DOUGLAS*<sup>10</sup>, *DOROTHY VIRGINIA*<sup>9</sup> *BEACH, EDWARD A.*<sup>8</sup>, *AGNES P.*<sup>7</sup> *ANDERSON, CATHARINE CECELIA*<sup>6</sup> *ZAHM, NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born January 17, 1968. He married CHRISTINE RENEE LEONARD April 20, 1996. She was born February 16, 1971.

More About KELLY BORING and CHRISTINE LEONARD: Marriage: April 20, 1996 Child of KELLY BORING and CHRISTINE LEONARD is: i. JOSEPHINE MARIE<sup>12</sup> BORING, b. September 19, 2000.

**151.** HOLLY ANN<sup>11</sup> GRAFF (*PAULINE ANN*<sup>10</sup> *RUSH, MARY PAULINE*<sup>9</sup> *MEARING, MARY ANN*<sup>8</sup> SCHERSCHEL, MARY<sup>7</sup> BEAVER, ANN ELIZABETH<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>, PIERRE<sup>4</sup>, JEAN<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>) was born April 06, 1956 in NEW BRUNSWICK, NEW JERSEY. She married WILLIAM F. GULA June 19, 1976 in GUARDIAN ANGELS CHURCH, EDISON, NEW JERSEY. More About WILLIAM GULA and HOLLY GRAFF:

Marriage: June 19, 1976, GUARDIAN ANGELS CHURCH, EDISON, NEW JERSEY Children of HOLLY GRAFF and WILLIAM GULA are: i. SARA KATHERINE<sup>12</sup> GULA, b. March 16, 1981.

ii. ELIZABETH PAULINE GULA, b. Match 10, 1981.

**152.** KATHLEEN MARY<sup>11</sup> GRAFF (*PAULINE ANN*<sup>10</sup> *RUSH, MARY PAULINE*<sup>9</sup> *MEARING, MARY ANN*<sup>8</sup> *SCHERSCHEL, MARY*<sup>7</sup> *BEAVER, ANN ELIZABETH*<sup>6</sup> *ZAHM, NICHOLAS*<sup>5</sup>, *PIERRE*<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, *JOHANNE PAUL*<sup>2</sup>, *NICHOLAS*<sup>1</sup>) was born August 17, 1957 in NEW BRUNSWICK, NEW JERSEY. She married JACK CASCIO April 28, 1990 in GUARDIAN ANGELS CHURCH, EDISON, NEW JERSEY. More About JACK CASCIO and KATHLEEN GRAFF: Marriage: April 28, 1990, GUARDIAN ANGELS CHURCH, EDISON, NEW JERSEY Children of KATHLEEN GRAFF and JACK CASCIO are: i. LAUREN MARIE<sup>12</sup> CASCIO, b. November 12, 1994. ii. MATTHEW JACK CASCIO, b. March 13, 1997.

153. SUSAN MARIE<sup>11</sup> GRAFF (PAULINE ANN<sup>10</sup> RUSH, MARY PAULINE<sup>9</sup> MEARING, MARY ANN<sup>8</sup> SCHERSCHEL, MARY<sup>7</sup> BEAVER, ANN ELIZABETH<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>, PIERRE<sup>4</sup>, JEAN<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>) was born November 09, 1958 in NEW BRUNSWICK, NEW JERSEY. She married (1) CARL AYERS. She married (2) E. KIM ROGOFF September 10, 1988. More About E. ROGOFF and SUSAN GRAFF: Marriage: September 10, 1988 Child of SUSAN GRAFF and CARL AYERS is: i. MICHAEL CHRISTOPHER<sup>12</sup> AYERS, b. January 30, 1981. Child of SUSAN GRAFF and E. ROGOFF is: ii. MATTHEW DAVID<sup>12</sup> ROGOFF, b. March 30, 1990.
154. ERIC LAWRENCE<sup>11</sup> GRAFF (PAULINE ANN<sup>10</sup> RUSH, MARY PAULINE<sup>9</sup> MEARING, MARY ANN<sup>8</sup> SCHEPSCHEL MARY<sup>7</sup> PEAVER ANN ELIZABETH<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, MICHOLAS<sup>5</sup> PIEPPE<sup>4</sup> JEAN<sup>3</sup> JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>

SCHERSCHEL, MARY<sup>7</sup> BEAVER, ANN ELIZABETH<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>, PIERRE<sup>4</sup>, JEAN<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>) was born October 19, 1967 in NEW BRUNSWICK, NEW JERSEY. He married WENDY K. MORAN April 24, 1998. More About ERIC GRAFF and WENDY MORAN: Marriage: April 24, 1998 Children of ERIC GRAFF and WENDY MORAN are:

i. ALEXANDER C.<sup>12</sup> GRAFF, b. February 11, 1999. ii. JULIA ANN GRAFF, b. January 18, 2001.

## Generation No. 8

**155.** TAMMY LEE<sup>12</sup> BAKER (*LINDA KAY*<sup>11</sup> STRANGE, FLORETTA LUCILLE<sup>10</sup> ANDERSON, LOUIS CARL "RED"<sup>9</sup>, EDWARD WILLIAM "TED"<sup>8</sup>, DANIEL S.<sup>7</sup>, CATHARINE CECELIA<sup>6</sup> ZAHM, NICHOLAS<sup>5</sup>, PIERRE<sup>4</sup>, *JEAN*<sup>3</sup>, JOHANNE PAUL<sup>2</sup>, NICHOLAS<sup>1</sup>) was born December 22, 1976. She married JASON TRUMAN August 21, 1999 in ERIE STREET FREEWILL BAPTIST CHURCH, WABASH, INDIANA. More About JASON TRUMAN and TAMMY BAKER:

Marriage: August 21, 1999, ERIE STREET FREEWILL BAPTIST CHURCH, WABASH, INDIANA Child of TAMMY BAKER and JASON TRUMAN is:

i.. JACOB DAKOTA<sup>13</sup> TRUMAN, b. August 18, 2000.